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INTRODUCTION 

SEWRPC Memorandum Report No. 24 

A PUBLIC TRANSIT PROGRAM FOR HANDICAPPED 
PERSONS--CITY OF RACINE TRANSIT SYSTEM 

On May 23, 1986, the U. S. Department of Transportation, Urban Mass Transpor­
tation Administration (UMTA), issued amended regulations governing nondiscrim­
ination on the basis of handicap in federally assisted public transportation 
programs relative to the nondiscrimination requirements of Section 504 of the 
federal Rehabilitation Act of 1973. A major requirement of this regulation is 
for past and present recipients of federal transit assistance under the UMTA 
Sections 3, 5, 9, or 9A funding programs that operate a bus system serving the 
general public to establish a program for providing public transportation ser­
vice to handicapped persons who, because of the nature of their physical han­
dicap, are unable to use the recipient's regular bus service for the general 
public. The planning for, and development of, such service must be undertaken 
in consultation with handicapped groups and with agencies providing transpor­
ta tion or social services to the handicapped person. The process followed to 
develop the service must also allow for a 60-day public comment period on the 
recipient's proposed program, during which at least one public hearing on the 
proposed program must take place. 

A description of the locally approved public transit program must be submi tted 
to UMTA by June 23, 1987. Failure to submit the required program to UMTA is 
ground~ for the recipient to be found in noncompliance with the obligations of 
the final rule. A recipient who is determined by UMTA to be in noncompliance 
wi th the provisions of the final rule may ultimately face legal proceedings 
brought by the U. S. Department of Justice and the suspension or termination 
of, or refusal to grant or continue, federal assistance to the recipient's 
prograllls and activities which are not in compliance with the rule. 

In response to these regulations, the City of Racine requested the assistance 
of the Southeastern Wisconsin Regional Planning Commission in the preparation 
of a report documenting the City's required public transportation program for 
handicapped persons. The request for this assistance was made to the Regional 
Planning Commission staff by the Transit Planner for the City of Racine by 
letter dated March 9, 1987. The City of Racine designated the Racine County 
Specialized Transportation Coordinating Committee--a special advisory commit­
tee to the Racine County Human Services Board--as the advisory committee to 
provide guidance to the City in the preparation of the required program. The 
membership of this Committee is listed on the inside front cover of this 
report. 

This report describes the City's proposed public transportation program for 
handicapped persons. The report consists of eight sections following this 
introduction. The first section presents a brief review of past actions taken 
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by the City to comply with federal laws and regulations bearing on the provi­
sion of public transportation service to handicapped persons. The second sec­
tion describes the characteristics of the existing specialized transportation 
service operated by the City of Racine to serve the transportation needs of 
handicapped residents. The third section summarizes the requirements of the 
new Section 504 regulations recently issued by the U. S. Department of Trans­
portation. The fourth section sets forth a series of possible service options 
that the City of Racine could follow in meeting the transportation needs of 
handicapped persons in the City. The fifth section describes the recommended 
program for providing transportation services to handicapped persons by the 
Ci ty of Racine. The sixth section includes a summary of the public comments 
received from the handicapped community on the proposed public transportation 
program and the City's response to the issues raised by those comments. The 
seventh section describes the continuing public participation process to be 
followed by the City for its program. Finally, the last section provides a 
summary of the information provided in the previous seven sections. 

BACKGROUND: PAST ACTIONS TAKEN TO COMPLY WITH PREVIOUS FEDERAL LAWS 
AND REGULATIONS CONCERNING PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION FOR HANDICAPPED PERSONS 

Section 16(a) of the federal Urban Mass Transportation Act of 1964, as 
amended, sets forth a national policy that elderly and handicapped persons 
shall have the same right as other persons to use public transportation 
facilities and services, and directs that "special efforts" be made in the 
planning, design, and delivery of public transportation facHi ties and ser­
vices to make those facilities and services available which elderly and handi­
capped persons can effectively use. Section 504 of the federal Rehabilitation 
Act of 1973 provides that no handicapped person shall, solely by reason of his 
handicap, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be 
subject to discrimination under any program or activity, such as public tran­
sit service, that receives federal financial assistance. Together, these two 
acts form the basis for requiring that every federally aided transit system in 
the nation takes into account the special needs of persons having handicaps. 

Adopted Regional Transportation Plan for the Transportation Handicapped 
In response to the provision set forth in Section 16(a) of the federal Urban 
Mass Transportation Act, as amended, the Administrator of the federal Urban 
Mass Transportation Administration issued rules on April 30, 1976, governing 
the making of special efforts by public transit systems in providing facili­
ties and services for handicapped persons. While not specifying any particular 
program design that would meet the special efforts requirement, the Urban Mass 
Transportation Administration set forth illustrative examples of levels of 
effort that would be deemed to satisfy the special efforts requirement for 
each recipient of federal transit assistance. Such examples included: the 
expenditure on an average annual basis of at least 5 percent of the apportion­
ment of federal transit operating assistance made available to any urbanized 
area on a program to provide specialized transit services for wheelchair users 
and semiambulatory persons; the purchase of only wheelchair-accessible buses 
until one-half of the recipient's bus fleet was accessible; or the operation 
of a trans! t service of any design that would assure that every wheelchair 
user or semi-ambulatory person would have public transit service available on 
request for at least 10 round trips per week, at fares comparable to those 
charged on the recipient's regular transit buses for trips of similar lengths. 
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It was under these guidelines that, in cooperation with the public transit 
operators of the Region, the Regional Planning Commission prepared and, after 
public hearings, adopt~d in 1978 a regional transportation plan for the trans­
porta tion handicapped. The plan was designed to reduce and--to the exten t 
practicable--to eliminate the existing physical and/or economic barriers to 
independent travel by transportation handicapped individuals. In accordance 
with the thrust of the federal rules then in effect, the plan recommended that 
the local bus systems serving the Kenosha, Milwaukee, and Racine urbanized 
areas be equipped with wheelchair lifts and ramps or other conveniences to the 
extent that the nonpeak hour bus fleets would be fully accessible to wheel­
chair users and semiambulatory persons. For those transportation handicapped 
persons in the three urbanized areas who would continue to be unable to use 
public bus systems, the institution of a user-side subsidy program was recom­
mended. Such a program would enable eligible transportation handicapped 
persons to arrange for their own transportation by taxi or private chair car 
carrier, with the local transit operator subsidizing the cost of the trip. 

These plan recommendations were developed under the guidance of technical and 
citizen advisory committees established in each of the three urbanized areas 
wi thin the Region. The regional plan contained the following three major 
recommendations for the City of Racine's transit system: 

1. Wheelchair lifts and appurtenant devices should be included on the 
entire fleet of buses operating during the base--or nonpeak--periods of 
transit system operation. About 15 buses would have to be equipped with 
wheelchair lifts in order to meet this plan recommendation, given the 
need for maintenance down time. 

2. A user-side subsidy program should be established to enable those trans­
portation-handicapped persons in the Racine area living more than two 
blocks from a local bus route and those transportation-handicapped 
persons who, regardless of their place of residence, cannot physically 
use wheelchair lift-equipped buses to increase their mobility. It was 
envisioned tha t such a service would provide adequa te mob ili ty to all 
transportation-handicapped persons in the Racine urbanized area. 

3. That efforts be made to coordinate all existing public and private 
transportation services for the transportation handicapped. 

These plan recommendations were developed under the guidance of technical and 
citizen advisory committees established in each of the three urbanized areas 
within the Region. The recommendations--particularly those pertaining to 
wheelchair lifts on buses--were structured, in part, to meet the aforemen­
tioned federal regulations which were then in effect. These federal regula­
tions specified any separate specialized transit service provided in lieu of 
wheelchair lifts on a bus would have to be provided with user fares that were 
"comparable" to fares charged on the mainline transit system for similar dis­
tance traveled. This was interpreted at the time by the Urban Mass Transpor-

1 See SEWRPC Planning Report No. 31, A Regional Transporta tion Plan for the 
Transportation Handicapped in Southe~stern Wisconsin 1978-1982. 
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tation Administration (UMTA) to mean "equal" fares. In essence, then, the 
selection of a special efforts strategy for each transit operator that would 
consist only of a user-side subsidy program, or only of a specialized transit 
service provided by the transit operator in lieu of lift-equipping its bus 
fleet, would have to be combined with a base fare equal to the base fare 
charged on the mainline transit system. This was deemed financially unfeas­
ible by the advisory committees concerned guiding plan preparation, and was 
one of the major factors that led to the recommendation to equip the mainline 
bus fleet of each transit operator with wheelchair lifts. By so doing, it 
would ensure that each operator would be free to establish and operate a user­
side subsidy program with user fares set at financially feasible levels, 
reflecting the quality door-to-door service being provided. Wheelchair lifts 
on the mainline bus fleets alone would have been sufficient to meet the fed­
eral rules. 

Perhaps an even more important factor influencing the plan recommendations was 
further rules being considered at that time by UMTA. The draft rules then 
under consideration by UMTA would have required that all buses purchased with 
federal funds be equipped with wheelchair lifts, regardless of the type and 
level of user-side subsidy/special transportation service provided by a tran­
sit system. 

According to this plan, the process of implementing the three recommendations 
pertaining to the City of Racine was to have begun in July 1978. However, on 
October 13, 1978, after careful consideration of these recommendations by the 
Ci ty of Racine--particularly the recommendation to retrofit 15 buses in the 
existing bus fleet with wheelchair lifts--the City requested an amendment to 
the plan permitting a two-year delay in the implementation of this recommen­
dation. Specifically, this amendment proposed: 1) that the date for beginning 
the process of retrofitting 15 buses in the City's 25-bus fleet with wheel­
chair lifts be changed from July 1978 to July 1980; and 2) that an interim 
special efforts strategy instead be recommended requiring the expenditure by 
the City of Racine of no less than 5 percent of the Racine urbanized area's 
UMTA Section 5 allocation in support of a demand-responsive transportation 
service comparable to the regular local bus service in terms of fares, hours 
of service, and total travel time, and guaranteeing any wheelchair user or 
person with semi-ambulatory capabilities in the Racine urbanized area the 
availability of this service, if requested, for up to 10 round trips per week. 
This amendment was subsequently adopted by the Regional Planning Commission on 
December 7, 1978, at the specific request of the Racine Common Council. On 
April 1, 1979, the City of Racine initiated the specialized transportation 
service that was to serve as its special efforts stra tegy. The service was 
offered as an expansion of the countywide advance-reservation transportation 
service offered at that time by Lincoln Lutheran Specialized Transportation 
for disabled persons. 

Section 504 Transit Operators' Plan Amendment 
On May 31, 1979, the Secretary of the U. S. Department of Transportation pub­
lished rules aimed at carrying out the intent of Section 504 of the Rehabili­
tation Act of 197}. These rules were put in place alongside the previously 
issued rules and,· hence, did not formally supersede the old rules. The new 
rules required all public transit systems receiving federal aid to make one­
half of the fixed route buses in service during the peak hour accessible to 
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handicapped persons wi thin a three-year period. In addition, the new rules 
required that all buses purchased with federal assistance be accessible to 
handicapped persons through wheelchair lifts or ramps. 

In response to these new rules, the Regional Planning Commission and the City 
of Racine jointly conducted a supplemental planning effort designed to amend 
the adopted regional transportation plan for the transportation handicapped. 
This supplemental planning effort, terme<2 the "Section 504 planning effort," 
culminated in an amendment to the plan. Given the mandate for wheelchair 
lifts by the federal government, this plan amendment set forth a revised sche­
dule for ensuring that the City of Racine's transit system bus fleet would 
meet the accessibility requirements within the time periods specified in the 
federal rules. One change from the earlier plan involved the definition of bus 
fleet accessibility. Under the new plan, one-half of the buses in fixed route 
service during the peak hour must be equipped with wheelchair lifts. Under the 
previous plan, accessibility was required for the entire fleet in service 
during the nonpeak periods. The plan amendment called for the City of Racine 
to acquire enough wheelchair lift-equipped buses to meet the new requirements 
by July 1988. 

The plan amendment was developed under the guidance of a special advisory com­
mi ttee on transit service planning for handicapped persons. in the Racine 
urbanized area. The amendment was formally adopted by the advisory committee 
on May 8, 1980; by the Racine Common Council on July 15, 1980; and by the 
Regional Planning Commission on September 11, 1980. In the interim period, 
until bus fleet accessibility was achieved, the City of Racine was to continue 
to provide the accessible specialized transportation service for elderly and 
handicapped persons who could not use regular bus service which it had been 
providing since 1979. 

Interim Final Federal Regulation 
On July 20, 1981, the Secretary of the U. S. Department of Transportation, 
acting in response to a federal court decision that Section 504 of the Reha­
bilitation Act of 1973 did not authorize the Secretary to require that all 
buses be made accessible to handicapped persons, issued a proposed new rule 
amending the rule issued on May 31, 1979. In effect, the amendment which was 
promulgated on an interim basis reinstated the special efforts rules that were 
first set forth in 1976. The interim final rule restated examples illustrating 
a level of effort by a public transit system that would be deemed by the Urban 
Mass Transportation Administration to satisfy all federal requirements. Such 
examples included the implementation of anyone of the following actions: 

2 

1. Operation of a program for wheelchair users and semi-ambulatory handi­
capped persons that would involve the expenditure of an average annual 
dollar amount equivalent to at least 3.5 percent of the federal transit 
operati~g and capital grant assistance provided under the UMTA Section 5 
formula grant program on an average annual basis. 

See SEWRPC Community As sistance Planning Report No. 39, A Public Transit 
System Accessibili ty Plan, Volume Three, Racine Urbanized Area. 

3The UMTA Section 5 formula grant program was replaced by the Section 9 
formula block grant program beginning with federal fiscal year 1984. The UMTA 
Section 9 program continues to make available transit operating and capital 
assistance on a formula basis to urbanized areas. 
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2. Making one-half of the bus fleet accessible to wheelchair-bound indi­
viduals. 

3. Providing a substitute transit service with wheelchair-accessible 
vehicles, with coverage and service levels similar to those of the regu­
lar transit system. 

4. Operation of a system of any design that would assure every wheelchair 
user or semi-ambulatory person public transit service upon request for 
at least 10 round trips per week at fares comparable to those charged on 
standard transit buses for trips of similar length. 

Under the interim final rules, each transit system must submit a certification 
that it is making appropriate special efforts to provide transportation ser­
vices that handicapped persons are able to use. The filing of such a certifi­
cation by a transit system is deemed compliance with all of the federal laws 
and regulations dealing with transportation for handicapped individuals. 

In light of the interim final rules, the City of Racine reevaluated the stra­
tegy it intended to pursue in carrying out special efforts to provide trans­
portation for handicapped persons. Based on the above-stated examples of 
appropriate special efforts projects, and given the history of such service 
in the Racine urbanized area, the City of Racine chose to meet the spirit and 
intent of the interim final federal rules by continuing to expend annually at 
least 3.5 percent of the federal transit operating and capital assistance 
funds received on its existing accessible specialized transportation service. 

EXISTING ACCESSIBLE SPECIALIZED TRANSPORTATION SERVICE 

As its current special efforts strategy, the City of Racine annually contri­
butes funds to the specialized transportation program administered by the 
Racine County Human Services Department. This program includes four projects 
which provide specialized transportation services to different segments of the 
handicapped population within different portions of Racine County. The funds 
annually contributed to the program by the City of Racine are used primarily 
to support the operation of one specialized transportation project designed to 
provide mobility to all handicapped persons within that portion of Racine 
County located east of USH 45 who are physically unable to use public transit 
or private automobiles. 

To provide the service offered under the specialized transportation project 
serving eastern Racine County, the Racine County Human Services Department 
contracts with Jelco of Wisconsin, Inc.--a private yellow school bus operator 
in the area. The company supplies the lift-equipped minibuses and drivers 
needed to provide the service under the terms of the contract. The company 
presently maintains up to six vehicles to provide the service under the spe­
cialized transportation project. If needed, additional lift-equipped vehicles 
can be drawn from the regular fleet which the private operator maintains to 
provide school bus and other contract services. All drivers of the vehicles 
used in providing the specialized transportation service have been properly 
trained as to the operation of wheelchair litts and other special equipment on 
each vehicle. Jelco of Wisconsin, Inc., has ~.1so attempted to provide drivers 
with sensitivity training concerning the needs of handicapped users. Supervi-
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sion of the drivers for the specialized transportation service is the respon­
sibility of Jelco of Wisconsin, Inc. 

The area served by this specialized transportation project includes that por­
tion of Racine County located east of USH 45. This area encompasses all the 
Racine urbanized area as currently defined by the U. S. Bureau of the Cen­
sus, and includes the entire service area of the City of Racine's federally 
subsidized public transit system for the general public--the Belle Urban Sys­
tem. The specialized transportation service provided within this area is 
available on a 24-hour advance reservation basis. To be assured of receiving 
service, eligible users must request service at least 24 hours in advance of 
the time service is needed, although efforts are made to accommodate some ser­
vice requests within one hour of the request. The contract with the private 
company requires that the vehicles providing the service arrive wi thin 20 
minutes of the pick-up time requested by the user. This specialized transpor­
tation service is currently available between 7: 00 a .m. and 6: 30 p.m. on 
weekdays, and between 10:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m. on Saturdays. No service is 
provided on Sundays or holidays. 

In scheduling service to fill trip requests, priority is given to medical, 
nutritional, and work-related trips. This allows the program to refuse 
requests for nonpriority trips when the total requests for service exceed the 
available capacity of the service. The State of Wisconsin specialized trans­
portation assistance program for counties, which funds significant portions of 
the County's specialized transportation program, requires that trips be pri­
oritized for these purposes. While trip priorities are maintained as part of 
the program, the service is essentially capable of accommodating the demand it 
generates. The rescheduling of trips to different times of the day or to 
different days because of insufficient capacity is, consequently, an infre­
quent occurrence. 

Eligible users of the specialized transportation service include all handi­
capped persons whose physical disability prevents them from using other modes 
of transportation, including public transit services or private automobiles. 
The criteria followed in determining eligibility for the specialized transpor­
tation services allows for both nonambulatory handicapped persons confined to 
wheelchairs and semiambulatory persons, who mayor may not need special mobil­
ity assistance devices or attendants to achieve mobility, to become eligible 
for the specialized transportation services. All semiambulatory handicapped 
persons may also use the regular fixed route bus service provided by the Ci ty 
of Racine if they so choose. 

To become eligible for the service, handicapped persons must register with the 
Racine County Human Services Department and obtain certification from a pri­
vate physician as to the nature of the person's disability. To register for 
the program, the handicapped person must first obtain a registration form from 
the Racine County Human Services Department. After completing the part of the 
form providing general information about the user, the handicapped person must 
then send the form to his/her doctor, who is asked to certify the information 
concerning the nature and the term of the handicapped person's disablity. The 
completed form must then be sent to the Racine County Human Services Depart­
ment, which makes the final determination as to whether or not the person is 
eligible for the specialized transportation service. If the handicapped person 
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is certified to have a disability that meets the eligibility requirements for 
the program, he/she is registered for the program and issued a special bus 
pass with an identification number, which must be shown upon request each time 
the handicapped person makes a trip on the specialized transportation service. 

Handicapped persons with both permanent and temporary disabilities are allowed 
to become certified for the specialized transportation program, with the eli­
gibility for persons with temporary disabilities being limited to the expected 
length of his/her disability. Disabled individuals who do not reside within 
Racine County are also permitted to use the specialized transportation service 
after obtaining a temporary certification from the Racine County Human Ser­
vices Department. This certification is made based upon the disability of the 
individual as determined by the Human Services Department, and is limited to a 
maximum of 30 days. In addition, attendants whose assistance is required by 
the handicapped passenger and noncertified dependents of the handicapped pas­
senger may also accompany certified users of the service, provided that such 
persons are making the same trip as the certified user. The need for an 
attendant to accompany the handicapped person must be indicated as part of the 
certification provided by the person's doctor. 

The fares currently charged for a one-way trip on the specialized transporta­
tion service vary with the purpose of the trip and the trip distance. Users 
of the specialized transportation service--including attendants and dependents 
accompanying the certified user--currently pay a base fare ranging from $1 per 
one-way trip for priority trips made for medical, nutritional, or work-related 
purposes, to $1.50 per one-way trip for nonpriority trips. In addition to the 
base fare, users must also pay a zone fare of $0.25 for each zone entered in 
completing the trip. The Racine County Human Services Department has identi­
fied a total of 20 different fares zones within Racine County, as shown on Map 
1. These zones are used to determine fares for trips made not only under the 
specialized transportation service provided wi thin eastern Racine County as 
described above, but also in determining fares for a similar specialized 
transportation service for handicapped persons which the Department provides 
to serve such individuals located in western Racine County. For the service 
in eastern Racine County, to which the City of Racine annually contributes 
funds, a total of 15 different fare zones have been identified. This fare 
structure was implemented by the Racine County Human Services Department in 
January 1987. A fare of $0.50 per one-way trip was charged to all users of 
the service during 1986 and prior years. 

The fare zones identified by the Human Services Department were developed to 
allow handicapped users to complete most trips without crossing zone boun­
daries and incurring costs above the base fare. Data for the first two months 
of 1987 indicate that the new fare structure for the service in eastern Racine 
County has resulted in an average user fare of approximately $1.28 per one-way 
trip--or about equal to the average of the base fares charged users of the 
service. Because comments received from the handicapped community indicated 
that the new fare structure could place a hardship on certain eligible users 
of the specialized transportation service, the Human Services Department has 
established a waiver policy which would allow certain individuals to have 
their base fare for the transportation service waived. Individuals who 
qualify for the waiver are still responsible for any zone fares incurred in 
completing a trip. 
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Map 1 

FARE ZONES FOR SPECIALIZED TRANSPORTATION 
SERVICES PROVIDED TO TRANSPORTATION HANDICAPPED 

PERSONS BY THE RACINE COUNTY HUMAN SERVICES DEPARTMENT 

co. 

13 

1"=4Miles 

Source: Racine County Human Services Department and SEWRPC. 



-10-

Information on the specialized transportation service is available to handi­
capped persons through several public sources, including the Racine County 
Human Services Department, the City of Racine Department of Transportation, 
and the private service provider--Jelco of Wisconsin, Inc. In addition, vir­
tually all handicapped groups and agencies providing transportation and social 
services to handicapped persons who live in the City of Racine and eastern 
Racine County are aware of the specialized transportation service and provide 
some information on the service to their clientele. Handicapped persons who 
need application forms for certification and registration for the program must 
call, write, or visit the Racine County Human Services Department, whose 
offices are located wi thin the service area of the City of Racine's fixed 
route bus system. Registered users of the program who wish to arrange for 
service do so by telephoning the private service company involved in the pro­
gram direc tly • 

The Racine County Human Services Department and the City of Racine have an 
established public participation process which provides for an active role by 
the Racine area handicapped community in the planning and development of 
public transit services for handicapped persons. This process includes the 
activities of the Racine County Specialized Transportation Coordinating Com­
mittee, which was created by Racine County to oversee and plan the specialized 
transportation service provided within eastern Racine County. The membership 
of this Committee includes representatives from local handicapped advocacy 
groups, agencies providing sheltered workshop and training opportunities for 
handicapped individuals, representatives from the elderly community, as well 
as representatives from the Racine County Human Services Department and the 
City of Racine Department of Transportation. This Committee meets several 
times each year to develop policy, respond to citizen complaints, address 
issues, and plan future service. The Committee's meetings are open to the 
general public and are held in a facHi ty accessible to handicapped indivi­
duals. 

In addition, Racine County annually holds a public hearing to obtain input for 
the specialized transportation program administered by the Racine County Human 
Services Department. Such a public hearing is a requirement of the spe­
cialized transportation assistance program for counties administered by the 
Wisconsin Department of Transportation, which provides funding for the spe­
cialized transportation program of the Racine County Human Services Depart­
ment. During 1986, two addi tional informal public meetings were held wi th 
representa t ives of the elderly and disabled community, as well as concerned 
citizens, prior to the official public hearing on the Department's 1987 spe­
cialized transportation program in order to obtain input on the changes pro­
posed from the 1986 program. Such public hearings and informational meetings 
are always in accessible facilities, and significant attempts are made to 
notify the handicapped community that such meetings have been scheduled to 
encourage participation of handicapped individuals at such meetings. 

The Specialized, Transportation Coordinating Committee makes every effort to 
accommodate the comments generated through the public hearing and information 
process. However, public funding is not always adequate to meet all the ser­
vice needs indicated by public comments. The Specialized Transportation Coor­
dinating Committee, therefore, must evaluate the service demands in light of 
the available funds and plan accordingly. In this respect, a significant 
number of comments were received at the informal public meetings and public 
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hearing scheduled on the 1987 program concerning the proposed new fare struc­
ture for the specialized transportation program, and the potential hardship 
the increase in fares charged for the service would cause eligible users 
having low or fixed incomes. While the proposed new fare structure for the 
specialized transportation program was implemented as proposed at the public 
informational meetings and public hearing, the Specialized Transportation 
Coordinating Committee accommodated the comments received from the handicapped 
communi ty concerning the new fare structure by establishing a waiver policy 
for certain low-income handicapped users of the service. 

A summary of the one-way trips made on the specialized transportation service 
during the past two years is presented in Table 1. As can be seen in this 
table, about 35,000 one-way trips were made on the service during 1985 and 
1986. During this period, the service was used by an average of about 300 
persons each month. The service is projected to carry about 36,000 one-way 
trips in 1987. 

The costs for the specialized transportation service are incurred on a per­
trip basis, with the private company retaining the revenue it receives in 
operating the service and the Racine County Human Services Department reim­
bursing the company for the net cost, or operating deficit, for the service 
provided. No costs are incurred by the program unless service is actually 
provided. The total annual costs for operation of the specialized transpor­
tation during 1986 was about $271 ,500, or about $7.76 per one-way trip. 
Passengers generated about $13,300 in revenues--about $0.38 per one-way trip-­
leaving a required total public subsidy of about $258,200, or about $7.38 per 
one-way trip. The City of Racine's public transportation program funded 
$144,000, or about 56 percent, of the total public subsidy for the service 
during 1986, amounting to about $4.11 per one-way trip. The remaining public 
funds for the program were obtained from the State's specialized transporta­
tion assistance program for counties, authorized under Section 85.21 of the 
Wisconsin Statutes; from funds available to the County through Title III of 
the Older Americans Act; and from local taxes levied by Racine County. 

The City of Racine and the Racine County Human Services Department have com­
bined resources to provide an accessible specialized transportation service, 
wi th operating characteristics similar to those described above since 1983. 
Table 2 compares the expenditure levels required for the City of Racine in 
order to meet the special efforts requirements suggested under the interim 
final rule issued in 1981 with the funds actually expended or projected to be 
spent by the City on specialized transportation services since 1985. As indi­
cated in the table, about $143,300 is expected to be spent annually by the 
City on accessible specialized transportation service for the three-year 
period from 1985 through 1987. This expenditure level is equivalent to about 
9 percent of the average annual UMTA funds expected to be received by the City 
of Racine over the period, significantly exceeding the 3.5 percent funding 
requirement suggested in the interim final rule. Thus, the City of Racine was 
in compliance with the UMTA special efforts requirements the interim final 
rule. 

FINAL REGULATIONS ON PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION SERVICE FOR HANDICAPPED PERSONS 

The Surface Transportation Act of 1982 included specific provisions directed 
at ensuring that adequate public transportation service was provided to handi-
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a 

Table 1 

SUMMARY OF TRI PS MADE ON RACINE COUN'lY 
SPECIALIZED TRANSPORTATION SERVICES FUNDED 

BY TRE CITY OF RACINE: 1985 AND 1986 

Mobility One-Wa, Trips 
Classification of User 1985 1986 

a 
20,326 Ambula tory /Elderly ••••••••••• 20,975 a 5,867 5,386 Ambulatory /N~nelderlY •••••••• 

Nonambulatoryb/Elderly •••••••• 4,884 5,386 
Nonambulatory /Nonelderly ••••• 3,519 3,305 

Total 34,596 35,052 
I 

Includes all eligible handicapped persons not con-
fined to wheelchairs. 

b Includes all eligible handicapped persons confined 
to wheelchairs. 

Source: Racine County Ruman Services Department and 
SEWRPC. 
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Table 2 

EXPENDITURE LEVELS FOR SPECIALIZED 
TRANSPORTATION SERVICE BY CITY OF RACINE: 1985-1987 

Expenditure Catetory 

UMTA Section d 
9 Funds ••••••••••••••••••• 

City of Racine Belle Urban 
System Fixed Route Bus Service 
Operating Expenditures ••••••••••••••••• 

City of Racine Specialized 
Transportation Service 
Opera ting Expendi tures 

Racine County Specialized 
Transportation Project 
Serving Eastern Racine County •••••••• 

Other Racine County Specialized 
Transportation Projects •••••••••••••• 

Subtotal 

Total Transit System 

Specialized Transportation 
Expenditures as a Percent 
of U~ITA Section 9 Funds •••••••••••••••• 

Specialized Transportation 
Expenditures as a Percent of Total 
Transit System Expenditures •••••••••••• 

Uper federal definition. 

bEstimated. 

Cprojected. 

d Based on grant obligations. 

Source: Ci ty of Racine and SElffiPC. 

Transit System Expendituresa 

Year 

1985 

$1,522,859 $1,885,500 $1,211,600 

Average 
Annual 

$1,540,000 

$2,585,731 $2,837,600 $2,992,000 $2,805,100 

139,740 144,000 144,000 142,600 

4.260 -- -- 1,400 

$ 144,000 $ 144,000 $ 144,000 $ 144,000 

$2,729.731 $2,981,600 $3,136,000 $2,949,100 

9.5 7.6 11.9 9.4 

5.3 4.8 4.6 4.9 
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capped persons by recipients of federal transit assistance. Under Section 
317(c) of the Act, Congress directed the U. S. Department of Transportation to 
publish a new regulation that included minimum service criteria for the provi­
sion of transportation services to handicapped and elderly individuals. In 
addition, the statute required that the rule provide for public participation 
in the establishment of programs to provide services for handicapped persons 
and for monitoring of each recipient's compliance with the provisions of the 
regu la tion • 

Acting in response to the provisions of Section 317(c), the Secretary of the 
U. S. Department of Transportation published on September 8, 1983, a notice of 
proposed rule making containing the provisions of a proposed final rule that 
would replace the interim final rule issued on July 20, 1981. Based upon com­
ments received by the U. S. Department of Transportation, the proposed final 
rule was subsequently !efined and a new final rule was issued by the Depart­
ment on May 23, 1986. The intent of the final rule is to ensure adequate 
public transportation service for handicapped persons without placing undue 
cost burdens upon the recipients of federal transit aids. The final rule spe­
cifically addresses the requirements of present and past recipients of federal 
transit assistance under the UMTA Section 3, 5, 9, or 9A programs who operate 
a bus system for the general public within an urbanized area. 

Service Options and Minimum Service Criteria 
The final rule removes some of the flexibility allowed recipients under the 
existing interim final rule in selecting how to best meet their obligation 
to provide transportation for handicapped persons. Under the final rule, each 
funding recipient's public transportation program is responsible for making 
transportation services available to handicapped and elderly persons through 
one of the following service options: 

4 

1. By providing some form of demand-responsive specialized transportation 
service which is accessible to wheelchairbound and semiambulatory 
persons. 

2. By providing fixed route bus service which is accessible to wheelchair­
bound and semiambulatory persons over the regular routes operated by the 
recipient on either a regularly scheduled or on-call basis. This would 
be accomplished through equipping buses used in fixed route transit ser­
vice with wheelchair lifts, ramps, or other accessibility features. The 
number of buses required to be equipped with such accessibility features 
would be the number which is sufficient to allow the recipient to pro­
vide a level of accessible bus service which meets the minimum service 
criteria for accessible bus service specified in the final rule. 

3. By providing a mix of both accessible specialized door-to-door transpor­
tation and accessible bus services. 

See "Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Handicap in the Department of Trans-
portation Financial,. Assistance Programs: Final and Proposed Rule," Federal 
Register, Volume 51, No. 100, May 23, 1986, PP. 18994-19038. A copy of this 
regulation is reproduced in Appendix A. 
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Whichever service is ultimately selected by the recipient, it must meet cer­
tain minimum service criteria specified in the rule for each service option. 
In this respect, the service provided by the recipient must be available to 
all persons who, by the nature of their handicap, are physically unable to use 
the recipient's regular bus service for the general public. The service must 
also serve the same geographic area as the recipient's service for the general 
public at the same times and at comparable fares. There cannot be restric­
tions or priorities based on trip purpose; and the response time for service 
once a request has been made must be reasonable. The specific minimum service 
criteria for each service option are listed in Table 3. 

Limits on Expenditures and Eligible Expenses 
The recipient is required to meet the minimum service criteria for whichever 
service option it selects, subject to a "cap"--or maximum required--level of 
annual expendi tures by the recipien t. A cap level of annual expendi tures 
equal to 3 percent of the recipient's average operating expenses for all 
public transportation services provided, calculated based upon projected cur­
rent year expenditures and expenditures for the two immediately proceeding 
fiscal years, has been set forth in the final rule. The recipient is not 
required to spend more than this limit, even if, as a result, it cannot pro­
vide a level of service which fully meets all the service cri teria for the 
service option it has selected. In this case, the recipient can reduce expen­
ditures down to the expenditure limit by modifying one or more of the afore­
mentioned service criteria, with the exception of the criterion governing 
service eligibility. The final rule requires that the recipient's service 
must meet the specified eligibility criterion regardless of whether the recip­
ient can meet all service criteria without exceeding the limit on required 
expenditures. How the recipient chooses to modify the other service criteria 
for the particular service option it selects must be determined through the 
public participation process outlined below. If the recipient can provide a 
level of service which fully meets the minimum service criteria for an amount 
less than the expenditure limit, then the limit can be ignored. 

Only certain expenses are eligible to be counted in determining whether the 
recipient has exceeded the limitation on required expenditures incurred in 
meeting the service criteria for the service option selected. To be eligible 
to be counted toward the required expenditure limitation, an expenditure must 
meet two basic criteria. First, it must be an expenditure by the recipient of 
funds from its own public transportation program, including any federal or 
state transit assistance it receives for the program. Second, it must be an 
expendi ture specifically undertaken to comply with the requirements of the 
final rule. In both cases, the total expenditures a recipient makes are 
counted, not just the net expenditures after farebox or other revenues are 
considered. Expenditures by other agencies on transportation services for 
handicapped persons other than those provided to comply wi th the final rule 
cannot be counted for this purpose. Expenditures by the recipient that may be 
counted in determining whether the recipient has exceeded its limitation on 
required expenditures include the following: 

1. The total capital and operating costs of specialized transportation ser­
vices; 

2. The incremental capital and operating costs of accessible bus systems; 
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Table 3 

.UNIMUM SERVICE CRITERIA FOR SERVICE OPTIONS SPECIFIED UNDER FINAL RULE 

Minimum Service Criteria 

Service Demand-Responsive Specialized Accessible Fixed Route Bus Service 
Characterist ic Transportation Service Rel!:ularly Scheduled Service On-Call Service 

Eligibility All persons who, by the nature All persons who, by the nature All persons who, by the nature 
of their handicap, are phy- of their handicap, are phy- of their handicap, are pby-
Sically unable to use the sically unable to use the sically unable to use the 
recipient's regular bus ser- recipient's regular bus ser- recipient's regular bus ser-
vice for the general public. vice for the general public. vice for the general public. 

Response Time Service provided within 24 Not applicable--service pro- Service provided within 24 
hours of time request for vided to meet schedules rather hours of time request for 
service is made. than to respond to specific service is made. 

requests for service. 

Restrictions 
or Priori ties 
Placed on Trips None. None. None. 

Fares Fares comparable to fares for a Fares no higher than fares Fares no higher than fares 
trip of similar length made at charged other users of the charged other users of the 
a similar time of day charged regular bus service for the regular bus service for the 
to a user of the regular bus general public. Off-peak fares general public. Off-peak fares 
for service for the general the elderly and handicapped for the elderly and handicapped 
public. must be in effect on acces- must be in effect on acces-

sible buses. sible buses. 

Hours and Days Service provided on same days Service provided on same days Service provided on same days 
of Operation and hours of operation as and hours of operation as and hours of operation as 

recipient's bus service for recipient's pus service for recipient's bus service for 
the general public. the general public, and at the general public, and at 

intervals that allow for intervals that allow for 
practicable use by handi- practicable use by handi-
capped persons. capped persons. 

-continued-

Mixture of Accessible 
Bus and Specialized 

Transportation Services 

All persons who, by the nature 
of their handicap, are phy-
sically unable to use 
recipient's regular bus sera 
vice for the general public. 

Minimum criteria for spe-
cialized transportation 
service and accessible bus 
service apply to specialized 
service and accessible bus 

,components of the system, 
respectively, for the por-
tions of the service area 
and/or days and times in 
which each operates. 

None. 

Minimum criteria for spe-
cialized transportation ser-
vice and accessible bus ser-
vice apply to specialized 
service and accessible bus 
components of the system, 
respectively, for the por-
tions of the service area, 
and/or days and times in 
which each operates. 

Minimum criteria for spe-
cialized transportation ser-
vice and accessible bus 
service apply to specialized 
service and accessible bus 
components of the system, 
respectively, for the por-
tions of the service area, 
and/or days and times in 
which each operates. 

I 

"'"' Q\ 
I 



Table 3 (continued) 

Minimum Service Criteria 

Service Demand-Responsive Specialized Accessible Fixed Route Bus Service 
Characteristic Transportation Service Regularly Scheduled Service On-Call Service 

Service Area Service provided throughout Service provided on all recip- Service provided on all recip-
the same geographic area as ient's bus routes on which a ient's regular bus routes, upon 
served by the recipient's need for accessible bus ser- request, as needed to complete 
regular bus service for the vice has been established each handicapped person's trip. 
general public. through the planning and public components of the system, 

participation process. 

Source: U. S. Department of Transportation and SEWRPC. 

Mixture of Accessible 
Bus and Specialized 

Transportation Services 

Minimum criteria for spe-
,cial1zed transportation ser-
vice and accessible bus 
service apply to specialized 
and accessible bus components 
of the system, respectively, 
for the portions of the ser-
vice area and/or days and 
times in which each operates. 

I ... 
" , 
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3. The administrative costs directly attributable to coordinating transpor­
tation services for handicapped persons provided by the recipient with 
those provided by other service providers; 

4. The incremental costs of training the recipient's personnel to provide 
transportation services to handicapped persons; 

5. Any incremental costs associated with providing half-fares for elderly 
and handicapped persons during nonpeak hours of transportation service 
operation; and 

6. The incremental costs of construction or modification of facilities to 
enable handicapped persons to transfer readily between accessible bus or 
specialized transportation service systems and accessible rail systems. 

Only expenditures made specifically to comply with the requirements of the 
final rule are eligible to be counted toward the maximum expenditure limit. 
Thus, if a recipient chooses to provide a level of transportation service 
above and beyond what the final rule requires, only the expenditures actually 
needed to meet the final rule are eligible to be counted. With respect to 
transportation services provided by a recipient which may serve more than just 
the required handicapped persons--such as ambulatory elderly persons--only 
those expenditures for the service attributable to the transportation of the 
eligible handicapped persons may be counted in determining whether the recip­
ient has exceeded the cap level of required expenditures. In addition, expen­
ditures for the purchase of vehicles and other major capital expenditures must 
be annualized over the expected useful life of the item. Only that portion of 
the capital expenditure attributable to a given fiscal year may be counted in 
determining the recipient's eligible expenses for that year. 

Program Documentation and Public Participation Requirements 
Recipients of UMTA Section 3, 5, 9, or 9A funds who operate a bus system with­
in an urbanized area serving the general public must prepare and submit to 
UMTA documentation on the required program for handicapped persons. This 
documentation should include a description of the service option selected by 
the recipient; the characteristics of the service to be provided; the schedule 
for implementing the proposed service; and the sources of funding for the pro­
posed service. The program must also include "milestones," or statements of 
the progress the recipient intends to make each year toward implementing the 
proposed service, in accordance with the proposed schedule. 

The final rule requires that the recipient's plan and milestones must provide 
for full implementation of the proposed services as soon as reasonably fea­
sible. UMTA, in reviewing the proposed program, will approve a "phase-in" 
period for each recipient on a case-by-case basis, reflecting the "as soon as 
feasible" policy prescribed in the final rule, as well as the realistic needs 
of each recipient for time to phase in service. The final rule provides for a 
maximum phase-in period of up to six years. During this phase-in period, the 
recipient must continue to provide at least the level of service that it cer­
tified it would provide under the former interim final rule issued on July 20, 
1981. 
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The final rule states that the planning and development of the recipient's 
program must be done through a locally developed public participation process. 
The public participation process followed by the recipient must allow for the 
following: 

1. Consultation during the planning process with handicapped persons and 
groups representing them, social service organizations, concern~d state 
and local officials, and the Metropolitan Planning Organization. 

2. A 60-day comment period on the recipient's proposed program during which 
at least one public hearing on the proposed program must take place; and 

3. The distribution of notices and materials pertaining to the program in a 
form useable by persons with vision and hearing impairments. 

The recipient must make efforts to accommodate, but is not required to adopt, 
any significant comments on the proposed program made by the public or by the 
Metropolitan Planning Organization as part of the public participation pro­
cess. Responses to the significant comments made including the recipient's 
reasons for not accommodating significant comments must be made available to 
the public by the recipient no later than the time it adop~s the program for 
transmittal to UMTA. 

The recipient must also provide for a continuing public participation process 
to be followed in the development, implementation, and operation of the trans­
portation service for handicapped persons called for in the recipient's 
adopted program. The process must ensure that consultation with handicapped 
groups and with agencies providing transportation or social services to handi­
capped persons continues during the development, implementation, and operation 
of the recipient's transportation service for handicapped persons. Should the 
recipient determine that significant changes are needed to its adopted program 
following its approval by UMTA, the recipient must {ollow the same public par­
ticipation process used in developing the original program, as well as secure 
UMTA approval of the altered program. 

Program Submittal and UMTA Review 
The final rule requires each recipient to submit to UMTA a copy of its adopted 
program for providing public transportation to handicapped persons and a sum 
mary of the public comments received on the program, together with the recip­
ient's responses to the comments received. In addition, the submittal by the 
recipient should also include documentation of the projected cost of imple­
menting the recipient's program, the cost of any alternatives considered by 
the recipient, the projected amount of the cap level of required expenditures 
for the recipient, and the rationale for any reduction of service quality 
below levels which fully meet the aforementioned minimum service criteria. 
Upon receiving the recipient's submittal, UMTA will then complete a review of 
each recipient's program submission and notify the recipients in writing that 

5The Southeastern Wisconsin Regional Planning Commission has been designated 
by the Governor as the official areawide Metropolitan Planning Organization 
for the seven-county Southeastern Wisconsin Region. 

J 
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the program is either approved as submitted; that it requires certain speci­
fied changes in order to be approved; or that is is disapproved. If the pro­
gram is not approved as submitted, the recipient will have between 30 to 90 
days to submit a modified program to UMTA for approval. UMTA may condition 
approval of the re-submi tted program on specified changes to its content or 
additional public participation activities. 

In states which have elected to administer the UMTA Section 5, 9, or 9A 
formula grant programs for UMTA, the recipient will submit the above materials 
to the designated state agency rather than to UMTA. The designated state 
agency will act for UMTA to review and approve, as required, the program mate­
rials submitted by each recipient. However, wi thin the State of Wisconsin, 
UMTA has administered the aforementioned UMTA programs for all urbanized areas 
within the State. Accordingly, the City of Racine would submit its program 
materials to UMTA. 

Program Compliance and Monitoring 
The final rule sta tes that, once the recipient's proposed program has been 
approved by UMTA, the recipient has the obligation to actually provide the 
service to handicapped persons that is prescribed in its program. In this 
respect, the recipient must take all actions necessary to ensure that the ser­
vice is actually provided. The final rule states that the recipient's obliga­
tion to assure the provision of such service includes, but is not limited to, 
the following: 

1. Ensuring that vehicles and equipment are capable of accommodating all 
handicapped users for whom the service is designed, and that vehicles 
and equipment are maintained in proper operating condition; 

2. Ensuring that a sufficient number of spare vehicles are available to 
maintain the levels of service called for in the program; 

3. Ensuring that personnel used in providing this service are trained and 
supervised so that they operate vehicles and equipment safely and prop­
erly, and treat handicapped users of the service in a courteous and 
respectful way; 

4. Ensuring that adequate assistance and information concerning the use of 
this service are available to handicapped persons, including those with 
vision or hearing impairments. This obligation would include making 
adequate communications capacity available to enable all potential han­
dicapped users to obtain informa tion about the service and to enable 
such users to make requests for service; 

5. Ensuring that service is provided in a timely manner in accordance with 
the times service has been requested or with scheduled pick-up times; 
and 

6. Ensuring that eligible handicapped persons capable of using the recip­
ient's regular service for the general public are not denied the use of 
the regular bus service on the basis of the nature of their handicap or 
type of mobility assistance device--such as canes, crutches, walkers, or 
guide dogs--the handicapped user may require, even though the recipient 



-21-

may also provide a specialized transportation service for handicapped 
individuals. 

UMTA will monitor the compliance of each recipient through a regular review 
process required for each recipient under the UMTA Section 9 transit assis­
tance program. Under the Section 9 program, UMTA is required every three 
years to review and evaluate the entire spectrum of each Section 9 recipient's 
federally assisted mass transit activities. For recipients of federal transit 
assistance other than UMTA Section 9 funds, who would normally not be subject 
to the UMTA review process, UMTA will conduct a similar triennial review and 
evaluation of the performance under this regulation just as if such a review 
were in conjunction with the Section 9 review process. 

If a recipient falls behind the schedule for phasing in the transportation 
service prescribed under its adopted program, the recipient must submi t a 
report to UMTA. This "slippage" report must describe the problem or delay 
experienced, the reasons for the problem or delay, and the corrected action or 
actions the recipient has taken or has proposed to take to ensure that the 
approved implementation schedule for its prescribed service is met. The 
report is to be submitted to UMTA by no later than the program approval anni­
versary date of any year in which any such slippage occurs. This same report­
ing requirement will apply after the recipient's proposed service has been 
fully implemented for any year in which the recipient's service for any reason 
falls below the prescribed performance level. Failure to make the required 
report to UMTA is, in itself, a ground for a recipient's being found in non­
compliance with the obligations under the final rule. A recipient who is 
determined by UMTA to be in noncompliance with the provisions of the final 
rule may ultimately face legal proceedings brought by the U. S. Department of 
Justice and the suspension or termination of, or refusal to grant or continue 
federal assistance to, the recipient's programs and activities which are not 
in compliance with the rule. 

ALTERNATIVE PROGRAMS FOR PROVIDING 
TRANSPORTATION SERVICES IN THE CITY OF RACINE 

The final rule allows recipients of federal transit assistance a choice of 
three alternative service options for providing transportation service to han­
dicapped persons. These three options are: 1) providing accessible bus ser­
vice; 2) providing some form of specialized transportation service; or 3) 
providing some combination of specialized transportation and accessible bus 
service. The potential for each of these three basic service options to meet 
the public transportation needs of handicapped persons in the City of Racine 
was evaluated. 

Provide Specialized Transportation Service Through Specialized 
Transportation Program of Racine County Human Services Department 

The final regulation would allow the City of Racine to continue its present 
strategy of providing door-to-door lift-equipped bus service to handicapped 
individuals through the specialized transportation program of the Racine 
County Human Services Department. The service presently generates an average 
annual ridership of about 35,000 one-way trips. Continuation of the program as 
currently operated assumes an average annual expenditure of at least $144,000 
by the City of Racine. This level of expenditure also assumes that the basic 
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operating characteristics for the specialized transportation service would not 
be changed. 

The final rule also requires the specialized transportation services provided 
by the City of Racine to meet the requirements of the final rule must meet 
certain minimum service criteria subject to a cap level of expenditures by the 
recipient. A comparison of the service characteristics of the specialized 
transportation service currently provided under the specialized transportation 
program by the Racine County Human Services Department with the minimum ser­
vice criteria specified under the final rule is shown in Table 4. 

The information presented in this table indicates that the existing service 
characteristics of the specialized transportation service currently provided 
under the program should meet the specific minimum service criteria in three 
of the six areas addressed under the final rule--eligibility, response time, 
and service area. However, the existing service characteristics of the spe­
cialized transportation service provided under the program in three other 
areas--restrictions or priorities placed on trips, fares, and hours of opera­
tion--could be considered by UMTA as not meeting the minimum service criteria. 

With respect to restrictions or priorities placed on trips, trips made for 
medical, nutritional, and work-related purposes are given priority when fill­
ing user requests made under the current program. The Wisconsin Department of 
Transportation, which funds a significant portion of the specialized transpor­
tation program through its specialized transportation assistance program for 
counties, requires that trips be prioritized for these purposes. The minimum 
service criteria prescribed by the final rule call for no restrictions or pri­
ori ties to be placed on trips made by users under the recipient's program. 

Wi th respect to fares, users of the specialized transportation service cur­
rently pay a base fare ranging from $1 per one-way trip for priority trips to 
$1.50 per one-way trip for nonpriority trips, plus a zone fare of $0.25 for 
each zone entered in completing the trip. During the first two months of 
1987, this fare structure for the program resulted in an average user fare of 
approximately $1.28 per one-way trip. In guidance describing its interpreta­
tion of various provisions of the final rule, UMTA has indicated that it is 
likely that it would question fare levels for specialized transportation ser­
vices that were more than two or three times the fares charged to users of the 
regular bus system. The average fare per trip for users of the specialized 
transportation service compares with a base adult cash fare of $0.35 per one­
way trip charged to users of the regular fixed route transit service provided 
by the Belle Urban System. The fares currently charged to users of special­
ized transportation services would exceed the tolerance levels indicated by 
UMTA as acceptable for this requirement and, therefore, would probably not be 
considered as comparable to fares charged on the regular fixed route bus ser­
vice provided by the City. 

With respect to hours of operation, the minimum service criteria prescribed in 
the final rule call for service to be provided during the same hours as ther 
recipient's regular bus service for the general public. Specialized transpor­
tation service available under the current program is offered on weekdays 
between 7:00 a.m. and 6:30 p.m. and on Saturdays between 10:00 a.m. and 
4:30 p.m. These hours of service availability are somewhat more restrictive 



TR77E/e 

Service 
Characteristic 

Eligibility •••• 

Response Time .• 

Restrictions or 
Priorities 
Placed on 
Trips •••••.••• 

Fares ••••.••••• 

Hours and Days 
of Operation •• 

Service Area ••• 

Table 4 

COMPARISON OF CHARACTERISTICS OF THE SPECIALIZED TRANSPORTATION SERVICE 
CURRENTLY PROVIDED WITHIN THE SERVICE AREA OF THE BELLE URBAN SYSTEM BY THE 

RACINE COUNTY HUMAN SERVICES DEPARTMENT WITH THE MINIMUM SERVICE CRITERIA SPECIFIED UNDER THE FINAL RULE 

Characteristics of 
Specialized Transportation Service 

Minimum Service Criteria Offered under the Racine County Characteristics of 
for Specialized Transportation Human Services Department Regular Transit Service 

Service Prescribed Under Final Rule Specialized Transportation Program Provided by the Belle Urban System 

All persons who, by nature of their han- Any transportation handicapped Racine All persons physically capable of using 
dicap, are physically unable to use County resident. regular transit buses. 
the recipient's regular bus service for 
the general public. 

Service provided within 24 hours of time Service on a 24-hour advance-reservation Service provided on basis of regular 
request for service is made. basis. fixed schedules. 

Priority given to serving trips for 
medical, nutritional, and work-

None. related purposes. None. 

Fares comparable to fares for a trip of Fare of $1 per one-way trip plus $0.25 Base adult fare of $0.35 charged regard-
similar length made at a similar time for each zone entered charged to users less of length of trip or time of day 
of day charged to a user of the recip- making priority trips; trip is made. 
ient's regular ~us service for the Fare of $1.50 per one-way trip plus $0.25 
general public. for each zone entered charged to users 

making nonpriority trips. 
(average fare for all users during the 
first two months of 1987 was $1.28). 

Service provided on same days and Weekdays: 7:00 a.m.-6:30 p.m. Weekdays: 5:30 a.m.-7:00 p.m. 
during same hours as the recip- Saturdays: 10:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. Sa turdays: 7:00 a.m.-6:00 p.m. 
ient's regular bus service for the Sundays and Sundays and 
general public. Holidays: No service. Holidays: No service. 

Service provided throughout the same Service provided throughout portion of Area within one-quarter mile of regular 
geographic area as served by the recip- Racine County east of IH 94, including bus route. 
ient's regular bus service for the all of Racine urbanized area and 
general public. entire service area of the Belle Urban 

System. 

a In determining the comparability of fares charged on a recipient's fixed route bus service and specialized transportation service, UMTA will consider, 
as the basis for making this comparison, the fare which the individual would be charged for making the trip on the reCipient's fixed route bus service 
if he or she were not handicapped. 

Source: U. S. Department of Transportation, Racine County Human Services Department, City of Racine Department of Transportation, and SEWRPC. 
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than the hours of service availability for the fixed route bus service pro­
vided by the Belle Urban System, which service is provided between 5:30 a.m. 
and 7:00 p.m. on weekdays; and between 7:00 a.m. and 6:00 p.m. on Saturdays. 

While the existing service characteristics of the specialized transportation 
service currently provided under the program in these areas may not fully meet 
the minimum service criteria for specialized transportation service prescribed 
under the final federal rule, such differences are permitted, as noted 
earlier, if it is anticipated that program expenditures would exceed the cap 
level of expenditures specified under the final federal rule. The final UMTA 
rules allow a recipient to modify certain of the minimum service criteria-­
including those governing restrictions or priorities placed on trips; fares; 
and hours and days of operation--in order that expenditures for specialized 
transit service would not represent more than 3 percent of total public tran­
sit expenditures. In the past two years, the City of Racine's expenditures 
for the specialized transportation service in eastern Racine County have 
represented about 5 percent of total transit system expenditures. 

Provide Accessible Bus Service 
The second service option allowed under the final rule is to provide access­
ible bus service. Under this service option, a recipient would equip the 
buses used in the operation of his fixed route transit system with wheelchair 
lifts, ramps, or other accessibility features in order to make them accessible 
to wheelchairbound and semiambulatory handicapped persons. 

This service option has been considered in the past by the City of Racine and, 
in fact, was once part of its adopted special efforts strategy for providing 
public transit service for handicapped persons. In this respect, the original 
recommendation for the City of Racine as set forth under the regional trans­
portation system plan for transportation handicapped persons prepared in 1978, 
and a plan amendment for Racine County prepared in 1980--in response to fed­
eral regulations then in effect which mandated wheelchair lifts on transit 
buses--called for buses operated in fixed route transit service on the Racine 
transit system to be equipped with wheelchair lifts. However, the City of 
Racine never agreed with the UMTA position of requiring regular transit buses 
to be accessible to wheelchair bound individuals. Previous plans, which pro­
posed equipping city buses with wheelchair lifts, were prepared only to comply 
with federal regulations and to ensure the continued eligibility of the City's 
public transit program for federal transit assistance. Consequently, when the 
federal government published an interim final rule in July 1981 which lifted 
the mandate for accessible bus service specified in the previous federal regu­
lations, the City of Racine reevaluated the strategy it intended to pursue in 
carrying out special efforts to provide transportation for handicapped 
persons, and chose to abandon its plan to provide mainline accessible bus ser­
vice on the Racine transit system. 

One of the reasons for the City's position not to provide wheelchair lifts on 
buses is based on the experience of other transit operators in providing 
accessible bus service. Such experience indicated that the operation of wheel­
chair lifts could prove to be very costly, involving frequent mechanical fail­
ure and breakdowns. Because of these frequent mechanical breakdowns, other 
transit operators have experienced problems in maintaining a route schedule 
due to schedule disruption problems attendant to lift use. 
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More importantly, the City of Racine recognizes that the provision of wheel­
chair lifts on regular transit buses will not solve the mobility problems of 
the majority of its transportation handicapped population. In this respect, 
while equipping buses with wheelchair lifts would enable wheelchair users to 
board transit buses, wheelchair users would still be required to get to a bus 
stop to board the accessible vehicle. This requirement along can be viewed as 
a formidable task for wheelchair users for four to six months of each year, 
due to the particularly harsh winter weather routinely experienced in the 
Racine area. During this time, wheelchair users would risk dramatically 
greater exposure to life and safety because of ice or snow covered surfaces, 
snow banks, and frigid temperatures. The City of Racine recognizes that many 
handicapped persons currently using the specialized transportation service 
provided by the Racine County Human Services Department would be disadvantaged 
by this alternative. 

A final reason for rejecting this service option at the present time is 
related to the eligibility requirements for accessible bus service prescribed 
under the final federal regulation. In guidance describing its interpretation 
of various provision of the final rule, UMrA has indicated that all handi­
capped persons physically unable to use a regular transit bus must be eligible 
to use the accessible bus service provided by the recipient. This would 
include many handicapped individuals who are considered to be semiambulatory-­
that is, individuals who are not confined to wheelchairs, but who require the 
use of a walker, cane, crutches, or guide dog--and who would need to use the 
wheelchair lifts on accessible buses as standees. Many of the wheelchair lifts 
currently available from manufacturers are not designed to accommodate stan­
dees. For example, not all lifts have handrails that a standee can grasp. 
Some wheelchair lifts operate in a fashion that makes retaining balance while 
standing difficult, particularly for some elderly or handicapped persons. 
Other lifts may enter the bus at a level relative to the door opening that 
could cause a standee to hit his or her head on the entranceway. Because of 
these safety concerns, transit operators are concerned about the safety and 
legal liability implications of these problems. As of January 1987, it does 
not appear to be commonplace for transit system operators to allow standees to 
use wheelchair lifts. 

The City of Racine shares the concerns of the other transit operators over the 
safety of handicapped persons as standees on wheelchair lifts. Thus, if the 
Ci ty were to provide accessible bus service on its regular routes, it is 
likely that this service, while being accessible to wheelchair users, would 
not be accessible for semiambulatory handicapped persons. In this case, the 
City of Racine would also be required under the federal regulations to provide 
some form of accessible specialized transportation service to serve those 
semiambulatory handicapped persons would not be allowed to use the wheelchair 
lifts on regular buses operated by the transit system. 

Provide Combination of Accessible Bus and Specialized Transportation Service 
The final service option allowed under the final rule is to provide a mix of 
accessible bus service and specialized transportation service. This service 
option was also not considered to be a viable alternative by the Ci ty of 
Racine for the same reasons that the service option proposing only accessible 
bus service was abandoned as the City's special efforts program in 1981. 
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RECOMMENDED TRANSIT PROGRAM FOR HANDICAPPED PERSONS 

Based on a review of the alternative service options allowed under the final 
rule, the City of Racine determined that it would comply with the current fed­
eral regulation by providing a specialized transportation service for handi­
capped persons. The City also determined that it would provide this special­
ized transportation service by continuing its current special efforts strategy 
of contributing funds to help support the operation of an accessible special­
ized transportation service provided in eastern Racine County through a pro­
gram administered by the Racine County Human Services Department. A detailed 
description of the service currently provided under the program was presented 
in a previous section of this report. 

Implementation Schedule 
Because the City of Racine proposes to retain, without change, the program of 
specialized transportation service which it currently provides as its required 
public transportation program for handicapped persons, no time would be 
required for the City to phase in a proposed program. The proposed program 
will be fully implemented at the full-performance level prescribed in the 
final rule at the time it is approved by UMTA, presumably during the second 
half of 1987. 

Expenditure Limit 
The final rule specifies a cap level of annual expenditures by the recipient 
for its program equal to 3 percent of the recipient's average operating 
expenses for all public transportation services it provides, calculated based 
on projected current year expenditures and expenditures for the two imme­
diately preceding fiscal years. The recipient is not required to spend more 
than this limit even if, as a result, it cannot provide a level of service 
that fully meets all the service criteria for the service option it has 
selected. If the recipient can provide a level of service which fully meets 
the minimum service criteria for an amount less than the expenditure limi t, 
then the limit can be ignored. 

The cap level of expenditures by the City of Racine for its specialized trans­
portation service program, calculated for the period 1985 through 1987, would 
be about $88,500, as shown in Table 5. The average expenditure on the City's 
handicapped transportation program during this period is estimated to be about 
$142,600, or about 4.8 percent of the total operating budget of the City of 
Racine for both fixed route and specialized transportation services. This 
amount would be about $54,100, or about 61 percent, above the cap level of 
expenditures prescribed under the final rule. 

Modifications of Minimum Service Criteria 
The final UMTA rule states that a recipient is not required to expend more 
than the cap expenditure level on its program. As previously noted, expendi­
tures by the City of Racine on its specialized transportation program are pro­
j ected to remain above its cap level of expenditures as prescribed by the 
final rule. The City of Racine has, therefore, determined that minimum ser­
vice criteria specified under the final rule should be modified with respect 
to restrictions or priorities placed on trips, fares, and hours of operation 
to accommodate the existing service characteristics of the specialized trans­
portation service in these areas. It should be noted that the City of Racine 
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Table 5 

COMPARISON OF AVERAGE ANNUAL EXPENDITURES FOR CITY OF 
RACINE SPECIALIZED TRANSPORTATION PROGRAM WITH CAP LEVEL OF 

EXPENDITURE PRESCRIBED UNDER THE FINAL RULE: 1985-1987 

Transit System Expenditures a 

Year 

Expense Category 1985 1986b 1987c 

Ci ty of Racine Fixed Route Bus 
System Operating Expenditures •••••••••• $2,585,731 $2,837,600 $2,992 ,000 

City of Racine Specialized 
Transportation Operating Expendi tures 
Racine County Specialized 
Transportation Projec~ Serving 
Eastern Racine County ••••••••••••••• 139,740 144,000 144,000 

Other Racine County 
Specialized Transportation Projects •• 4,260 -- --
Subtotal $ 144,000 $ 144,000 $ 144,000 

Total $2,729,731 $2,981,600 $3,136,000 

Cap Level of Expenditures for 
Handicapped Public Transportation 
Program Under Final Rule •••••.••.•.••.•••••.••••••.••..•••••.•••••••••••••••• 

a per federal definition. 

bUnaudited. 

CProjected, based on current year budge t. 

Avera..Ee 

Amount 

$2,805,100 

142,600 

1,400 

$ 144,000 

$2,949,100 

$ 88,473 

Amount 
Percent 
of Total 

95.1 

4.8 

0.1 

4.9 

100.0 

3.0 

d This project is proposed to serve as the City of Racine's public transit program for handicapped persons. 

Source: Racine County Human Services Department, City of Racine Department of Transportation, and SEWRPC. 
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proposes to modi fy the minimum service criteria of the final rule not to 
reduce the current level of expenditures for its specialized transportation 
program, as allowed under the final rule, but, rather, only to allow for the 
operation of the specialized transportation service with its current service 
characteristics. 

Source of Funding 
The actual and projected funding of expenditures for the City of Racine handi­
capped public transportation program for the period from 1985 through 1987 is 
shown in Table 6. During this period, passenger revenues are expected to gen­
erate between 4 and 19 percent of the funds needed to operate the service, 
wi th the remaining funds coming from several public sources. The primary 
source of public funds used to cover expendi tures for the program will be 
funds con tributed by the Ci ty of Racine from its public transportation pro­
gram, which is funded from federal and state transit operating assistance pro­
grams and local city tax dollars. Such funds will provide between 50 and 56 
percent of the funds needed to operate the program during this period. The 
second major source of funds for the program during this period would be the 
Wisconsin Department of Transportation, which will provide between 19 and 22 
percent of the funding through a specialized transportation assistance program 
it administers to provide funds to counties for the operation of public tran­
sit services for elderly and handicapped persons. A third source of public 
funds for the program will be the Title III program, authorized under the 
Older Americans Act of 1965, which will provide between 18 and 21 percent of 
the funds needed during this period. The remaining public funds used to cover 
program expenditures during this period will be obtained through local prop­
erty taxes levied by Racine County, which will provide between 4 and 6 percent 
of the funds needed to operate the program during this period. Both the City 
of Racine and Racine County intend to continue to use all available funding 
programs in future years to reduce the amount of expenditures which is funded 
through local tax dollars. 

Private Enterprise Participation 
Under the current specialized transportation program, the Racine County Human 
Services Department and the City of Racine contract for the operation of a 
specialized transportation service from a private yellow school bus operator 
in the area. It should be noted that the contracting for transit services 
from private transit operators in this manner serves to implement the UMTA 
initiative directed at increasing the involvement of the private sector in the 
provision and operation of public transit services. The intent of the UMTA 
policy is to promote a more competitive environment and increased opportuni­
ties for the private sector in the provision of transit services and their 
operation. By continuing to contract service from a private transit company 
in this manner, the City of Racine would continue to implement, and be in con­
formance with, this UMTA policy. 

PUBLIC REACTION TO THE PROGRAM 

To obtain public reaction and solicit comments on its proposed handicapped 
transi t program from the local handicapped community, as well as from the 
general public, the Ci ty of Racine followed a two part public participation 
process. Under the fir~t part of this process, the proposed program was pre­
sented to the Racine County Specialized Transportation Coordinating Committee. 
The membership of this Committee is listed on the inside front cover of this 
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Table 6 

DISTRIBUTION OF EXPENDITURES FOR SPECIALIZED TRANSPORTATION SERVICE PROVIDED 
UNDER CITY OF RACINE PUBLIC TRANSIT PROGRAM FOR HANDICAPPED PERSONS: 1985-1987 

Source of Funds 

Passenger Revenues ....••.•.•..•..........• c City of Racine Public Transit Program .... 
Wisconsin Department of 
Transportation Specialized Transportation 
Assistance Program for Counties •••••••••• 

Title III-B, Older Americans Act •••••••••• 
Racine County ............................. 

Total 

aEstimated. 

bprojected. 

1985 
Percent 

Amount of Total 

$ 9,981 3.6 
139,740 50.4 

58, 3t; 1 21.0 
57,772 20.8 
11,673 4.2 

$277 ,527 100.0 

Ex~endi tures by Yea r 

1986a 

Percent 
Amount of Total Amount 

$ 13,287 4.9 $ 47,884 
144,000 53.0 144,000 

50,566 18.6 56,187 
48,211 17.8 --
15,470 5.7 11,237 

$271 ,534 100.0 $259,308 

1987
b 

Percent 
of Total 

18.5 
55.5 

21.7 
--
4.3 

100.0 

c 
Funds obtained from the City of Racine public transportation program are included in the total operating budget 

for public transit services provided by the City. Public funds to cover the operating deficit for the transit ser­
vices provided by the City, including the expenditures for specialized transportation services noted here, have 
historically been obtained through federal and state urban public transit operating assistance programs and local 
tax dollars. 

Source: Racine County Human Services Department, City of Racine Department of Transportation, and SEWRPC. 
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report. Under the second part of the process, the proposed program was made 
available for public review and comment through a 60-day public comment period 
during which a formal public hearing was held. 

The official public comment period for the City's proposed transit program for 
handicapped persons extended from Sunday, April 26, 1987, through Sunday, 
June 26, 1987--a total of 62 days. The Racine County Specialized Transporta­
tion Coordinating Committee met during the public comment period on May 19, 
1987, to review the City's proposed handicapped transportation program, as 
documented in the preceedig sections of this report. There were no comments 
on the program made by the Committee members, who subsequently endorsed the 
program as presented for public comment. 

The public hearing on the program was held on Tuesday, May 26, 1987, in Room 
205 of the Racine City Hall, which is accessible to handicapped persons. 
Approximately four weeks prior to the public hearing, a notice announcing the 
public hearing and public comment period was published in the major local 
newspaper for the City of Racine, the Racine Journal Times. A copy of the 
entire report documenting this proposed handicapped transit program, as well 
as a copy of the aforereferenced public notice, were available for public 
review a t the offices of the City of Racine Department of Transporta tion, 
located in Room 103 of the Racine City Hall. Provision was also made to pro­
vide a loan copy of the report on cassette tape to anyone requesting such a 
tape. 

Public Comments 
A total of six persons attended the public hearing. Of those in attendance, 
one person provided testimony and a written statement on the City's proposed 
handicapped transit program. A complete transcript of the public hearing, 
including a copy of the written comment received, is provided in Appendix B to 
this report. No other oral or written comments were received during the 
public comment period. 

The comment received on the City's proposed handicapped transportation program 
was from a representative of the Racine Unified School District, Division of 
Excep tional Education, who asked that the City give consideration to the 
public transportation needs of handicapped persons participating in a special 
community-based training program offered by the school district. Handicapped 
students enrolled in this program are provided with training in real-life 
situations in community sites that will be used throughout the students' 
lives--such as places of employment, grocery stores, shopping malls, library, 
recreational centers, and individual homes. While the school district 
believes that an important part of this program would be training in the use 
of public transportation services which would be used by handicapped persons 
to provide accessibi li ty in their community, the school district noted tha t 
the City's current accessible specialized transportation service could not be 
used for this purpose because it is costly to the user and does not include 
trips made for educational purposes within the trip priorities maintained for 
the service. 

In responding to this comment, the City of Racine informed the school district 
representative that it would be necessary to increase the number of vehicles 
currently used to provide the service in order to guarantee that students 
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enrolled in this curriculum program would have their trips served by the spe­
cialized transportation service. The current contract with the private tran­
sit company providing the service calls for the company to maintain up to six 
vehicles to provide the service needed under the program. Increasing the 
number of vehicles required to provide service under the program would 
increase the total costs of the program and would require that additional 
funding be sought for the program. Because its expenditures for the program 
currently exceed the cap level of expenditures prescribed under the federal 
rule, the City of Racine does not intend to increase the level of funding it 
currently provides to the program. Consequently, the City of Racine has sug­
gested that the school district consider providing the additional funding 
which would be necessary to expand the program to accommodate the trips made 
by handicapped students enrolled in the special training program. 

Conclusion No substantive issues were raised by the public comments received 
which had not been previously carefully considered in the preparation of the 
City's proposed handicapped transit program. Consequently, it was determined 
that no changes were required to be made in its handicapped transit program as 
it was presented for public comment. 

CONTINUING PUBLIC PARTICIPATION PROCESS 

The City of Racine and Racine County intend to maintain their current public 
partiCipation process which provides for an active role by the Racine area 
handicapped community in planning and development of public transit services 
for handicapped persons. As noted previously in this report, advisory com­
to! ttees--which have included representatives from the handicapped cOlDtnuni ty-­
have been created in the past to help shape the recommendations and plans for 
providing transit services to handicapped persons within the Racine urbanized 
area. Comments from the handicapped community have also been solicited in the 
past at public hearings and informational meetings held by the City of Racine 
and the Southeastern Wisconsin Regional Planning Commission on the plans pre­
pared to address the transportation needs of handicapped persons. 

The proposed public participation program to be followed by the City will 
include regular meetings of the Racine County Specialized Transportation Coor­
dina t ing Commi t tee, which oversees and plans the specialized transportation 
service provided within eastern Racine County. This special committee served 
as the advisory cOlOmittee for the preparation of the City of Racine's required 
public transit program for transportation handicapped persons, as documented 
wi thin this report. As part of its proposed public participation process, 
this Committee will meet several times each year to develop policy, respond to 
citizen complaints, address issues, and plan future service for the special­
ized transportation program. In addition, because the specialized transporta­
tion service is supported with funds obtained through the specialized 
transportation assistance programs for counties administered by the Wisconsin 
Department of Transportation, Racine County is required to hold a public hear­
ing annually to obtain input for the program. In addition to the required 
public hearing, informal public mee tings with representatives of the elderly 
and disabled community, as well as with concerned citizens, have also been 
held in the past. Through the meetings of these special transportation coor­
dinating committee and the public hearings and informational meetings held by 
the County on its specialized transportation program, the handicapped commun-
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ity in the Racine area will continue to have an active role in the planning 
and development of specialized transportation services for handicapped 
persons. 

In the event significant changes to the City's public transit program for han­
dicapped persons are proposed in the future, the City of Racine will continue 
to work with the advisory committee in the planning and development of any 
service changes. Any proposed changes to the program will also be presented 
to the handicapped community in accordance with the public participation pro­
cess outlined in the final federal regulation--including soliciting comments 
from the handicapped community through a formal public comment period and 
through a public hearing. A report would then be prepared by the City docu­
menting any proposed revisions to the public transit program for handicapped 
persons, the schedule for implementing any proposed changes, the public com­
ments received from the handicapped community concerning the proposed program 
revisions, and the City's responses to any significant comments received. 
This report would then be submi t ted to UMTA for its review and ultima te 
approval in accordance with the procedures described under the final federal 
regula t ions. 

SUMMARY 

On May 23, 1986, the U. S. Department of Transportation, Urban Mass Transpor­
tation Administration, (UMTA) issued amended regulations governing nondiscrim­
ination on the basis of handicap in federally assisted public transportation 
programs relative to the nondiscrimination requirements of Section 504 of the 
Federal Rehabilitation Act of 1973. A major requirement of this regulation is 
that recipients of federal transit assistance under the UMTA Section 3, 5, 9, 
or 9A funding programs tha t operate a bus system serving the general public 
document, and submit to UMTA for review, their program for providing public 
transportation service to handicapped persons who, because of the nature of 
their physical handicaps, are unable to use the recipient's regular bus ser­
vice for the general public. This report has presented the City of Racine's 
proposed public transportation program for handicapped persons. 

Existing Specialized Transportation Service for Handicapped Persons 
All the planning and implementation actions taken to date toward the provision 
of public transportation services which can be effectively used by handicapped 
persons have been significantly affected by federal regulations governing such 
services. In this respect, the City of Racine's current specialized transpor­
tation program for handicapped persons was developed and implemented to comply 
wi th federal regula tions previously in effect since July 1981. The special­
ized transportation service provided under the program is designed to provide 
mobili ty to handicapped persons whose physical disabili ty precludes their 
using other forms of transportation including public transit and private auto­
mobiles. Under the current program, the City of Racine contracts with the 
Racine County HUIMn Services Department to provide the accessible door-to-door 
transportation service within eastern Racine County, including the area served 
by the City of Racine's fixed route transit system. To provide the service, 
the Human Services Departloent contracts with a private yellow schoolbus opera­
tor in the area. The City of Ra.cine and Racine County have combined resources 
to provide specialized transportation in this manner since 1983. 
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Final Regulations on Public Transportation Service for Handicapped Persons 
The final federal regulation, issued on May 23, 1986, specifically addresses 
the requirements of the present and past recipients of federal transit assis­
tance under the UMTA Sections 3, 5, 9, and 9A programs who .operate a bus 
system for the general public within an urbanized area. The final regulation 
removes some of the flexibility allowed recipients under previous fedeal regu­
lations in selecting how they will meet their obligations to provide public 
transportation services for handicapped persons. Under the final regulation, 
each funding recipient's public transportation program is responsible for 
making transportation services available to handicapped persons through one of 
three service options including: providing some form of demand-responsive and 
specialized transportation service which is accessible to wheelchairbound and 
semiambulatory persons; providing fixed route bus $ervice which is accessible 
to wheelchairbound and semiambulatory persons over the regular routes operated 
by the recipient; or providing a mix of both accessible specialized transpor­
tation and accessible bus services. Whichever service option is ultimately 
selected by the recipient, it must JOeet certain minimum service criteria spe­
cified in the final rule governing service availability, fares, trip restric­
tions or priorities, service area, response time, and user eligibility, 
subject to a cap level of annual expenditures by the recipient. Only expen­
ditures by the recipient of funds from its own public transportation program 
specifically undertaken to comply with the requirements of the final federal 
regulation are eligible to be counted in determining whether the recipient has 
exceeded the cap level of annual expenditures incurred in meeting the service 
criteria for the service option selected. 

Recipients of UMTA funds addressed in the final regulation must prepare and 
submit to UMTA a program which provides documentation of the required public 
transportation services for handicapped persons. The final regulation requires 
that the recipient's program JOust provide for full implementation of the pro­
posed transportation services as soon as reasonably feasible, but no later 
than six years after the proposed program has been approved by UMTA. In addi­
tion, the planning and development of the recipient's proposed program must be 
done through a locally developed public participation process which allows for 
consultation with handicapped groups and with agencies providing transporta­
tion and social services to handicapped persons; the conduct of at least one 
public hearing on the proposed program during a 60-day comment period; and the 
distribution of notices and materials pertaining to the program in a form 
usable by persons with vision and hearing impairments. A copy of the recip­
ien t' s proposed program for providing public transportation for handicapped 
persons and a summary of the public comments received on the program, together 
with the recipient's responses to significant comments received, must be sub­
mitted to UMTA for its review by no later than June 23, 1987. 

Once the recipient's proposed program has been approved by UMTA, the recipient 
will have the obligation to actually provide the service to handicapped per­
sons that is described in its program. The recipient must also take all 
actions necessary to ensure that the proposed service is actually provided. 
UMTA will monitor the compliance of eacp recipient through the regular trien­
nial review process required for each recipient under the UMTA Section 9 tran­
sit assistance program. If a recipient falls behind the schedule for phasing 
in the transportation service described under its adopted program, the recip­
ient must submit a report toUMTA describing the problem or delay experienced; 
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the reasons for the problem or delay; and the corrective action or actions the 
recipient has taken or has propsed to take to ensure that the approved imple-
10entation schedule for its described service is met. Failure to make the 
required report to UMTA is, in itself, grounds for a recipient's being found 
in noncompliance with the obligations under the final rule. 

Alternative Public Transit Programs for Handicapped Persons 
In response to the final regula tion, the Ci ty of Racine has reevalua ted the 
potential of each of the three basic service options allowed under the final 
regulation to meet the transportation needs of handicapped persons in the City 
of Racine. Based upon this reevaluation, the City determined that the two 
service options which required the City to provide some form of accessible bus 
service--either as a stand-alone service or a combination of some level of 
specialized transportation--would not be viable alternative options. 

This determination was based, in part, on the fact that the mainline access­
ible bus service was once part of the adopted special efforts strategy of the 
City of Racine, but was rejected by the City in 1981 after new federal regula­
tions were issued which lifted the mandate for wheelchair lifts on regular 
transit buses. This decision was based, in part, on the experience of other 
transit operators providing accessible bus service, which indicated that the 
operation of wheelchair lifts on buses could provde to be very costly, involv­
ing frequent mechanical failure and breakdowns. Depending on their level of 
use, problems in maintaining route schedules would also be possible due to 
disruption of schedules when lifts are used. The City considered that these 
concerns remained valid today. 

More importantly, this determination also reflects the opinion of the City of 
Racine that wheelchair lifts on regular transit buses would not solve the 
mobili ty problems of the majori ty of the handicapped population. In this 
respect, the City believed that, while equipping buses with wheelchair lifts 
would enable wheelchair users to board local transit buses, wheelchair users 
would still be required to go to a bus stop to board the accessible vehicle. 
This requirement alone was viewed by the City as a formidable task for each 
wheelchair user for four to six months of the year because of the particularly 
harsh winter weather routinely experienced in the Racine area. During this 
time, wheelchair users would risk dramatically greater exposure to life and 
safety because of ice or snow covered surfaces and frigid temperatures. The 
Ci ty 0 f Racine, therefore, believes that many handicapped persons currently 
using the specialized transportation service it supports would be disadvan­
taged by the alternatives proposing accessible bus service. 

The City of Racine, therefore, selected the remaining service option allowed 
under the final regulation, which allows recipients to provide some form of 
specialized transportation service to handicapped persons. This service 
option would allow the City to continue its present strategy of contribuitng 
funds to support the operation of a specialized transportation service for 
handicapped persons offered through a project administered by the Racine 
County Human Services Departtoent. In addition, because the Human Services 
Department currently contracts with a private transit cotopany to provide the 
service, this service option would be in conformance with an UMTA policy 
directed at increasing the involvement of the private sector in the provision 
of urban transit services. 
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Recommended Public Transit Program for Handicapped Persons 
The City of Racine's recOtnmended program for handicapped persons consists of 
the existing specialized transportation project administered by the Racine 
County Human Services Department in eastern Racine County, which is partially 
funded by the City of Racine's public transportation program. Under this 
program, an accessible door-to-door specialized transportation service will be 
available to provide mobility to handicapped persons whose physical disability 
precludes their using other means of transportation. 

The City of Racine does not propose to change the basic operating and service 
characteristics for its existing public transit program for handicapped per­
sons in order for it to serve as a program required under current federal 
regulations. In this respect, the service currently provided under the pro­
gram is available to all handicapped persons whose physical disability pre­
cludes their using other forms of transportation, including regular public 
transit service or private autOtnobi1es. The service provided under the pro­
gram is available on an advance-reservation basis, with eligible users 
required to schedule service at least 24 hours in advance of the time service 
is needed. Trips made on the specialized transportation service are priori­
tized, as required by the State of Wisconsin specialized transportation assis­
tance program for counties--which funds a significant portion of the service-­
with trips for medical, nutritional, or work-related purposes receiving the 
highest priority in scheduling service. However, the service is currently 
capable of accOtntnOdating most of the demand placed upon it, with trips infre­
quently having to be rescheduled at different times or being refused because 
of insufficient capacity during peak periods of travel. 

Eligible users of the service currently provided under the program are charged 
a base fare of $1 per one-way trip for trips made for medical, nutritional, or 
work-related purposes, and $1.50 per one-way trip for all other trips. In 
addition, a zone fare of $0.25 is charged for each zone entered in completing 
the trip. During the first two months of 1987, this fare structure--which was 
introduced for the first time in January 1987--has resulted in an average 
charge to users of the service of approximately $1.28 per one-way trip. This 
cOtnpares with a base adult cash fare of $0.35 per one-way trip charged to 
users of the City of Racine's fixed route system. Transportation service 
under the specialized transportation program is provided between 7:00 a.1D. and 
6:30 p.m. on weekdays, and between 10:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m. on Saturdays. No 
service is provided on Sundays or holidays. These hours of operation for the 
specialized transportation service are somewhat more restrictive than the 
regular hours of operation for the fixed route bus service. The areas served 
by the specialized transportation program includes that portion of Racine 
County east of USH 45. This area encOtnpasses all the Racine urbanized area as 
currently defined by the U. S. Bureau of the Census, and includes the entire 
area served by the City's regular fixed route bus service. 

The current cap level of expenditures by the City of Racine for its special­
ized transportation program, as calculated for the period 1985 through 1987, 
would be about $88,500. The actual expenditure of funds on the specialized 
transportation service provided by Racine County in eastern Racine County 
during this period is expected to be about $142,600, or about 4.8 percent of 
the total expenditure of funds by the City of Racine for both fixed route and 
specialized transportation services. This amount would be about $54,100, or 
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about 61 percent, above the cap level of expenditures prescribed under the 
federal regulation. 

Because the City of Racine plans to continue to expend UlOre than the maximUln 
level of expenditures required under the current federal regulation, the City 
proposes to modify the minimum service criteria governing restrictions or pri­
orities placed on trips, fares, and hours of operation, as specified under the 
final federal regulation, to accOtomodate the existing service cha~acteristics 
of the specialized transportation program in these three areas. It should be 
noted that the City of Racine proposes to modify the minimum service criteria 
of the final rule not to reduce the current level of expenditures for the spe­
cialized transportation program, as allowed under the final rule, but, rather, 
only to allow for the operation of the specialized transportation service with 
its current service characteristics. 

The primary sources of public funds used to cover the expenditures for the 
specialized transportation service are currently obtained from the City of 
Racine's public transportation program, the State's specialized transportation 
assistance program for counties, Title III funds available through the Older 
Americans Act, and Racine County tax dollars. The public funds obtained from 
the City of Racine's transportation program are obtained through federal and 
state transit operating assistance programs and through local tax dollars. 
Both the City of Racine and Racine County intend to continue to use all avail­
able funding sources in future years to reduce the amount of expenditures for 
the program which are funded through local tax dollars. 

Public Reaction to the Program 
To obtain public reaction and solicit comments on its proposed handicapped 
transit program from the local handicapped community, the City of Racine fol­
lowed a public participation process which included presenting the proposed 
program to the Racine County Specialized Transportation Coordinating Commit­
tee, and making the program available for public review and COtoment through a 
60-day public comment period, during which a fonnal public hearing was held. 
No substantive commen ts were received from the public at the public hearing or 
throughout the public COtoment period which pertained to issues which had not 
been previously carefully considered by the City in the preparation of its 
proposed program. Therefore, the City made no changes to the program which it 
had presented for public cOtoment. 

Continuing Public Participation Process 
The City of Racine and Racine County intend to maintain the current public 
participation process for the specialized transportation service which pro­
vides for an active role by the Racine handicapped cOtomunity in planning and 
development of public transit services for handicapped persons. This public 
participation process will include regular meetings of the Racine County Spe­
cialized Transportation Coordinating Committee, which oversees and plans the 
development of the specialized transportation service provided within eastern 
Racine County. The Committee will meet several times each year to develop 
policy, respond to citizen complaints, address issues, and plan future ser­
vices for the specialized transportation program. Such meetings will be open 
to the general public and will be held in an accessible facility. In addi­
tion, Racine County will annually holc:1 a public hearing to obtain input for 
its specialized transportation program as part of the requirements of receiv­
ing specialized transportation assistance from the Wisconsin Department of 
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Transportation. Racine County and the City of Racine will also, as deemed 
necessary, hold informal public meetings with representatives of the elderly 
and disabled community, as well as with concerned citizens, to obtain input on 
the specialized transportation program. Finally, in the event that significant 
changes to the City's public transit program for handicapped persons are pro­
posed in the future, the proposed changes would be presented to the handi­
capped community in accordance with the public participation process outlined 
in the final federal regulation. 
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DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

Office of the Secretary 

49 CFR Part 27 

[Docket No. 56b; Arndt. No. 27-3) 

Nondiscrimina~ion on the Basis of 
Handicap in the Department of 
Transportation Financial Assistance 
Programs 

AGENCY: Office of the Secretary. DOT. 
ACTION: Final rule. 

SUMMARY: This final rule requires 
recipients of financial assistance from 
the Department of Transporta tion for 
urban mass transportation to establish 
programs to provide transit services to 
handicapped persons. The service must 
meet certain service criteria. Th .. rule 
also establishes a limit on the amount of 
money a recipient must spend io meet 
these criteria. The rule carries out 
section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 
1973 (29 U.S.C. 794) and section 317[c) of 
the Surface Transportation Assistance 
Act of 1982 (49 U.S.C 1612(d)). as they 
apply to the Department's financial 
assistance program for urban mass 
transportation. In an accompanying 
notice of proposed rulemaking. the 
Department is proposing provisions 
concerning cOlnmuter rail systems and 
certain other matters. ..... cnv. DATI: This final rule is 
effective June 23. 1986. 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Robert C. Ashby. Deputy Assistant 
General Counsel for Regulations and 
Enforcement. U.S. Department of 
Transportation. Room 10424. 400 7th 
Street. SW .. Washington. DC 20590: 
(202142&-4723 (voice) or (202) 755-7667 
(TDO). The Department is currently in 
the process of installing a new telephone 
s\·stelP. As a result. the voice 
i~formation number is expected to 
change. during July 1986. to (202) 366-
rJ:1(,,5. The mo number is not expected 
to change. This rule has been taped for 
use by visually-impaired persons. 
Requests for taped copies of the rule 
sho'clld be made to Mr. Ashby. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

Highlights of the Rule 

This fmal rule creates a new Subpart 
E of ,)9 C'FR Part 27. Department's rule 
on nonuisrrimination on the basis of 
handicap In financial assistance 
programs. The ruie carries out section 
504 of the Rehabilitation Act of HF3 [29 
U.S.C. 7H4J and section 3l7[c) of the 
Surfdce Transportation Assistance Act 
of Ifl8~ 1 .. 9 US.C. 1612~dJl. as they apply 
to rlle Department's financial assistance 

program for urban mass t~ansporti:tion. 
The new Subpart E replilces the present 
§ 27.77. which originilted in a July 1981 
interim final rule. 

With a few exceptions. the new rule 
requires each recipient of financial 
assistance from the Urban Mass 
Transporatation Administration 
[UMT A) to prepare a program for 
providing transportation services to 
handicapped persons. The recipient 
must go through a public participation 
process. including consultation with 
handicapped persons. Within a year 
from the effective date of this rule. the 
recipient must transmit the program to 
UMT A for approval. 

Recipients may fulfill their obligations 
under the rule by choosmg either a 
special service (e.g., did-a-van. taxi 
voucher). an accessible bus system 
(either a scheduled or on-call accessible 
bus system). or a mixed system (Le .. a 
sy~tem having both special service and 
accessible bus elements). Whatever type 
of service the recipient eiects to provide. 
the service must meet the following six 
service criteria: 

(1) All persons who. by reason of 
handicap. are physically unable to use 
the recipient's bus service for the 
general public must be eligible to use the 
service for handicapped persons; 

(2) Service must be provided to a 
handicapped person within 24 hours of a 
request of it; 

(3) Restrictions or priorities based on 
trip purpose are prohibited: 

(4) Fares must be comparable to fares 
charged the general public for the same 
or a similar trip; 

(5) The service for handicapped 
persons must operate throughout the 
same days and hours as the service for 
the general public; and 

(6) The service for handicapped 
persons must be available throughout 
the same service area as the service for 
the general public. 
The rule spells out how the six criteria 
apply to each kind of transportation 
system. 

The rules establishes a limit on the 
amount of money a recipient is required 
to spend to meet these service 
requirements. This limit on required 
expenditures is calculated by taking 3.0 
percent of the recipient's average 
operatmg costs: over the current and 
two previous fiscal years. 

If the recipient cannot meet the six 
criteria for the type of service it chooses 
without exceeding this limit on required 
expenditures. the recipient may modify 
its service to keep its expenditures 
within the limit. after ('onsultation 
through its public participation process. 

The rest of the rule's provision~ are 
primarily administrative in natll~e. Th~y 
concern such suLjects as the expenses 
eligible to be counted in determining 
whether a recipient has exceeded its 
limit on required expenditurrs. UMTA 
monitoring of r"ripients' actions. special 
provisions for small recipients and 
multi-recipient regions. and technical 
exemption procedures. 

The Drpartment has performed a 
Regulatory Impact Analysis (RIA) in 
connection with this rule. This analvsis. 
based on case studies of several existing 
systems and a computer model study of 
a large sample of sy~·ems. projects the 
annual and long-term costs and cost­
effectiveness of various approaches to 
providing transportation service to 
disabled persons. A copy of the RIA has 
been placed in the docket for this 
rule making. 

In an accompanying notice of 
proposed rulemaking (NPRM). the 
Department is proposing requirements 
for commuter rail systems. on which 
comments are being requested for 90 
days. The NPRM also proposes to 
incorporate vehicle and fixed facility 
standarus. as well as the reduced fare 
requirement for elderly and 
handicapped passengers. from 49 CFR 
Part 609. which would be withdrawn. 

Background of the Rulemaking 

Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act 
of 1973 prohibits discrimination on the 
basis of handicap in federally-assisted 
programs. The Department's existing 
regulation. 49 CFR Part 27. implements 
this statute in the Department's mass 
transit programs. This 1979 regulation 
imposed accessibility requirements for 
DOT-aSSisted highways. airports. 
intercity rail service. and mass transit. 

In American Public Transit 
Associalion v. Lewis. 556 F.zd 1271 (D.C. 
Cir .. 1981). the U.S. Court of Appeals for 
the District of Columbia Circuit held 
that. under section 504. a transit 
authority might be required to take 
"modest. affirmative steps to 
accommodate handicapped persons" 
The Court said. howe\er. thflt the 1979 
regulation. as applied to mass tranSit., 
exceeded the Department's section 504 
authority because it required overly 
costly efforts to modify existing systems. 

The Department reviewed the rule 
and determined that its policy is that 
recipients of Federal assistance for mass 
transit must provide transportation that 
handicapped persons can use but that 
local communities have the major 
responsibility for deciding how this 
transportation should be provided. 

Consistent with this policy and the 
Court decision. the Department issued 
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Iln interim final rule in July 1981. It 
deleted the mass transit requirements of 
the original regulation and substituted a 
new § 27.77. This section required 
recipients to certify that special efforts 
are being made in their service area to 
provide transportation that handicapped 
persons can use. 

In 1983 Congress passed section 317(c) 
of the Surface Transportation' 
Assistance Act of 1982 (49 U.S.C. 
1612(d)). It provides as follows: 

In carrying out subsection (a) of this 
section [section 16(a) of the Urban Mass 
Transportation Act of 1964. as amended) 
section 165[b) of the Federal-Aid Highway 
Act of 1973. and section 504 of the 
Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (consistent with 
any applicable government-wide standards 
for the implementation of such section 504). 
the Secretary shall. not later than 90 days 
after the date of enactment of this subsection. 
publish in the Federal Register for public 
comment. proposed regulations and. not later 
than 180 days after the date of such 
enactment. promulgate final regulations. 
establishing [1) minimum criteria for the 
provision of transportation services to 
handicapped and elderly individuals by 
recipients of Federal financial assistance 
under this Act or any provisions of law 
referred to in section 165(b) of the Federal­
Aid Highway Act oT 1973. and (2) procedures 
for the Secretary to monitor recipients' 
compliance with such criteria. Such 
regulations shall include provisions ensuring 
that organizations ,md groups representing 
such individuals are given adequate notice of 
and opportunity to comment on the proposed 
activities of recipIents for the purpose of 
achieving compliance with 8UC~ regulations. 

In order to implement this statute. as 
well as to replace the interim final rule 
with a permanent regulation. the 
Department published a notice of 
proposed rillemaking [NPRM) on 
September 8. 1983 [48 FR 40634). The 
NPRM proposed that recipients' service 
for handicapped persons had to nieet a 
series of service criteria. but recipients 
were not required to spend more than a 
certain amount in a given year to 
provide this service. 

The Department received more than 
650 comments on the NPRM. The 
commenters included handicapped 
persons and groups representing them. 
local transit authorities and state 
transportation agencies. other 
transportation providers. private and 
public human service agencies. members 
of Congress. and members of the general 
public. 

Legal Background and Issues 

Basic Statutes 
The legal authority for DOT's 

regulatory efforts in the area of mass 
transit service for handicapped persons 
comes from three statutes in addition to 

section 317(c). Section 504 of the 
Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. 
794) provides that 

No otherwise qualified handicapped 
individual in the United States ... shall. 
sol.ely by reason of his handicap. be excluded 
from the participation. in. be denied the 
benefits of. or be subjected to discrimination 
under any program or activity receiving 
Federal financial assistance .... 

Section 165(a) of the Urban Mass 
Transportation Act of 1964. as amended 
(49 U.S.C. 1612(a)) provides that 

It is hereby declared to be the national 
policy that elderly and handicapped persons 
have the same right as other persons to 
utilize mass transportation facilities and 
services; that special efforts shall be made in 
the planning and design of mass 
transportation facilities and services so that 
the availability to elderly and handicapped 
persons of mass transportation which they 
can effectively utilize will be assured; and 
that all Federal programs offering assistance 
in the field of mass transportation (including 
the programs under this Act) should contain 
provisions implementing this policy. 

Section 165(b) of the Federal-aid 
Highway Act of 1973. as amended. 
applies a similar requirement to mass 
transit projects funded under the 
Federal-aid Highway Act's interstate 
transfer provisions. 

Court Interpretations of Section 504 and 
Section 16(a} 

Since the mid-1970s. numerous court 
decisions have interpreted section 504 
and section 16(a). The case law 
generally supports the proposition that 
these statutes do not require specific 
facilities or vehicles to be made 
accessible (e.g .• there is no statutory 
right to bus accessibility). See. e.g., 
United Handicapped Federation v. 
Andre, 558 F.2d 413 (8th Cir. 1977): Leary 
v. Crapsey, 556 F.2d 863 (2nd Cir. 1977): 
Vanko v. Finley, 440 F. Supp. 656 (N.D. 
Ohio 1977); Dopico v. Goldschmidt. 518 
F. Supp. 1161 (S.D.N.Y. 1981). rev'd on 
other grounds 687 F.2d 644: Lloyd v. 
Chicago Regional Transportation 
Authority, 518 F. Supp. 575 (N.D. Ill. 
1982). 

This same line of cases holds that the 
rights of handicapped users of federally­
assisted mass transit services. and the 
obligations of transit authorities. are 
defined by DOT's regulations. These 
cases emphasize the Secretary's 
discretion in carrying out the statutes. In 
addition to the cases cited above. see 
also Atlantis Community v. Adams, 453 
F. Supp. 831 (D. Colo., 1978) and 
Michigan Paralyzed Veterans v. 
Coleman, 451 F. Supp. 7 (E.D. Mich. S.D .• 
1977). This proposition was most 
recently reaffirmed in Rhode Island 
Handicapped Action Committee v. 

Rhode Island Public Transit Authority 
(RIPTA), 718 F.2d 490 (1st Cir .. 1983). 
where the court explicitly held that a 
transit authority that complied with the 
present 49 CFR 27.77 had met its 
statutory obligations. 

The courts have held that an agency's 
discretion in fashioning rules in this area 
has some limits. however. This line of 
cases began with Southeastern 
Community College v. Davis, 442 U.S. 
397 (1979). 

Davis involved a federally-funded 
nurse training program. The hearing­
impaired plaintiff was denied entry i!1~O 
the training program on the ground that 
her hearing disability made it unsafe for 
her to practice as a nurse and to 
participate safely in normal clinical 
training programs. 

The Supreme Court held that it was 
not a violation of section 504 for the 
College to deny plaintiffs entry into the 
training program, saying that section 504 
does not mandate "affirmative action" 
to accommodate the needs of 
handicapped individuals. 442 U.S. at 441. 
The court noted that: 

Technological'advances can be expected to 
enhance opportunities to rehabilitate the 
handicapped or otherwise to qualify them for 
sO.ne useful employment. Such advances may 
also enable attainment of these goals without 
imposing undue financia: and administrative 
burdens on a state. Thus situations may arise 
where a refusal to modIfy an existing 
program might become unreasonable and 
discriminatory. 

442 U.S. at 412-413. 
Davis was applied to the Department 

of Transportation's 1979 section 504 
regulation by APTA. supra. The Court of 
Appeals held that section 504 did not 
provide authority to the Department for 
the regulation it had issued. Citing the 
portions of the Davis case quoted above, 
the court said: 

Applying these standards to public transit. 
we note that at some point a transit system's 
refusal to take modest. affirmative steps to 
accommodate handicapped persons might 
well violate section 504. But DOT's rules do 
not mandate only modest expenditures. The 
regulations require extensive modifications of 
existing systems and impose extremely heavy 
financial burdens on local transit authorities. 

695 F.2d at 1278. 
The court remanded the rule to the 

Department to consider whether section 
16(a) and 165(b} would independently 
support the 1979 requirements. The 
preamble to the July 1981 interim final 
rule noted that "while the court alluwed 
the Department to consider whether 
section 16 and section 165. among othel' 
statutes. might support the requirements 
of Subpart E, we believe that these 
statutes do not mandate. although they 
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may permit. the kinds of affirmative 
action that Subpart E contained." (46 FR 
37491, July 20, 1981). 

The Dopico case further elaborated 
the scope of obligations that can be 
imposed under section 504. The Second 
Circuit Court said that. while section 504 
does not authorize massive relief. the 
statute can authorize some portion of 
the relief plaintiffs asked for, within 
appropriate statutory limits. The court 
stated that the APTA case only 

Sketches the outer limits, in the mass 
transportation context. of the limitation laid 
down by the Supreme Court in Davis. The 
key issue is whether Davis not only 
proscribed forcing massive restructuring of 
transportation programs. but in fact prohibits 
any ... prospective relief in this setting. 

687 F.2d at 651. 
The court commented that since. 

according to APTA, section 504 may 
require "modest affirmative steps" to 
accommodate handicapped persons in 
public transportation. it is logical to 
assume that Congress intended that 
some steps could be required to be 
taken to effectuate the intent of the 
statute. 

In the Davis fact situation. the court 
pointed out. the college would have had 
to restructure its training program to 
render unnecessary a nursing student's 
ability to hear. This was a fundamental 
change in the nature of the program. In 
Dopico. however. 

Plaintiffs do not seek fundamental changes 
in the nature of a program by means of 
alterations in its standards. They do no\; to 
adapt the IDovis] example ...• demand that 
the physical qualifications for the job of bus 
driver or motorman be altered so the 
handicapped are not excluded. The existing 
barriers to the "participation" of the 
wheelchair-bound are incidental to the design 
of facilities and allocation of services rather 
than being integral to the nature of the public 
transportation Itself. just as a flight of stairs 
is incidental to a law school's construction 
but has no bearing on the ability of a 
otherwise qualified handicapped student to 
study law ... The issue here is purely 
economic and administrative-how much 
accommodation is called for by regulations 
implementing the Rehabilitation Act ... 
While it is bounded. after Davis, by a )Zeneral 
proscription against "massive" expenditures. 
the question is one of the degree of effort 
necessalY rather than whether any effort at 
all is reqUIred. 

687 F.2nd at 653. See also Lloyd, 548 F. 
Supp. at 584-85. 

A recent Supreme Court decision. 
Alexander v. Choate. 105 S. Ct. 712 
[lY85j. elaborated further on the "undue 
bilrdens" standard Originating in the 
DUl"Is and APTA cases. 

Relying on Dads. the Court said that 
section 504 guarantees qualified 
handicapped persons "meaningful 

access to the benefits that the grantee 
offers" (Id. at 721) and that "reasonable 
adjustments in the nature of the benefit 
being offered must at times be made to 
assure meaningful access." (/d .• n.21) 
(emphasis added). However. section 504 
does not require .• 'changes: 
'adjustments: or 'modifications' to 
existing programs that would be 
'substantial' ... or that would 
constitute 'fundamental alteration(s) in 
the nat!lre of a program: .. (/d .• n.20. 
citations omitted). 

Because Alexander was decided after 
the comment period on the proposed 
regulation closed, the Department would 
have allowed additional comments if it 
believed that a change in the rule was 
necessary. Alexander. however. 
supports the position. based on Davis. 
APTA. and other cases. that in some 
situations, certain accommodations for a 
handicapped person may so alter an 
agency's program or activity. or entail 
such extensive costs and administrative 
burdens. that the refusal to undertake 
the accommodations is not 
discriminatory. Thus. the failure to 
include an "undue burdens" provision 
like § 27.97 could lead to judicial 
invalidation of the regulation or reversal 
of a particular enforcement action taken 
pursuant to t!le regulation. 

Therefore. the Alexander case does 
not significantly alter the legal bases for 
the rule. The limit on required 
expenditures of § 27.97 ensures that the 
rule will not unduly burden recipients. 
and further changes to or comments 
upon the rule are not necessary in 
response to Alexander. 

Section 317(c} and its Legislative 
History 

An amendment to the Surface 
Transportation Assistance Act of 1982 
concerning transportation services for 
elderly and handicapped persons was 
introduced by Senator Alan Cranston. 
for himself and Senator Donald Riegle. 
as floor amendment No. 5011 on 
C!cember 14. 1982 (128 Congo Rec. S 
14740). The text of amendment No. 5041, 
which differs in a number of ways from 
the enacted version of section 317(c). is 
as follows: 

In carrying out subsection (a) of this 
section. section 165(b) of the Federal-aid 
Highway Act of 1973. and section 504 of the 
RehabilitatIOn Act of 1973. the Secretary. not 
later than 90 davs after the date of the 
enactment of this paragraph. shall publish in 
the Federal Register for public comment. 
proposed regulations and. not later than 180 
davs after the date of such enactment. shall 
promulgate final regulations. establishing (Aj 
minimum criteria for each recipient of 
Federal financial assistance under this Act or 
the Federal-aid Highway Act of 1973 to 
provide handicapped and elderly individuals 

with transportation services that such 
individuals can use and that are the same as 
or comparable to those which such recipient 
provides to the general public. and (B) 
procedures for the Secretary to monitor and 
ensure compliance with such criteria. Such 
regulations shall include provisions for 
ensuring that organizations and groups 
representing such individuals are fully 
consulted by such recipients in the process of 
determining and carrying out actions to 
provide such transportation services to such 
individuals. 

Senators Cranston and Riegle. in 
discussing their proposed amendment. 
made several points. First. they made it 
clear that their amendment did not 
mandate a return to the full accessibility 
standards of the Department's 1979 
section 504 regulation. For example. 
Senator Riegle said 

I am not proposing an enormously costly 
burden for transit systems or requiring an 
immediate return to the controversial. tough 
standards that were in place before July 1981. 
(128 Congo Rec. S15714). 

Second, the sponsors of the 
amendment said that provision of 
service by recipients under the 
Department's July 1981 Interim Final 
Rule was inadequate. They cited a 
General Accounting Office (GAO) 
survey of 84 transit systems. This sun ey 
showed. they said. that only 30 of the 
systems surveyed intended to have 50 
percent or more of their buses lift­
equipped. Of the 66 that offered 
para transit service. 22 had waiting lists. 
61 required 24 hours or more advance 
notice. 38 set service priorities by trip 
purpose and only 6 did not deny 
requests for service. Compared to the 
bus service in these 66 systems, 45 
systems had shorter service hours. 35 
operated on fewer days. and the 
geographical area covered by 
para transit service was less extensive in 
15 cases. In addition. 25 percent of the 
para transit vehicles these systems used 
were not wheelchair accessible. (128 
Congo Rec. S14741. statement of Sen. 
Cranston). Both Senator Riegle and 
Senator Cranston later referred to the 
survey as showing "wide-spread 
deficiencies" in para transit service. (128 
Congo Rec. S14719. S15716). 

The sponsors of the amendment 
proposed the minimum service criteria 
requirement as a response to these 
perceived deficiencies. In describing this 
requirement. Senator Cranston said 

It would require the Secretary to establish 
national criteria for providing handicapped 
and elderly persons with comparable usable 
transport a tion services. In this regard. I 
would note that the Secretary would have 
broad discretion to formulate those criteria. 
and I am not sure that I or many othp.rs 
deeply concerned about these i~sues would 
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necessarily be satisfied with the criteria that 
the Secretary would develop. But I believe it 
is even less productive to have regulations 
implementin~ section 504 and UMTA section 
16 that set no mInimum standards. no bottom 
line. f128 Congo Rec. S14742. 515716}. 

Senator Riegle described the kinds of 
issues that the "comparability" standard 
raises: 

Services for handicapped and elderly 
persons should cover the same general 
geographic area as do services for the general 
public. The fares charged handicapped and 
elderly persons should not on the average 
exceed the fares charged the general public 
for trips between the same destinations. 
Services for handicapped and elderly persons 
should not be denied or delayed based on the 
purpose of their trips. 

The response time for services for 
handicapped and elderly persons should not 
impose an undue burden upon them. I would 
hope the Secretary would allow no more than 
24 hours advance notice-preferably less-to 
be required. He could provide for 
progressively diminishing advance-notice 
maximums. {128 Congo Rec. 515715}. 

The sponsors denied proposing an 
"enormously costly burden for transit 
systems." (128 Congo Rec. S14741). As a 
means of dealing with the costs of 
providing such service. the Senators 
referred to the discretionary 3.5 percent 
"set-aside" provision of their 
amendment. In this context, Senator 
Cranston said 

Recognizing that the proposed gas tax 
would provide a new source of funding for 
transit for capital improvements. this 
amendment would authoriz~but not 
requIre-the Secretary of T:ailsporlalion to 
set aside a modest portion of thaI new 
funding for capital improvements specifically 
for the purpose of enabling the needs of 
elderly and handicapped persons to be met 
... These funds could well be spent to help 
correct the situation {128 Congo Rec. S 14:-~2: 
see also 128 Congo Rec. S 15714-15715. 
statement of Sen. Riegle}. 

Senator Riegle also commented on the 
issue of costs. saying that 

With respect 10 the requirement that 
regulations be promulgated. as I am sure 
Senators can appreciate. since the criteria 
that this amendment would require would be 
deve loped by the Secretary of 
Transportation. it is not possible to forecast 
specifically what cost they might entail for 
transit systems. Obviously. for those systems 
that have continued to make progress toward 
providing adequate service for handicapped 
persons. the costs would be minimal. For 
those who have neglected the needs of these 
individuals the costs can be expected to be 
more substantial. In any event. through the 
use of the discretionary set-aside. the 
Secretary would be able to minimize the cost 
impact. f128 Congo Rec. 515715). 

A Conference Committee wrote the 
final version of the statute. The 
Committee dropped the "same or 

comparable" language and substituted 
minimum criteria "for the provision of 
transportation services to elderly and 
handicapped individuals." In addition, 
the Conference Committee version 
requires that elderly and handicapped 
individuals be "given notice of and 
opportunity to comment on the proposed 
activities of recipients for the purpose of 
achieving compliance with such 
regulations," instead of being "fully 
consulted" about "determining and 
carrying out" reCipients' actions. 

In discussing the Conference version 
of section 317, Senator Cranston made 
several points. He mentioned again that 
the Secretary has the authority "to set 
aside up to 3.5 percent [of UMTA 
appropriations] for the provision of 
section 16(b} assistance for handicapped 
and elderly individuals' transportation." 

Senator CraIUlton also asserted that 
the provision in the compromise version 
was 

Faithful to the purposes of the Senate­
passed amendment-to make clear the 
fundamental Federal responsibility to make 
provision for the transportation needs of 
handicapped and elderly individuals. It 
requires the Secretary of Transporta tion to 
establish national uniform criteria for the 
provision of transportation services to 
handicapped and elderly persons: thus the 
compromise rejects as unsatisfactory the 
Department of Transporta tion's July 1981· 
Interim Final Rule. which fails to establish 
any such criteria. (128 Congo Rec. S16029). 

Senator Cranston's statement does 
not mention the deletion of the "same or 
comparable" language. 

Senator Cranston also said that the 
Conference version requires that 

The Secretary's regulations establish 
procedures for monitoring transit system 
activities in order to ensure compliance with 
the newly established criteria and include 
provisio~s for ensuring that handicapped and 
elderly persons are provided. through groups 
representing them. with a meaningful role in 
the planning of services meeting their neeal 
by requiring that they be afforded adequate 
notice of and the opportunity to comment on 
proposed activities of recipIents to achieve 
compliance with the new criteria. (Id.l 

Neither Senator Cranston's proposed 
amendment nor anything similar to it 
was ever independently considered by 
the House of Representatives. 
Consequently, there is no legislative 
history from the House. 

Legal Issues Affecting the Final Rule 
(a) "Comparability". Many 

commenters asserted that key portions 
of the NPRM were legally wrong. The 
American Public Transit Association 
(APT A) provided the most thorough 
statement of transit industry arguments. 
Representative statements of the 
position of advocacy groups for disabled 

persons are found in the comments of 
the Disability Rights Education and 
Defense Fund and the Paralyzed 
Veterans of America. 

APTA's first major argument is that 
the service criteria of the NPRM. taken 
singly or together. create. in effect. a 
requirement for providing the same or 
comparable service. Referring to the 
deletion in conference of the "same or 
comparable" language of the original 
Senate version of section 317(cJ. APTA 
argues that the statute cannot be viewed 
as a justification for criteria having this 
effect. APTA also asserts that the 
criteria represent an overly expansive 
response to section 317(c). saying that 

There is no evidence or justification for the 
inclusion of regulatory language covering any. 
or all of the six specific criteria included in . 
the proposal. Achieving compliance with the 
service criteria, as presently proposed. even 
under a cost cap. is likely to result in 
fundamental alterations to recipients' 
existing programs •.. , in direct contradiction 
of the Supreme Court decision in 
Southeastern Community Collegp vS. 
Davis . ... 

The deletion by the Conference 
Committee of the "same or comparable" 
language of the original version of the 
amendment may reasonably be 
interpreted as meaning that the 
minimum criteria required by this 
statute do not have to result in service 
for handicapped persons that is the 
same as or comparable to that provided 
to the general public. However, it is not 
reasonable to read the statute as saying 
that the Department is prohibited from 
establishing criteria that, to some 
degree. approach having that effect. 
Senator Cranston's post-conference 
statement specifically said that the 
statute was faithful to the purposes of 
his amendment, and that it required the 
Secretary to establish "national uniform 
criteria" for the provision of 
transportation services to handicapped 
persons. (128 Congo Rec. S 16028). 

(b) Service Criteria. APTA's claim 
that "there is no evidence or 
justification for the inclusion of 
regulatory language covering any or all 
the six specific criteria included in the 
proposal" isat odds with the legislath·e 
history of section 317(c). The criteria 
address, for example, several of the 
deficiencies in service in current service 
cited by Senators Cranston and Riegle 
on the basis of the GAO Study. The two 
Senators explicitly sought to correct 
these deficiencies through the service 
criteria provision of their amendment. 
The criteria also are very similar to 
those incorporated in 1980 legislative 
proposals on this subject. which formed 
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an important part of the background for 
the amenilinent. 

(c) "Fundamental Alteration" of 
Transit Programs. We do not agree that 
achieving compliance with the NPRM's 
service criteria. given the limit on 
required expendItures. would result in a 
"fundamental alteration to recipients' 
existing programs." The Circuit Court in 
Dopico made a persuasive distincition 
between fundamental changes. in the 
sense discussed by Da~·is. and other 
changes to accommodate handicapped 
persons in mass transit systems. The 
plaintiffs in Dopico, the court said. were 
not seeking fundamental changes in the 
nature of a program analogous to those 
in Dm·is. Rather. in the court's view. 
they were simply seeking to eliminate 
incidental physical barriers to the 
participation of handicapped persons in 
a program that would continue to 
operate in its usual way. See 687 F.2nd 
at 653. 

A nursing program without a clinical 
component is clearly a very different 
kind 0'£ program. There is no such 
dramatic qualitative difference between 
an inaccessible bus system and a bus 
system that handicapped people can use 
because its buses have lifts. A 
para transit system that provides curb­
to-curb service to wheelchair users is 
not fundamentally changed by a 
requirement that it provide that same 
service on weekends as well as Monday 
through Friday. Under these 
CIrcumstances. the nature of the program 
does not undergo a fundamenta'. change. 

[d) Undue Financial Burden. APTA 
also said that expenditures to comply 
with the !'-:PRM. even though 
constrained by the regulatory cost limit. 
would represent such a significant 
increase in funding devoted to 
transportation for elderly and 
handlcdpped persons as to constitute an 
"undue financial and administrative 
burden" on recipients, contrary to the 
D.C. Circuit Court's ruling in the APTA 
case. 

The court in APT A was quite specific 
about the thlllgS it considered to impose 
unacceptably heavy burdens. The court 
said that the 1979 regulations 

Requlrp extensive modifications of existing 
system, .inO Impose extremely heavy 
fllldnc'ai burdens on local transit authOrIties. 
Every new ilUS or subway car must be 
accesslbie to wheelchair users regardless of 
cust: ei""dtors ar:d other modifications must 
\w addl'J to existin!,! subwavs .... These are 
the kinds of burdensome m~difications that 
the litle-iS court held to be beyond the scope 
oi Sl:ctilln 504. 

6~5 F.2nd at 1280. 
This final rule differs markedly from 

the 1979 regulations. Recipients have a 
choice of how to meet their obligations 

and can choose a less costly, rather than 
more costly. approach to compliance. 
Even if a recipient chooses to comply 
through bus accessibility. every new bus 
need not be accessible to wheelchair 
users. Only those buses needed to meet 
service criteria must be accessible. 
Accessibility requirements are not 
"regardless of cost;" a limit is explicitly 
provided to constrain the cost exposure 
of recipients. Accessibility modifications 
to subway facilities and vehicles are not 
required at all. 

As noted in the section of the 
prea~ble concerning the cost limit. 
many recipients are likely to be able to 
comply for less than their "limit" 
amounts. This is particularly true for 
recipients in larger cities and those who 
choose a less costly and more cost­
effective means of providing service. 
such as user-side subsidies through 
private sector service providers. The 
phase-in period of up to six years will 
prevent recipients from having to incur 
unreasonably high start-up costs. or 
from having abruptly to increase their 
expenditures. The overall projected 
costs of this rule are far lower than 
those of the 1979 rule. We project the 
following 30-year discounted present 
value: 
1979 rule (DOT estimate)-$3.99 billion 
1979 rule (Congressional Budget Office 

estimate)-S9.04 billion 
1986 rule cost limit (3.0% of nationwide 

operating costsH2.37 billion 
1986 rule, Para transit alternative costs­

$.98 billion 
1986 rule. 50% accessible bus system 

costs-$.69 billion 
All costs are expressed in 1983 dollars. 

We would also point out that the rule. 
and its requirements for service criteria. 
rest, in addition to section 504. on 
section 317(c), a statute passed since the 
APTA case, and section 16(a), to which 
the APTA holding does not specifically 
apply. While the Department may 
reasonably consider and limit the cost 
impacts of a regulation promulgated 
under all these authorities, the APTA 
"undue burdens" strictures apply 
directly only to section 504. 

(el Consistency of a Limit on Required 
Expenditures with Section 317(c). Many 
handicapped commenters argued that it 
was inconsistent with section 317(c} for 
the Department to provide a cost cap to 
limit the expenditures that transit 
authorities are required to make in 
meeting the regulation'S service criteria. 
The Disability Rights Education and 
Defense Fund, for example, said that 

The two concepts. minimum service criteria 
and spending limitation. are mutually . 
exclusive. If service criteria can be traded-off 
for cost considerations. there is no minimum 

level of service. Therefore. the DOT proposed 
rule does not adequately implement section 
317(c). 

In other words. the Fund contends. 
section 317(c) requires the Secretary (0 

establish "minimum" criteria for the 
provision of transportation se:v.ice t? 
handicapped persons. If a recIpient IS 

able to avoid meeting some of the 
prescribed criteria because it has 
reached a certain level of expenditure. 
then the criteria are not truly 
"minimums ... 

Because the APTA case's "undue 
burdens" language was not specifically 
applied to section 16 and section 165(b), 
the Fund believes. the Department's 
view that regulations should be 
designed to avoid the imposition of 
undue financial and administrative 
burdens is mistaken. Though none of the 
commenters making this argument 
explicitly say so. their argument clearly 
implies that the Department has an 
obligation under section 16 to impose 
minimum service criteria without any 
regard to the cost of compliance. 

Much of the weight of these 
commenters' position that the 
Department cannot establish a limit on 
required expenditures rests on what is. 
in context. an overly literal reading of 
the word "minimum." We do not believe 
that this reading will bear the weight. 
The Department's approach is 
consistent with the directions of 
Congress. 

Case law. and section 317(c) itself. 
suggest that recipients' obligations 
under all the relevant statutes should be 
viewed together. There is no evidence 
that Congress considered. let lone 
intended to mandate, that section 317(c) 
would require the Department to do 
what it is prohibited from doing under 
section 504--impose open-ended, undue 
administrative and financial burdens in 
order to improve service for 
handicapped persons. Indeed. section 
317(c) says that this rule must be 
"consistent with any applicable 
government-wide standard for the 
implementation of [section 504) ... " 
These standards, of course. are read in 
light of the Davis and APT A cases. 

Both sponsors of section 317(c) said "I 
am not proposing an enormously costly 
burden for transit systems .... " (128 
Congo Rec. S 14741. S 15719). Senator 
Riegle differentiated between recipients 
that have already made progress toward 
making adequate service for 
handicapped persons. saying that their 
costs would be minima\, and recipients 
who have neglected the needs of 
handicapped individuals. whose costs 
could be expected to be more 
substantial (128 Congo Rer.. S 15715). 
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This statement recognizes that costs will 
be imposed on transit authorities. in 
varying degrees. but does not suggest 
that these costs cannot be limited. 
Indeed. Senator Riegle said that "since 
the criteria that this amendment 
requires would be developed by the 
Secretary of Transportation. it is not 
possible to forecast specifically what 
cost they may entail for transit 
:;ystems." {Id.} This statement suggests 
that the sponsors of the amendment 
contemplated that the Secretary could 
exercise discretion and control with 
respect to the imposition of costs. 

As noted above. both Senators 
rp.ferred to the authorized 3.5 percent 
sct-aside under the section 317(a) of 
UMT A discretionary funds for use in 
transportation for elderlv and 
handicapped persons. The maximum 
amount available to the Secretary under 
this set-aside would have been 
i:lpproximately 43 million dollars for 
fiscal year 1984 and 38 million dollars 
for fiscal years 1985 and 1986. If these 
amounts would be able to "help" or 
"minimize" the cost impact of the 
criteria established by the Secretary. 
then the sponsors of the amendment did 
not contemplate that the Secretary's 
criteria would have massive. open­
ended cost impacts on recipients. 

Senator Cranston. after noting that the 
Secretary would have discretion to 
fonnulate criteria. said that even if he 
might not be satisfied with the criteria 
the Secretary established. it was "even 
less productive to have regulations 
implementing section 504 and UMTA 
section 16 that set no minimum 
standards. no bottom line." (128 Congo 
Rec. S14712). In discussing the 
conference versIon of the amendment. 
he added that it rejected as 
"unsatisfactory the Department of 
Transportation's July 1981lnterim Final 
Rule which fails to establish any such 
CrIteria." (128 Congo Rec. S16028). From 
these and similar statements in the 
legislative history. it is clear that the 
central thrust of the amendment was to 
ensure the replacement of the interim 
final rule with a regulation that had a 
"bottom line." A rule incorporating a set 
of specific service criteria. and a limit on 
the money that recipients are required to 
spend to achieve them. constitutes a 
"bottom line" approach that differs 
substantially from the approach of the 
1981 interim final regulation and is 
consistent with section 317(c). 

Section-by-Section Analysis 

This portion of the preamblt! discusses 
each section of the final rule, fOCUSing 
on the significant comments on each 
issue, the Department's response to 
these comments, and the Department's 

reasons for making the decisions 
incorporated in the final rule. Additio;}al 
guidance concerning the Department's 
interpretations of the regulatory 
provisions themselves is found in the 
appendix that follows the text of the 
regulations, 

Amendments to Section 27.5 Definitions. 

In addition to creating a new Subpart 
E of 49 CFR Part 27. the Department has 
decided to add two new terms to the 
definitions in § 27.5 of the regulation. 
These two terms. Hspecial service 
system" and "mixed svstem," are used 
frequently in Subpart E. making the 
publication of definitions useful for the 
sake of clarity. 

"Special service system" is defined as 
a transportation system specifically 
designed to serve the needs of persons 
who. by reason of handicap. are unable 
to use mass transit systems designed for 
the use of the general public. This 
definition encompasses a wide variety 
of ways of providing service. The 
second sentence of the definition is 
intended to identify the typical 
characteristics of a special service 
system. 

The Department recognizes that some 
recipients will probably choose not to 
use the same mode of providing service 
to handicapped persons at all times and 
in all places. For instance. a recipient 
might provide transit authority operated 
dial-a-van service during peak hours. 
but rely on a user-side subsidy system 
through private providers for off-peak 
service. A number of combinations of 
accessible bus and special service are 
possible. A "mixed system" is anyone 
of these combinations. 

Section 27.81 Program requirement. 

The NPRM required that all recipients 
create a program for the prevision of 
transportation services to handicapped 
persons. This requirement attracted 
little comment. In the Department's 
view. this requirement is necessary in 
order to serve as a focus for the 
planning process and to produce 
documentation that the public. the 
Metropolitan Planning Organization 
(MPO). and UMTA can review to ensure 
that the recipient's service for 
handicapped persons will be adequate 
and consistent with regulatory 
requirements. 

In response to suggestions from transit 
authorities and other commenters that 
the regulation should allow a phase-in 
period for substantive compliance with 
this rule, the Department has decided to 
permit recipients to take up to six years 
to reach the full performance level. if 
this time is necessary. The recipient will 
be expected to plan to provide service at 

the fuJI performance level as soon as 
reasonably feasible, within this six year 
period. This phase-in period is set forth 
in section 27.95 of this Subpart. 
Consistent with this provision, 
paragraph (a) requires the recipient's 
program to call for providing service at 
the full performance level within the 
phase-in period. In addition. in response 
to comments from handicapped 
advocacy groups and planning agencies, 
paragraph (a) requires recipients' 
programs to include "milestones" 
showing how. year-by-year, the 
recipient will progress toward the full 
performance level. 

The NPRM proposed that section 18 
recipients (section 18 of the UMT Act 
establishes a program of financial 
assistance to small urban and rural 
areas) would not have to create a 
program like that of urban mass transit 
authorities. since the needs for service 
and the resources and means for 
providing service. and administering 
Federal regulatory requirements in rural 
areas are likely to differ from the 
situation of cities. 

Almost all the transit agencies 
commenting on this issue supported the 
NPRM approach. and there were few 
objections from handicapped persons. 
The Department will continue to treat 
section 18 recipients sepe.rately. Several 
commenters suggested that we extend 
the separate treatment afforded section 
18 recipients to small rural and urban 
systems which may also receive funds 
under other UMTA programs. We have 
decided to adopt this comment. and the 
reference to recipients covered by 
§ 27.91(a) excepts from the program 
requirement all recipients which do not 
serve an urban area of over 50,000 
population. 

Some commenters were concerned 
about recipients which do not 
themselves provide transportation 
services. but merely pass on UMTA 
funds to other transit providers. For 
example, an MPO or a city government 
may receive section 9 money. which it 
passes on to a transit authority. Only 
the transit authority actually provides 
service. Paragraph (a) requires only the 
public agency that actually provides the 
service to prepare and submit a 
program. This provision is intended to 
ensure that local agencies do not have 
to duplicate one another's efforts. 

In addition. a few rail-only operators, 
whose service facilities are either 
already accessible pursuant to 
Architectural Barriers Act requirements 
or whose rail systems are not covered 
by the rule. said that the rule should not 
impose program requirements on them. 
We agree. Therefore. the program 
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requirement will apply only to recipients 
which provide transportation services to 
the public by bus. 

A few comments discussed special 
problems of section 16(b)(2) recipients. 
These recipients [normally private. non­
profit social service agencies} typically 
provide services only to handicapped 
persons. One recipient. whose UMTA 
funds come from sources other than 
section 16(b)(2). also said that its system 
served only elderly and handicapped 
persons. the rest of the public being 
served by a privately-operated bus 
system. 

The Department agrees that section 
lti[b 1(2) recipients. and other recipients 
who provide service only to elderly 
and/or handicapped persons, are a 
special case. and they.will not have to 
submit programs under this section. 
Section 27.83 Public participation and 
coordination. 

Section 27.77(g)(1)-(4) of the NPRM 
set forth public participation 
requirements. Recipients were to consult 
with handicapped persons and other 
interested individuals and groups. have 
a 6O-day public comment period and at 
least one public hearing. submit their 
program to the local MPO for comment. 
and respond to the significant comments 
made by the public or the MPO. 

A large number of handicapped 
persons and groups representing 
handicapped persons commented on 
this portion of the NPRM. Relatively few 
transit authorities addressed the section. 
Some social service agencies. private 
transportation providers. and other 
persons also commented on public 
participation. 

Amost all of the handicapped 
commenters said that the public 
participation mechanism of the 
proposed rule was inadequate. A 
primary reason for this inadequacy. they 
said. is that it required public 
participation only at the time that the 
recipient was putting its program 
tugether. Public partiCipation should be 
required. according to these 
cornmenters. at all stages of the 
planning and implementation of the 
recipients' service. 

The Conference Committee version of 
section 317(cJ. unlike the original 
amendment. required only an 
opportunity for notice and comment on 
the recipient's program. This is precisely 
what the NPRM proposed. However. the 
Department believes that a reasonable 
degree of continuing public. participation 
is valuable to the effective 
implementation of recipients' programs. 
Continuing participation permits users 
of the sen·lces. and other interested 
persons. to have access to the recipient 

with respect to questions and problems 
that arise concerning the provision of 
service. In addition to allowing the 
voices of consumers to be heard. such 
participation can also provide useful 
information to the recipient that will 
help it to respond quickly and 
appropriately to service-related 
problems. 

Therefore. the Department has added 
a provision that requires the recipient to 
establish a mechanism for continuing 
public participation. This provision is 
drawn from § 27.107(b) of the 
Department's 1979 section 504 
regulation. Recipients appeared to have 
little problem with establishing such 
mechanisms under the 1979 rule; several 
recipients commented to the dockiet that 
they had such mechanisms in operation. 
The Department believes that this 
requirement will create little additional 
burden for recipients. 

Many handicapped commenters 
wanted further requirements in this 
area. suggesting that DOT mandate the 
creation of handicapped advisory 
committees. Some of these comments 
also requested that DOT establish rules 
for the membership and operation of 
tnese committees and require recipients 
te obtain the committees' approval for 
their programs. 

The Department is not adopting these 
suggestions. Advisory committees can 
be a useful tool. Manv such committees 
already exist. and the Department 
encourages their formation and effective 
use. However. the Department does not 
believe it should be mandatory for all 
recipients to establish such committees. 
In some localities. other mechanisms 
could be equally effecth'e in ensuring 
continuing public participation. 

Some comments mentioned problems 
with somE! existing advisory committees. 
For example. it is alleged that recipients 
have "packed" advisory committees 
with individuals who favored the 
recipients' positions. excluding critics. It 
is also alleged that recipients have 
failed to provide the committees with 
adequate information. or have ignored 
the committees' recommendations. 

The Department believes that it would 
not be feasible to impose a Federal 
requirement concerning the membership 
of adVisory committees. A reasonable 
specific membership requirement would 
be very difficult to devise on a national 
basis. and a more general requirement 
would be difficult to interpret and 
implement. Any such requirement would 
be very intrusive. While a broadly 
representative committee is desirable. 
its membership should be determined 
locally. 

Advisory committees. and other 
mechanisms for continuing public 

participation. are intended to provide 
advice and recommendatIOns. A prudent 
transit authority will tho~oughly 
consider and make appropriate use of 
the advice and recommendations it 
receives. Howi:ver. UMT A does not 
require transit authorities to be bound 
by consumer and interest group input 
concerning any aspect of public mass 
transportation. Gi\·jng any local group a 
veto o\·er transit decisions would not be 
consistent with the way the UMT A 
program is designed. 

The NPRM proposed requiring that the 
recipient pursue a public participation 
process. like the one required for the 
initial program submission. for 
significant changes in the recipient's 
program. Almost all handicapped 
commenters addressing public 
participation favored this requirement: a 
few transit operators opposed the 
requirement as adding an unnecessary 
administrath'e burden. The Department 
believes this requirement is necessary. 
lest a significant alteration in the nature 
or direction of a recipient's service 
undermine the utility of public 
participation. For example. a recipient 
might follow the public participation 
process and submit a program for a 
paratransit system. which u~rr A 
approves. The next year. after a change 
in leadership. the transit authority might 
decide that it made more sense to 
comply with the rule by creating an 
accessible bus system. In such a 
situation. the public should not lose its 
opportunity to participate because the 
transit authority was making its second. 
rather than its first. decision on the 
subject. 

The NPRM proposed that recipients 
respond to comments made during the 
public participation process. The 
formulation of this response-that 
reCipients would accommodate 
significant comments or explain why 
they did not-is very similar to that 
used by Federal agencies in rulemaking 
or in intergovernmental relations 
matters. Most handicapped commenters 
who addressed this issue favored the 
requirement: a few transit industry 
commenters opposed it. saying that it 
was an inappropriate intrusion in the 
local planning process as well as an 
administrative burden. 

This provision of the rule asks no 
more of recipients than the Department 
is required to do in a rulemaking. The 
provision. which has been modified from 
the NPRM version to stress that 
recipients are not required to adopt 
commenters' suggestions. requires 
responses only to significant comments 
(i.e .. those of some substantive 
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importance. not comments that are 
trivial or irrelevant}. 

Section 27.85 Submis!lion and review 
ojprogram. 

This section is derived from. and 
modifies. §§ 27.77(a) [1} and [3) and 
(gJ(5}-(7) of the NPRM. Section 
27.77(a)(1) provided that all section 3. 5. 
9. and 9A recipients would certify that 
they had in effect a program meeting the 
requirements of the regulation. Section 
27.77(a)(3) provided that this 
certification would be regarded by the 
Department as constituting compliance 
with recipients' obligations under 
section 504 and. section 16. 

Section 27.77(g)(5)-(7) provided that. 
along with its certification. a recipient 
would have to submit to UMrA a copy 
of its program. cost estimates. and 
public comments on the program and the 
recipient's response to the comments. 
This material had to be submitted within 
nine months of the effective date of the 
final rule. UMT A could reject the 
program or rf'quire the recipient to 
modify it. but the certification and its 
accompanying material would be 
deemed to be accepted if UMTA has not 
done so within 90 days of its 
submission. 

A substantial number of handicapped 
commenters said that DOT should 
require iecipients of all DOT funds. not 
only mass transit funds. to certify their 
compliance with section 504. This 
comment appears to be based on a 
misunderstanding of this rulemaking. 
which is concerned solely with mass 
transit services. Other DOT financial 
assistance programs (e.g .• intercity rail 
service. airport and highway 
consiruction] are already covered under 
49 CFR Part 27. Most of the relatively 
few transit authorities that commented 
on certification acceptance favored the 
r..;PRM approach. A few transit 
iluthorities also said that submitting the 
certification and its accompanying 
material was em administrative burden. 

A subs!lntial number of comments 
from disah!ed persons and groups 
representi!:g ihpm opposed certification 
accepta:H;e, ~ayin3 that certification 
acceptance would permit transit 
authorities to get away with providing 
inadequate service. In addition. some 
CO;';1menters expressed the concern that 
hecause UMTA would have a heavy 
workload In reviewing recipients' 
submissions. inadequatf' programs might 
go into effect by defauit if U~fTA staff 
had not had time to review them within 
90 davs. A number of commenters 
wanted UMTA. ~lPOs. or handicapped 
persons' organizations to review and 
il~prOVf' ~ecipienrs programs instead of. 

or in addition to. the proposed 
certification acceptance by UMI'A. 

The Department has decided to 
require recipients to submit their 
programs for prior approval by UMTA. 
There are several reasons for this 
decision. First. the transportation 
systems that recipients wiil establish for 
providing service to handicapped 
persons wiil probably be in place for a 
substantial period of time. The 
Department believes that it is important 
that these programs be reviewed 
carefully to ensure that the service they 
call for will be fully adequate and 
consistent with the regulation. 

Second. the problem of inadequate 
programs going intQ effect by default 
could be a real one. We recognize that a 
prior approval approach may have the 
corresponding problem of delays in 
program approval and implementation. 
However. UMTA is committed to 
employing sufficient resources to 
minimize any such problems. The 
regulation establishes a 120-day 
deadline for UMr A action on programs 
that are submitted. . 

Third. the major reason for 
establishing a certification acceptance 
approach in any regulation is to reduce 
administrative burdens for recipients. In 
a "pure" certification acceptance 
system. the recipient sends only its 
certification. and is not required to 
prepare or submit any additional 
information. The approach proposed by 
the NPRM was far from a "pure" 
certification acceptance approach. and 
some transit industry comments 
suggested that the Department should 
establish something more similar to a 
pure certification acceptance system. 

The Department decided that it was 
not feasible to take a pure certification 
acceptance approach. Such an approach 
would virtually eliminate the 
accountability of recipients concerning 
the substance of their programs and the 
procedures for adopting them. While we 
might attempt to compensate by 
increasing accountability !!leasures at 
the !ocallevel (e.g .• by requhng the 
MPO or a handicapped addsory 
committee to approve the program). it is 
likely that this would be at least as 
burdensome as submitting material to 
UMTA. Given the emphasis on DOT 
oversight and monitoring in section 
317(c). it could also be difficult to 
reconcile this approach with the intent 
of Congress. 

The Department. there!ore. does not 
believe that it is practicable to reduce 
the program submission rer:uirement to 
less than it was in the NPRM. The final 
rule. though it replaces a certification 
acceptance approach with a prior 

= 

approval approach. demands nothing 
more of recipients than the NPRM wIth 
respect to the material required to be 
prepared and transmitted to UMT A. The 
content of the recipient's submission to 
UMTA. specified in paragraph (b). 
closely follows the proposals of 
§ 27.77(gJ(5} of the NPRM. In response to 
some transit industry comments. UMTA 
will accept reasonable summaries of 
public comments in lieu of copies of the 
actual comments. 

A substantial number of transit 
authorities. state transportation 
agencies. and other transportation 
providers commented on the issue of 
what the deadline should be for 
recipients to submit their programs after 
this rule goes into effect About two­
fifths of the commenters believed the 
NPRM's proposal of nine months was 
adequate. The remainder favored 
extending the deadline to a year or 
more. There was also support in these 
comments for a provision allowing 
recipients to apply to UMT A for an 
extension of up tQ six months. for good 
cause. or to automatically receive such, 
an p.xtension if they wanted it. 

In response to these comments. the 
Department has decided to increase the 
time permitted for recipients to submit 
their programs to 12 months from the 
effective date of the regulation. This 
increase is made in recognition of the 
legitimate problems transit authorities 
could have in planning and obtaining 
local approval of a program before 
submitting it to UMTA. 

However. the Department does not 
believe it is necessary or advisable to 
extend the deadline further or permit 
individual recipients to extend the 
deadiine. Doing so could unreasonably 
prolong the planning period. Reasonably 
tight deadlines are one way of ensuring 
that work does not "slip" unnecessarily. 
This problem would be especially acute 
if recipients could automatically extend 
the deadline by six months. This would 
effectively make the deadline 18 rather 
thun 12 months. and would still not 
guarantee timely submission of 
programs. 

Permitting applications to UMTA for 
"good cause" extensions of the dea;iline 
could have two additional negative 
effects: transit authorities might divert 
time and effort away from the job of 
completing their programs to produce 
justifications of why the programs could 
not be completed in a timely manner. 
and llMTA might be faced with 
potentially difficult. time-consuming 
decisions to make on extension requests 
at the same time as other transit 
authorities were submitting their 
programs for approval. 
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::Jcction 27.87 f!rovision of sen'ice. 
Thi:; section is derived from two 

r,Jr<Jgraphs of the NPRH § 27.77(f), 
"provlsiun oi service". and § 27.77(i), 
"disparate treatment". Because the 
sul'jects of these provisions are closely 
related. thp Department decided to 
combine them. 

A substantial number of handicapped 
persons objected to the provision of 
sen'ice paragraph of the ~PRM. which 
st~ted that recipients must ensure that 
services are provided to handicapped 
persons as set forth in the recipient's 
program. These commenters objected 
because providing the service set forth 
in the program might not be the same 
thin!.l as providing service meeting the 
service criteria of the regulation. 

The Department believes that this 
concern has been adequately addressed 
in the final regulation. UMTA will 
review and approve the recipient's 
program. U:V1T A will not approve any 
recipient's program that does not meet 
all of the requirements of the regulation. 
including the service criteria (subject to 
the limit on required expenditures). 
Consequently. a recipient providing 
service as set forth in its program. as 
approved by UMTA. will be meeting the 
requirements of the regulation. 

The r\PRM also ff~quired recipients to 
ensure that equipment is main tamed. 
p~rsonnel are properly trained and 
supervised. and program administration 
is carried out in a manner that does not 
permit actual service to fall below the 
level set forth in the recipient's program. 
Some comments asked for greater 
specificity in these requirements. 
particularly with respect to the 
maintenance of lift-equipped buses. For 
the sake of clarity. the final rule spells 
out these requirements in greater detail. 
They ::oncetn maintenance of vehicles 
and equipment. provision of sufficient 
spare vehicles. training of personnel. 
and pro\ ision of sufficient assistance 
and information concerning the use of 
service to handicapped users. 

Se\'eral comments, primarily from 
handicapped individuals and groups 
rf'prescntmg them. reqUested a specific 
prl'vbion concerning mterim service. 
Snme d these comments requested the 
felS;,Udnce of the interim accessible 
sen ict:' pro'lision of the 1979 DOT 
.,'~,rlation. The Department does not 
b(,iip\'" it is necessarv to reintroduce the 
[97'1 prm is;on; moreover. such a specific 
Intenr.1 transportation requirement 
l\'~lI,ld h~ too difficult to apply 
i.!Ccl::';ltely to the choices recipients 
·.H1l!ld make under this rule. 

Frnittiy. several commenters requested 
th~t th,~ rule include a "maintenance of 
d:urt" provision. Sect!fln 2i.ii[gJ(H) of 

the r";PRM proposed that the recipient's 
certification under the July 1981 interim 
final rule remain in effect until its new 
program goes into effect. The 
Department believes that this 
requirement is sufficient for 
"maintenance of effort" 'Purposes under 
this section. Therefore, the final rule 
provides that, in the time between the 
effective date of this rule and the 
recipient's achievement of the full 
performance level, the recipient's 
certification under the July 1981 interim 
final rule-and the service provided 
pursuant to that certification-must 
remain in effect. 

Most of the relatively small number of 
comments on the "disparate treatment" 
section of the NPRM. fro'll handicapped 
persons and other commenters. favored 
the retention of this requirement. The 
Department will retain the requirement. 
with only minor editorial changes from 
the language proposed in the NPRM. 
Section 27.89 Monitoring. 

The NPRM's monitoring provision 
would have required each recipient to 
send an annual report to UMTA 
containing information about 
transportation services provided. any 
problems meeting the service criteria in 
light of the cost cap. the recipient's 
progress toward meeting its service 
requirements. any changes in the 
program. and a description of any actual 
or expected ::Iiterations in service to 
handicapped persons. Both handicapped 
persons dnd their groups and transit 
authorities objected to this proposal. 

Theprincipal objection to the annual 
report provision from handicapped 
persons was that the reporting 
requirement was too passive. What 
these parties meant by "monitoring." 
they said. was an active effort by UMTA 
to conduct compliance reviews of 
recipients. Anything less would be 
inadequate from a programmatic point 
of view and would fail to carry out the 
intent of Congress. 

Most of the transit authority 
cummenters argued that an annual 
report was auministratively 
burdensome. They suggested that the 
mC:1itoring or reporting function be 
carried out in conjunction with section 9 
audits or evaluations. the transportation 
improvement program process, or other 
existing reporting or monitoring 
requirements. 

The monitcri~g provision of the final 
rule responds. in part. to both lines of 
comment. An annual report will not be 
required. This will reduce the paperwork 
hurden on recipients. Monitoring will 
take place. as transit authorities 
requpsted. in connection with the 
st'ct;on 9 triennial review and 

evaluation process. As handicap\Jed 
commenters requested. this rl'view and 
e\'aluation will be performed by UMTA 
personnel. and will constitute. in effect. 
a compliance review of the recipient's 
activities with respect to transportation 
services. In connection with the reviews. 
UMTA may, of course. request that 
certain materials be provided by 
recipients. This will be an "active" 
monitoring process by UMTA. but will 
not occur so frequently as to constitute 
an additional. significant burden upon 
transit authorities. 

In establishing this triennial review 
process. the Department was concerned 
that it might not become aware of 
problems happening in the intervening 
years unless a complaint were filed with 
the Department. Consequently. the final 
rule establishes a "slippage report." If 
the recipient falls behind its UMTA­
approved implementation schedule. or 
below its approved level of service. the 
reCipient must forward a report to 
UMT A no later than the anniversary 
date of the approval of its program. The 
report would describe the delay or 
problem. explain the reasons for it. and 
set forth the recipient's corrective 
action. On the basis of this report 
UMTA could. it necessary. undertake a 
speCial compliance review or other 
corrective action. 

The Department is concerned that. as 
UMT A reviews and evaluates the 
compliance of recipients with their 
obligations under this regulation. users 
and other interested members of the 
public have the opportunity for input. 
Consequently. as part of its review and 
e\·aluation. UMT A will consult 
informally with persons involved in the 
continuing public participation 
mechanism established under § 27.83 of 
this regulation. 

Section 27.91 Requirements for small 
recipients. 

Section 27.77[a](2) of the NPRM 
proposed that. instead of fo!lowmg the 
requirements of the propcsed rule 
aPr.lIcable to other recipients. recipients 
of funds only under section 18 of the 
UMT Act would cerllfy that special 
efforts were beillg madp. in their service 
area to provide transportation service 
for handicapped persons. 

Section 18 is an UMTA program for 
rural and small urban areas. The NPRM 
proposed that the service that section 18 
recipients make available to 
handicapped persons would have to be 
reasonable in comparison to that 
provided to the general public and 
would have to meet a significant 
fraction of the actual transportation 
needs of handkapped persons. These 
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two criteria are substantively identical 
to those that section 18 recipients were 
required to meet under the July 1981 
interim final rule and the Federal 
Highway Administration/UMTA rules 
that previously governed the section 18 
program. 

Relatively few r;ommenters addressed 
requirements for section 18 recipients. 
Many of the state and local 
transportation agencies that commented 
supported the NPRM provision. Some of 
these commenters suggested that the 
coverage of the provision be expanded 
to cover section 18 recipients who also 
receive funds under section 3 or 9 or 
other recipients serving small cities. For 
example. commenters suggested that the 
"small recipients" provision should 
apply to all recipients with 50 or fewer 
buses. or who served areas of up to 
50.000 or 200.000 population. 

Other commenters recommended that 
the final rule include more stringent 
provisions for small recipients than the 
NPRM did. Some of the suggestions for 
additional requirements included annual 
recertifications of compliance. 
additional public participation and 
planning requirements. application of 
the six proposed service criteria and 
cost cap to smali recipients. a specific 
requirement to furnish accessible 
vehicles. and greater reporting by 
recipients and monitoring by UMT A to 
ensure compliance. 

The Department believes that the 
NPRM's basic approach is sound. 

. Section 18 recipients operate diverse 
services in areas of low population 
concentration. usually with little 
administrative staff and budget. It 
makes sense to establish separate. more 
flexible. less administration-intensive 
requirements for these smaller 
recipients. 

Therefore. the Department will retain 
the certification acceptance approach 
for small recipients who. unlike their 
counterparts in larger cities. will not be 
required to submit or to obtain prior 
UMTA approval of a program for 
providing transportation service to 
handicapped persons. As suggested by 
some commenters. the Department will 
make this provision applicable to any 
recipients who serve only non-urbanized 
areas. even if they receive UMTA funds 
from sources other than section 18. The 
Department did not extend the reach of 
this section farther. however. since we 
were not persuaded by the comments 
that cities of up to 200.000 did not share 
important characteristics with larger 
cities with respect to providing 
transportation service to handicapped 
persons. 

We did not adopt additional or more 
stringent requirements because doing so 

would go counter to the objective of 
fashioning a more flexible. less 
burdensome set of requirements for 
small recipients. In addition. some of the 
suggestions (e.g., annual recertifications) 
would add paperwork without 
improving service for handicapped 
persons. 

The Department has. however, 
responded to concerns about public 
participation and monitoring by adding 
new provisions to this section. 
Following the statutory language of 
section 317(c). this section will now 
require small recipients to ensure 
adequate notice of and opportunity to 
comment on the recipients' present and 
proposed activities for complying with 
this regulation. This requirement also 
applies to significant changes in the 
recipient's service. In order to permit 
UMT A monitoring of the more than 900 
small recipients, these recipients will be 
required to submit brief status reports (a 
year after this Subpart goes in effect) 
and updates (every three years 
thereafter) concerning their service. For 
section 18 recipients, these reports will 
be submitted to the designated section 
18 state agency, where UMTA personnel 
will periodically review them. Other 
UMTA recipients in areas of less than 
50,000 population will submit these 
reports to the UMT A Regional 
Administrator. Finally, the section 
specifies that the provision of service 
(§ 27.87) requirements apply to small 
recipients as well as to their larger-city 
counterparts. 

Several comments. particularly from 
handicapped commenters. requested 
precise definitions for terms such as 
"reasonable in comparison" or 
"significant fraction," saying that these 
terms were too vague. The Department 
has decided that it would not be 
appropriate to define these terms more 
precisely. In order for this section to 
apply to small recipients with 
appropriate flexibility. the Department 
believes that the generality of these 
terms is advantageous. They constitute 
minimum service criteria that UMTA 
can apply. on a case-by-case basis. to 
the great variety of local situations and 
types of service that exist in the section 
18 program. 

Moreover. these terms have governed 
the section 18 program for several years, 
and recipients are familiar with them. In 
the absence of compelling evidence that 
these terms have caused serious 
problems that can be remedied by the 
introduction of regulatory definitions, 
the Department believes that it is better 
to leave them as they are. 

Section 27.93 Multi-recipient areas. 

Several recipients and MPOs from 
major urban areas having several transit 
providers requested that the rule include 
some provision permitting multi­
recipient regions to be treated as a 
single entity for purposes of compliance 
with the Department's final regulation. 
The rationale for this request was that. 
in a major urbanized area with several 
recipients providing service. it would be 
very difficult for individual recipients to 
plan rationally for efficient service to 
the area's handicapped persons. A 
combined approach. these commenters 
reasoned. would permit better planning. 
a more efficient use of resources, and 
service that was well-coordinated and 
easier to use. 

The Department agrees that a unified 
regional approach to transportation for 
handicapped persons would have 
important benefits. The Department also 
believes that it is important that a 
regional approach has the full support 
and cooperation of the area's recipients. 
provides a mechanism that will ensure 
adequate service and funding for the 
service, and does not permit recipients 
to evade their responsibility for 
complying with the requirements of this 
regulation. The Department has 
therefore decided to permit the 
recipients in a given urbanized area to 
form a compact for purposes of 
compliance with this rule. If a compact 
is not formed, then each of the recipients 
in the urbanized area is individually 
responsible for meeting the 
requirements of the rule. 

Section 27. 95 Full performance level. 

Section 317(c) of the STAA requires 
the Department to establish minimum 
criteria for the provision of 
transportation service to handicapped 
and elderly persons. This section 
prescribes the minimum criteria that 
each recipient has to meet in order to 
comply with this Part. For convenience, 
we use the term "full performance level" 
to describe the situation of a reCipient 
that is meeting all the criteria that apply 
to it. subject to' the limit on required 
expeditures. 

Timing 
Section 27.77(g)(8) of the NPRM 

provided that the receipient's program 
should "go into effect" on the first day of 
the recipient's next fiscal year following 
the date the recipient was reqUIred to 
submit its certification and pros;lram 
material to the UMTA Administrator. 

Approximately equal numbers of 
commenters took the pOSition that the 
NPRM's effective date provision was 
reasonable and the contrary position 
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that the effective date of recipients' 
programs should be extended or that a 
phase-in period should be provided. 
,\notht!r ,group of commenters sought 
clarification of the NPRM provision. 
Finallv. a smaller group of handicapped 
and other commenters said that the total 
time from the effective date of the 
regulation to the point where service 
meeting the criteria was operating was 
too long. 

A number of transit industry 
commenters also alleged that the 
transition between compliance with the 
present § 27.77 and compliance with the 
NPR~fs provisions could be a very large 
and abrupt one. That is. a transit 
authority spending at a level equivalent 
to 3.5 percent of its FY 1983 section 5 
funds the year before the final rule goes 
into effect might have to spend five 
times that amount the next year in order 
to meet the service criteria. even with 
the NPRM's cost limit in effect. This 
rapid increase itself. these commenters 
argued. would constitute an undue 
financial burden. 

The Department does not necessarily 
accept the commenters' estimates of 
cost increases that would be caused by 
compliance with this regulation. 
However. we do recognize that. where 
an increase in recipient spending would 
be necessary to comply with this rule. 
requiring a rapid. abrupt increase in 
spending levels could create some 
hardship even though the overall 
amount of expenditure would not be 
unreasonable. This consideration. in 
addition to the comments on the 
NPR~fs effective date provision. has led 
us to put a phase-in period into this final 
rule. The phase-in period will permit a 
gradual. orderly. well-planned transition 

, to the fuil-performance level. 
, Commenters had varying suggestions 
for how iong a phase-in period should 
be. ranglOg from several months to 
several years. The Department has 
chosen a maximum six-year period. The 
six-year figure derives fromn UMTA's 
expenence with bus procurements. 
Typicall~'. the expected useful life of a 
transit bus IS twelve years. In six years. 
it is reasonable to expect. as a general 
matt~r. that most transit authorities 
woald be able to replace up to half of 
!helr non-accessible buses with 
ilcccsslllle buses as part of their normal 
bus replacement c~'cles. without having 
to retrofit older buses. This should be 
suffiCient to permit most recipients to 
dCtl,llre sufficient new vehicles to meet 
the full pcriormance level. 

The phase-In period is intended to be 
for a maximum of six years. Recipients 
are required to plan for service at the 
full pcrlormance level at the earliest 
reasonably feasible time. Depending on 

the amount of work and time needed to 
bring the recipient from where it is to 
the full performance level. UMTA will 
approve a phase-in period of up to the 
six-year maximum. The phase-in period 
approved by UMTA might well be less 
than the maximum for a recipient who 
had little left to accomplish to get to the 
full performance level. however. 

The Department believes that it is 
reasonable to permit the same phase-in 
period for special service or mixed 
systems as for accessible bus systems. 
In addition to maintaining parity among 
the options available to recipients. the 
phase-in period is likely to reduce 
overall. long-term costs of compliance 
with this regulation. 

For example. if all recipients were 
forced to phase in service at the full 
performance level within one year 
instead of within six years of the 
approval by UMTA of their plan. the 30-
year discounted present value of the 
accessible bus option would rise about 
$190 million and the comparable cost for 
para transit would rise about $270 
million. 

Service Options 

The remainder of § 27.95 establishes 
the service criteria applicable to various 
kinds of systems. This section describes 
how these criteria apply to special 
service. accessible bus, and mixed 
systems. Recipients may elect to comply 
with the regulation by meeting the full 
performance level for anyone of these 
three approaches. This local discretion 
to choose the mode of compliance is 
consistent with the Department's policy. 
stated in the NPRM. of permitting local 
areas to choose how they will provide 
transportation services to handicapped 
persons. 

Generally speaking. transit industry 
commenters strongly favored this policy. 
as did some handicapped and other 
commenters. Providers and users of 
existing para transit services also 
favored local discretion. The majority of 
handicapped commenters. however. 
said that local option would not result in 
adequate. nondiscriminatory service, 
They argued that accessible bus service 
should be mandatory. Failure to so 
require. it was argued. would result in a 
segregated. "separate but equal." system 
that would also fail to provide adequate 
service. A number of handicapped 
commenters. recognizing that accessible 
bus systems could not serve the needs of 
all handicapped persons. suggested that 
both accessible bus and supplementary 
special service be required. Finally. a 
number of handicapped and other 
commenters saId that the final rule 
should require that light. rapid. and 

commuter rail systems (particularly new 
systems) be required to be accessible. 

The Department's 1979 re,!uiation on 
this subiect took the approach 
advocat'ed by many of these 
commenters. In the Department's 
experience, this apprnach was not 
successful. The high cost of making old 
rail systems accessible was one of the 
most important factors leading the Court 
of Appeals in the APTA case to declare 
that the 1979 rule imposed undue 
burdens. Also. urban light and rapid rail 
systems typically cover the same basic 
geographic service area as the local bus 
system. Consequently. as long as an 
accessible bus or special service system 
provides transportation to disabled 
persons in the area. disabled persons 
are not denied transportation. (See 
discussion of commuter rail in the 
NPRM accompanying this final rule.) We 
are aware that bus or other motor 
vehicle transportation may not be as 
fast or convenient as rail transportation. 
However. section 317(c) does not require 
that service available to disabled 
persons be the same as service for the 
general public. and we believe that the 
rule. as drafted. satisfies our statutory 
responsibilities. 

Where accessible rail syste'Jls exist. 
recipients may use the service these 
systems provide to help meet their 
service criteria, whether their service to 
disabled persons is by accessible bus or 
special service. See § 27.95(f) and the 
appendix discussion of it fo:: further 
information on this point. 

The APTA v. Lewis decision aside, the 
Department has been impressed by the 
variety of different local conditions. 
preferences. and programs in the area of 
transportation services for handicapped 
persons. and by the difficulty of forCing 
all these differing situa lions into a 
single. made-in-Washington. mold. The 
reaction to the 1979 rule. including the 
1980 Congressional initiatives to provide 
greater flexibility to localities. as well as 
the comments to the docket for this 
rulemaking. strongly support the 
proposition that local discretion is 
essential. Moreover. the statutorv and 
case law does not support the • 
proposition that the Department must 
mandate mainline accessibility. Of 
course. facilities of recipients subject to 
the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968. as 
amended (e.g .. new rail facilities). must 
be constructed in accordance with 
accessibility requirements under that 
law. 

Special Service Criteria 

There are six service criteria for 
special service systems. A majority of 
comments on this subject approved the 
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service criteria in the NPRM. though 
manv of the comments from 
handicapped persons objected to the 
relationship between the criteria and the 
limitation on required expenditures. 

As noted in the discussion of legal 
issues concerning the rulemaking. the 
Department does not agree with transit 
industry comments that the criteria are 
not legally proper. One of the themes 
runmng through transit industry 
comments on the service criteria was 
that local transit authorities should have 
the discretion to decide for themselves 
the operational ,issues affected by the 
service criteria. While the Department 
favors local discretion. Congress has 
directed that the Department establish 
uniform nationwide criteria. Such 
criteria necessarily constrain local 
discretion to some extent. 

Transit industry commenters also said 
that applying the service criteria to 
special service systems "biased" the 
regulation in favor of accessible bus 
service. That is. a recipient could 
comply more cheaply by making its bus 
system accessible and hence would 
have an incentive to do so. even if a 
special service system would provide 
better service. 

The NPRM proposed that 50 percent 
of a recipient's bus fleet would have to 
be accessible. and the Department's 
economic studies of accessible bus 
systems were based on that proposal. 
As discussed in greater detail below. the 
final rule does not establish a specific 
minimum percentage of accessible buses 
that a recipient must have. Nevertheless. 
we believe that the Department's 
information is useful in estimating 
regulatory compliance costs. Under the 
final rule. it is very likely that the 
average percentage of buses needed to 
comply with the service criteria would 
be 50 percent or less. Consequently. the 
Department's cost estimates for 50 
percent accessible bus service are likely 
to represent a reasonable upper limit of 
average accessibie bus compliance costs 
under the final ruie. 

The Department's studies indicate 
that creating a 50 percent accessible bus 
system would be less costly. in cities 
under about 250.000 population. than a 
special service system meeting the 
service criteria. In larger cities. the 
reverse is true. if the special system is a 
user-side subsidy (e.g .. taxi v~ucher) 
system. Transit authority-operated 
para transit. with its own vehicles and 
drivers. is the most expensive option in 
all cases. The Department has modified 
some of the NPRM criteria in order to 
reduce the cost differences among the 
various service ootions. 

We conclude that there is no across­
the-board "bias" toward accessible bus 

service inherent in the Department's 
regulation. At the same time. we believe 
that there is nothing improper or unwise 
about offering recipients and the public 
a choice among different options of 
providing service. even though the costs 
of these modes may differ. We believe it 
is appropriate for recipients to take all 
cost and service factors into account in 
planning the service that they will 
provide. 

A number of commenters. primarily 
handicapped persons and their groups. 
advocated additional service criteria. 
Those most frequently mentioned 
concerned dwell time (i.e .. how long a 
vehicle remains at a given stop). ride 
length time. quality of phone service for 
para transit (e.g .• sufficient phone 
capacity to handle incoming calls for 
service in a timely fashion: use of TDDs 
to facilitate communication with 
hearing-impaired individuals). service 
across jurisdictional lines. training for 
transit personnel. maintenance of 
facilities and vehicles. transfer 
frequency. adequate marketing of and 
publicity for service to handicapped 
persons. provision for out-of-town 
visitors and persons with temporary 
disabilities. and a general requirement 
for "same or comparable" service. 

The Department has incorporated 
some of these suggestions in § 27.87. 
"Provision of Service." since it concerns 
steps that recipients would take to 
ensure that the service they plan is 
delivered adequately. Section 27.87 
requires. for example. that vehicles and 
facilities be adequately maintained. that 
personnel be appropriately trained. that 
assistance and information be available 
to persons with vision and hearing 
impairments and that there be sufficient 
communications capacity to enable 
users to get information about and 
obtain service. The question of service 
to out-of-town visitors and persons with 
temporary disabilities is discussed in 
connection with the service criterion on 
eligibility. 

We decided not to incorporate several 
of the other suggestions. As noted in the 
discussion of legal issues. section 317(c) 
does not require "same or comparable" 
service. Dwell time. ride length tirr.e. 
marketing and transfer frequency are all 
legitimate concerns of transit users. 
However. it would be very difficult to 
devise meaningful service criteria on 
these aspects of service that did not 
involve more detailed 
"micromanagement" of transit 
operations or recordkeeping than th£' 
Department believes is practical or 
desirable. In addition. the Department 
does not believe these factors are as 
central to the provision of quality 

service for handicapped persons as the 
criteria included in the rule. 

The Department strongly urges 
recipients who provide service in a 

. 

given region to work togEther to 
coordinate their service so that 
jurisdictional lines do not create bamers 
to the movement of disabled persons. 
even where recipients do not form a 
compact under § 27.93. The Department 
believes. however. that a regulatory 
service criterion on the subject of 
interjurisdictional coordination would 
be neither enforceable nor particularly 
meaningfHl. 

A number of the service criteria 
involve relationships between special 
service and the recipient's mass transit 
service for the general public. Several . 
commenters asked wheth<:!r the 
recipient's rail service was the point of 
reference. As these comments pointed 
out. the service characteristics of rail 
service often differ from bus service. In 
addition. this rule does not impose any 
'specific service requirements concerning 
rapid or light rail systems. Special 
service. which. like bus transportation. 
uses road vehicles and public highways. 
is more readily compared to bus service 
than to rail service. For these reasons. 
we do not believe it would be 
appropriate to base service criteria for 
special service systems on comparisons 
to rail systems. and the service criteria 
explicitly refer to bus service. Of course. 
this refinement of the language of the 
criteria will not affect the vast majority 
of UMTA recipients. who'have no rail 
service. 

Eligibility 

Section 27.77(b)(2) of the NPRM 
proposed that all elderly and 
handicapped persons in the recipient's 
service area who are unable. by reason 
of their handicap or age. to use the 
recipient's service for the general public 
would be eligible to use the recipient's 
special service system. 

A substantial number of comments 
from handicapped persons. transit 
authorities and other transportation 
providers. social service agencies. and 
other commenters supported the 
NPRM's criterion. A majority of the 
transit authority commenters. however. 
said either that eligibility should be 
restricted (e.g .. to persons with mobIlity 
handicaps) or that transit authorities 
should have the discretion to establish 
their own criteria for eiigibility. 

Among the types of eligibility 
standards mentioned by commenters 
were so-called functional standards, Fur 
example. a transit authority might 
regard as eligible persons who could not 
walk 1/4 mile. wait outdoors in moder<l:f~ 
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or nec:otiate bus steps. 

Some transit authority commenters 
;;:,itl thilt the elillibility requirement 
\~ollid force recipients to serve a larger 
!!lJmiJer of people with special service 
than with an accessible bus system. The 
res,alt. the commenters said. would be 
higher costs ior special service systems. 

Other comments by a smaller number 
of comnlf'nters suggested that elderly 
persons should be permitted eligibility 
only if their mobility were limited. that 
eligibility should b~ expanded beyond 
the i'\PR~f criterion. and that there was 
no objection to the e5tablishment by 
recipients of appropriate procedures for 
certifying eiigibility. 

Eligibility is a key determinant of the 
capacity and cost of special service 
systems. For example. the Department's 
information indicates that 
approximately 1.4 million persons can 
be regarded as "severely disabled" 
(essentially. persons with physical 
disabilities making them unable to use 
regular mass transit service). Another 
six million persons are regarded as 
"transportation handicapped" (i.e .• 
persons whose disabilities in any way 
makes their use of transit more difficult. 
but not impossible). The Department's 
studies indicilte that making these 
additional persons eligible could 
increase opentmg costs of special 
service systems. on average. about 60 
percent. or between S80.000 and 
$325.000. depending on the size of the 
city im'ulved. If the Department required 
all elderly and handicapped persons to 
be elil!ible. another 21.9 million persons 
would have to be accommodated. 
raising costs even higher. 

This L~ing the case. the Department 
does not b~lieve it would be feasible to 
broaden the NPRM's eligibility 
ref]uirement to include transportation 
for all elderly and handicapped persons. 
In addition. the Department believes 
that there is ment to the comment that 
requiring a recipient to transport all 
persons who may not be as readily 
cilpdble of using the bus system as able 
bodied memtJers of the general public 
could effectIvely be SI) cost prohibitive 
to ff~move <lny real prospect that the 
ri.'clplent would choose a special service 
s\'sll!m over an accessible bus system. 

in this rpgard. there are a substantial 
ulanber uf persons whose inabilitv to 
t.:sc the hilS system for the generai 
public. dl!e to cognitive disabilities, age 
or illness. ,,"ollid not be helped by 
n;,lktn(! that system physically 
"Ccessltd.!. For example. the Regulatory 
!;nfldct .. \nal1,'sis indicates that up to 
:ullr m:ilicn mentally or 
••. ·\{']()[In,entally disabled persons (not 
iTlt:i~ld:'J ameng the 1.4 million persons 

in the "severely disabled" population 
referred to in the Analysis) may fall into 
this category. Inclusion of people in this 
category could increase special service 
costs by 10 to 33 percent and could 
clearly affect the recipient's choice 
among modes of service. 

The Department recognizes that 
persons with cognitive disabilities also 
have a need for transportation. Many 
such persons. however. would be able to 
use the regular system with appropriate 
training. The Department encourages 
recipients to provide such training. It is 
expected that drivers would also have to 
be trained to understand. be patient 
with. and appropriately respond to 
questions from mentally retarded 
persons. 

Consistent with other parts of this 
regulation. this provision does not 
require recipients to provide special 
service to able-bodied persons with 
mental disabilities. Recipients may •. 
however. choose to provide 
transportation to them even though their 
condition does not render them 
physically unabl!,! to use the bus service 
for the general public. In this situation. it 
would be inappropriate for the recipient 
to count costs for this special service 
towards the limit on required 
expenditures. 

The final rule. therefore. requires the 
recipients choosing special service 
systems to treat as eligible only those 
persons who. by reason of handicap. are 
physically unable to use the bus system 
for the general public. These are the 
individuals who would be likely to 
benefit from an accessible bus system. 

Section 16 speaks of transportation 
service for elderly and handicapped 
persons. This criterion. however. is not 
intended to make elderly persons 
eligible for special service solely on the 
basis of age. As noted above. doing so 
would substantially increase costs. 
Moreover. the Department does not 
believe that it is necessary. under the 
statute. to require that special service be 
provided for elderly persons who are. in 
fact. physically capable of using the 
regular service for the general public. 
Waiting Lists 

Section 27.77(c)(6) of the NPRM 
proposed that there could not be a 
waiting list for the provision of service 
to eligible users. Relatively few 
comments addressed this criterion; most 
of those that did favored retaining it. 
Most of the transit authorities 
commenting opposed the criterion or 
said they preierred.local option 
concerning waiting lists. Based on the 
comments. it appears that wditing lists 
are not a subject of major concern to the 
transit industry or to consumers; it also 

appears that relatively few recipients 
actually use waiting lists. (The GAO 
study cited in Congress found only 22.) 
A~ a result. the Department has 

decided not to include a criterion 
concerning waiting lists in the final rule. 
It does not appear that waiting lists are 
a major. central concern on a level with 
the other subjects of service criteria in 
the final rule. Like dwell time. ride 
length lime. and other such relevant but 
relatively less important service 
characteristics, the subject of waiting 
lists does not. in our view. warrant a 
separate service criterion.kA specific 
service criterion on this subject is 
unnecessary. in any event. given the 
eligibility criterion and the provision of 
service requirement. 

Response Time 
Section 27.77(c)(5) of the NPRM 

proposed that users of the special 
service shall not be required to wait for 
the service more than a reasonable time. 
The NPRM asked for comment on 
whether there should be a regulatory 
maximum waiting period. 

Most of the comments on this criterion 
came from transit authorities and 
handicapped commenters. Most of the 
latter favored including a regu;atory 
maximum waiting period; most of the 
former opposed doing so. saying that 
this was an issue that should be decided 
at the local level without a Federal 
criterion. 

Commenters had varying ideas on the 
appropriate length for a regulatory 
maximum wailing period. Twenty-four 
hours was the time mentioned most 
frequently by commenters. A majority of 
these comments said that the maximum 
waiting period should be no more than 
24 hours; others said that the maximum 
waiting period should be no less than 24 
hours. Some handicapped commenters 
recommended shorter maximums. in the 
one to four hour range. Another 
suggestion was that the waiting time 
should not be longer than that 
encountered by the public generally for 
regular mass transit. 

The Department studied the effect of 
different response time requirements on 
recipients' costs. The studies showed 
that requiring a response time shorter 
than 24 hours would add considerably to 
the costs of providing special service. 
For transit-authority operated 
para transit. a shorter response time 
would increase costs about 70 percent 
on the average. adding $104.000 to 
$324.000 to operating costs. depending 
on city size. 

The Department believes that a 
specific maximum will be easier to 
understand and enforce than the 
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"reasonable time" proposed in the 
NPRM. In a special service system. 24 
hours seems a reasonable time for 
providers to schedule and "package" 
trips in an efficient manner. We believe 
that a response time longer than 24 
hours could unduly inconveoience users. 
We also note that prolonged response 
times were one of the "deficiencies" in 
current systems mentioned in the 
legislative history of 317(c). These 
considerations all favor establishing a 
24-hour response requirement. 

Restrictions or Priorities Based on Trip 
Purpose 

Section 27.77(c)(4) of the NPRM 
proposed that use of special service 
could not be restricted by priorities or 
conditions based on trip purpDse. The 
preamble to the NPRM noted that this 
provision was intended to prevent 
recipients from refusing to provide 
service for some trip purposes, or 
pro\'iding service for certain purposes 
only after demand for trips with other 
purposes is satisfied. 

Most handicapped commenters 
favored this service criterion. Most 
transit industry commenters opposed it. 
or recommended that the decision about 
restrictions and priorities be a matter of 
local discretion. Other commenters were 
roughly evenly divided on the issue. 

The Department has decided to retain 
this criterion. The general public can use 
the reci~ent's mass transit system at 
any time that it operates. for any 
purpose. We believe that it is 
inappropriate for r:ecipients to 
administratively limit transportation 
service for disabled persons to certain 
purposes. For a transit authority to 
decide that some trip purposes are more 
deserving of service than others can 
involve a kind of paternalism that 
disabled individuals understandably 
may resent. 

The Department understands the 
concern of some commenters that. taken 
literally, this criterion might be thought 
to foreclose subscription service for 
work or other essential trips. which our 
studies show to be a verv cost-effective 
form of special service. The Department 
does not intend. through this 
subp'aragraph. to prohibit recipients 
from providing this kind of service. 

The Department's studies did not 
directly estimate the costs of providing 
service without trip purpose restrictions, 
However. they did include data on so­
called "many-to-few" systems. in which 
transportation service is provided from 
multiple origin points to a limited 
number of destinations (e,g .. 
universities. hospitals. employment 
centers). There are clear differences 
between a "many-to-few" system 

(which provides service for any purpose 
to a limited number of points) and a 
system with trip purpose restrictions 
(which provides service for the 
approved purposes to any point). As 
noted in the discussion of the trip 
purpose restrictions criterion in the 
appendix. a "many-to-few" system 
would not be consistent with this 
criterion. 

However. cost data about many-to­
few systems may serve as a rough 
surrogate for cost data about systems 
with trip purpose restrictions. The 
Department's data indicates that a 
"many-to-few" para transit system 
operated by a recipient would cost 
about $75-195 thousand less per year 
than a destination-unrestricted system. 
depending on city size. The Department 
does not view this level of potential 
savings as sufficient to justify 
eliminating this service criterion. 

Fares 

Section 27.77(c)(3j of the NPRM 
proposed that the cost of a trip on the 
special service would have to be 
comparable to a trip of similar length. at 
a similar time of day. to a user of the 
recipient's service to the general public. 
The preamble explained that this did not 
mean the fares had to be identical: 
rather. the variance between the regular 
and special service should be relatively 
small and be justifiable in tenus of the 
actual differences in cost between the 
two types of service. 

A majority of the comments 
expressing approval or disapproval of 
the NPRM provision (including most 
from handicapped commenters) favored 
it. Some of the handicapped commenters 
wanted the criterion strengthened. so 
that it would require special service 
fares to be no higher than fares for 
similar trips on the regular mass transit 
system. The others. including most 
transit industry comments. opposed the 
proposed criterion or said that local 
discretion should be penuitted 
concerning fares. Another sizeable 
group of comments asked for 
clarification of what a "comparable" 
fare was. suggesting that retaining the 
NPRM language would lead to 
uncertainty about the meaning of the 
criterion. 

The Department considered retaining 
the NPRM criterion. This long­
established standard is familiar to 
transit providers and provides a general 
guideline to recipients and the public 
and can forestall outlandish fare 
differentials without involving any 
potentially arbitrary arithmetical 
formula. This approach does require 
some exercise of judgment on a case-by­
case basis. however. 

The Department also considered a 
variety of ideas suggested by 
comment~rs. such as fares based on a 
percentage or regular transit fare box 
recovery. multiples or percentages of 
regular transit fares. or a specific dollar 
ceiling. All of these suggestions are 
likely to be too difficult to apply 
reasonably under the wide variety of 
local situations to which the rule must 
apply. They could also result in 
handicapped persons having to pay 
disproportionately high fares in some 
cases. 

The Department also considered 
comments which said that the charge to 
the handicapped person from Point A to 
Point B should be the same. regardiess 
of the mode of service. This approach 
has the advantages of simplicity and 
apparent equality. However. the 
approach could increase net costs of 
operating a special service system 40 
percent or more and. by encouraging 
marginal trips. increase gross costs as 
well. This effect could help to "tilt" 
reCipients in the direction of an 
accessible bus system. contrary to the 
Department's desire to give recipients 
an even-handed choice among modes of 
transportation service. 

The Department has decided to retain 
the "comparable fares" criterion of the 
NPRM. This approach recognizes the 
need to keep special service fares within 
reasonable bounds. compared to regular 
transit fares. It also recognizes. 
however. that special service is different 
from bus service in a number of 
respects. including convenience of 
service and cost. Recipients should not 
have to charge exactly the same prices 
for different services. While it is 
necessary to work out the implications 
of the comparable fares requirement on 
a case-by-case basis. we believe that the 
disadvantages of other. less flexible. 
approaches are more serious. 

Hours and Days of Service 

Section 27.77(c)(2) of the NPRM 
proposed that the recipient's special 
service would have to be available on 
the same days and during the same 
hours as the recipient's service for the 
general public. A majority of transit 
industry commenters opposed the 
criterion. or thought that localities 
should have discretion concerning this 
service characteristic. A majority of 
handicapped commenters favored 
retaining the criterion. and other 
commenters divided roughly equally. 

Commenters opposing this criterion 
said that it would not be cost-effective 
to maintain the availability of special 
service during certain non-peak hours. 
such as late at night or on weekends. 
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The Department believes that the cost­
effectiveness of service during times of 
relatively low demand can be improved 
significantly by the use of user-side 
suhsldy systems to cover those periods. 
For example. a transit authority that 
runs a relatively costly paratransit 
system during peak hours might shut 
down that system after the evening rush 
hour and substitute a taxi voucher 
system. 

The Department's national computer 
model study did not include data from 
which estimates could be made of the 
incremental cost impact of this criterion. 
Neither did commenters present any 
informa tion useful for analysis on this 
point. Data from four of the case studies 
suggests that this criterion could 
increase costs of a special service 
system from two to 15 percent in those 
cities. However. given that the rule 
includes a limitation on required 
expenditures by recipients. the inClusion 
of this criterion will not. in any event. 
result in undue financial burdens being 
imposed on transit prodders. 

Disabled persons. like other members 
of the public, have use for public 
transportation on evenings and 
weekends. The times when service is 
avail;lble is one of the key determinants 
of the utility of mass ~:,ansit to its users. 
Consequently, the Department has 
decided to retain this criterion. 

Service Area 

Section 27.77(c)(1) of the NPRM 
proposed tha t special service would 
have to be available throughout the 
same service area as the recipient's 
service for the general public. The 
preamble asked for comment on how the 
final rule should treat extended 
commuter service t·hat went well outside 

. the normal service area. 
The largest group of commenters on 

this issued favored a requirement for 
providing special service within the 
same area that the system for the 
general public serves. These 
commenters included some transit 
authorities as well as handicapped 
individuals and groups representing 
them. social service agencies, 
para transit providers. and other 
members of the public. A few 
commenters said that the decision about 
the area served should be left to local 
discretion. 

Almost all handicapped commenters 
on the issue of "extended" service said 
that service going beyond the normal 
service area should be accessible or that 
special service should be available. 
Almost all transit authorities said this 
matter should be left to local decision. 
or that requirements for service beyond 
the normal service area should be less 

stringent. There was also some comment 
on the question of how the "service 
area" should be defined. Some 
commenters favored defining the service 
area as the urbanized area, or 
alternatively, the "normal urban area" 
in which the recipient provides service 
to the general public. Others asked for 
clarification of the requirements for 
special service within the normal 
service area-did the criterion mean 
that special service must serve any 
points within the urbanized area. or'did 
the special service have to serve only 
points along bus routes? Some transit 
authorities said the definition should be 
left to local discretion. A few of these 
pointed out that certain existing special 
service systems already serve a larger 
area than the regular bus system. 
asserting that a "same service area" 
criterion could reduce the geographic 
area now served. 

The Department's information shows 
that permitting recipients to restrict the 
geographic area they serve to an area 
smaller than is served by the regular 
transit system can reduce expenditures. 
A geographic area-restricted para transit 
system operated by a recipient. on 
average. would cost between $70 and 
$200 thousand less per year. depending 
on city size, than a similar system 
serving the same geographic area as the 
regular transit system. The 
corresponding difference for the less 
costly user-side subsidy approach would 
range from $20 to $45 thousand 
annually. 

Principally because of this cost 
differential. the Department seriously 
considered eliminating or modifying the 
service area criterion. However. in view 
of the decision to include a limit on 
recipients' required expenditures, the 
Department decided that the cost 
differential was not sufficient to 
outweigh the importance of the criterion 
in ensuring adequate service for 
handicapped persons. The absence of 
geographic restrictions on service is 
among the most important factors 
making special service genuinely useful 
for disabled riders. For example, in 
manv localities, the bus system serves a 
central city and its surrounding suburbs. 
If the special service system serves only 
the central city. or provides service only 
within certain jurisdictional or "zone" 
boundaries. the ability of a handicapped 
person to move around the area by mass 
transit is severely limited. 

Consequently. we are retaining this 
criterion in the final rule. In terms of 
defining the service area. we have 
decided to adopt the suggestion to use 
the normal area served by the 
recipient's bus system (exclusive of 
extended commuter runs). This area is 

the best analog to the area in which 
service is. available to the gen!!ral 
public. 

We recognize that it is SOI1lt'Whdt 

more difficult for recipients to "dr,lw the 
map" of their service area than to use 
the urbanized area as the basis for the 
service area. The boundaries of the 
urbanized area. as determined by the 
Bureau of the Census, are clearly 
defined. However, the Department's 
studies indicate that the service areas in 
which many recipients actually run their 
bus systems are smaller than urbanized 
areas. and using the urbanized area 
definition could force them to expand 
their service for handicapped persons 
well beyond the area in which the 
general public is served. This is not 
necessary as a matter of equity, and it 
would increase costs. 

Service is required to be "throughout" 
the service area. Limiting service to bus 
stops or to areas within a certain 
distance of bus routes would not, 
therefore. meet this criterion. With 
respect to "extended" service. the 
Department believes. as handicapped 
commenters argued. that disabled 
persons should be able to take 
advantage of "extended" service. At the 
same time. the Department agrees that 
requirements for special service outside 
the normal service area should be less 
stringent. Therefore. the Department will 
require recipients to provide service for 
handicapped persons to only those 
points (e.g .• terminals, bus stops) 
reached directly by the bus service 
extending outside the normal service 
area. 

Service Criteria for Accessible Bus 
Systems 

Section 27.77(b)(2) of the NPRM 
proposed that one of the ways a 
recipient could comply with the rule was 
to make 50 percent of its fixed route bus 
service accessible. Fifty percent of the 
fixed route service would be deemed 
accessible when half the buses the 
recipient used during both peak and off­
peak times were accessible. The 
preamble explained that this meant that 
50 percent of the buses "on the street" at 
any time had to be aCt;t!ssible. adding 
that this meant that a sufficient number 
of accessible buses would have to exist 
in the reserve fleet to ensure that 50 
percent of the buses actually operating 
were accessible. 

The preamble also asked two 
questions with respect to accessible bus 
service. First, should recipients be 
required to permit semiambulatory 
persons to use lifts? Second, how would 
the service criteria apply to bus service? 
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As a response to handicapped 
commenters' requests for l00-percent 
accessible service. and to recipients' 
concern that the relatively low cost of 
accessIble bus service "biased" the rule 
in its favor, the Department considered 
requiring 100 percent accessible service. 
which would provide the level of service 
req¥ested by the handicapped 
commenters while substantially 
reducing or eliminating the cost 
differential between bus and para transit 
modes. 

Depending on city size. the 
Department projects that 100 percent 
accessible bus service would cost 
between $40 and $420 thousand more 
per year than 50 percent accessible 
service. for the average transit authority. 
While this would reduce the cost 
differential with para transit. the 
Department is not persuaded that it 
would be cost-effective to require 100 
percent accessible service. It is 
reasonable to believe that, while a 100 
percent accessible system would be 
more convenient for handicapped 
persons to use, a majority of the persons 
who would use accessible bus service at 
all would use a system in which 
substantially fewer than 100 percent of 
the buses were accessible. The overall 
higher costs of 100 percent accessible 
bus service are themselves a reason for 
choosing not to require service at this 
level. 

The Department was aware that 
recipients will have to have some 
accessible buses in their reserve fleets. 
The NPRM mentioned this fact. and the 
Department's cost estimates for 
accessible bus service have taken it into 
consideration. The Department is not 
persuaded, however. that 50 percent 
accessible bus service is too costly. The 
Department's data indicates that such 
service can. in most cases, be provided 
well within the rule's cost limit. 

There were also several comments 
that accessible bus service would not be 
fully adequate to meet Li.e needs of 
disabled persons. These comments 
pOinted out that not all handicapped 
persons could use accessible bus 
service, for reasons such as distance 
from bus stops, inability to use a lift, 
physical barriers between the bus stop 
and the user's origin or destination, bad 
weather, etc, 

The Department is aware that not all 
handicapped persons can use accessible 
fixed route buses. and we agree that the 
ideal transportatIOn system for 
handicapped persons would include 
both 100 percent accessible fixed route 
service and a substantial amount of 
special service. However. given the 
iImitatio\1'S oi Federal and local 
resources. and the constraints of the 

Davis and APTA cases. the Department 
believes that it is not in a position to 
mandate an "ideal" system. 

Rathel', we believe that by giving 
localities a choice among various 
approaches that are reasonably 
effective. even if short of ideal. we will 
comply with the intent of Congress and 
improve considerably the services 
available to disabled persons. An 
accessible bus system meeting the final 
rule's service criteria is one of these 
reasonably effective approaches. 

A number of transit authorities said 
that if 50 percent of the recipient's fleet 
was accessible, it should be regarded as 
in compliance, whether or not 50 percent 
of the buses actually operating on the 
street were accessible. However, 
accessible buses sitting in the garage or 
on the parking lot do not provide 
transportation services to handicapped 
persons. Use, as well as ownership. of 
accessible buses is necessary for the 
accessible bus option to work. This is as 
true under the final rule as under the 50 
percent requirement proposed in the 
NPRM. In this connection, it should be 
remembered that. in conformity with 
section 317(c). the Department is 
required to establish criteria for the 
provision of service. not simply for the 
possession of equipment. 

Some handicapped commenters said 
that. during off-peak hours. all buses 
should be accessible. or that the 
recipient's accessible buses should be 
used before inaccessible buses (this 
latter requirement was part of the 
Department's 1979 rule). It is true that 
off-peak schedules involve less frequent 
service. Consequently, off-peak 
accessible service could be very 
infrequent. Therefore. the Department 
encourages recipients to deploy their 
buses so that as many as possible of the 
buses in use during non-peak hours are 
accessible, to make service for 
handicapped persons more convenient. 

However. the Department does not 
believe that it is appropriate to establish 
a regulatory requirement to this effect. 
Such a requirement is less compatible 
with the service criteria-centered 
approach of the final rule than the 50 
percent accessibility proposal of the 
NPRM. Also, the deployment of 
additional accessible buses during off­
peak hours is a rna Iter best left to -the 
discretion of local operators. 

The finaltule does not require that 50 
percent or any other fixed percentage of 
the recipient's buses be accessible. 
Rather. the final rule requires that the 
recipient operate, on the street, a 
sufficient number of acceSSIble buses to 
meet the other service criteria for bus 
systems. The Department has decided to 
take this approach because. consistent 

with section 317(c). the emphasis of this 
rule is on meeting service criteria. There 
is no magic percentage of buses that will 
ensure that the service criteria are met. 

The Department is aware that 
recipients now operate accessible bus 
service in two principal ways. The 
majority do so by making part of their 
scheduled bus service accessible. 
However. it is also possible for a 
recipient to provide "on-call" accessible 
bus service. That is. a user calls the 
recipient and says that he would like an 
accessible bus to be on a particular 
route at a particular time. The recipient 
makes sure that the accessible bus is 
provided. 

In the preamble to the NPRM. the 
Department mentioned such an 
arrangement as an example of a mixed 
system. We believe. however. that it is 
more reasonable to treat such an 
approach as a type of accessible bus 
svstem, since it is based on the use of 
r~gular accessible transit buses on 
regular bus routes. 

II" is the Department's intention to 
establish, as Congress intended. a set of 
uniform national service criteria for 
transportation service to handicapped 
persons. This is important for reasons of 
equity to users and providers alike. 
Inherent characteristics of va,'ious 
modes of transportation require some 
modifications in the way the cnteria are 
stated. however. 

Three of the six service criteria are 
met automatically by a scheduled 
accessible bus system. Scheduled 
accessible bus svstems have no 
administra tive eiigibility requirements. 
They do not restrict or prioritize the 
availability of service based on trip 
purpose. Buses meet schedules. rather 
than arriving in response to a specific 
request for service. This satisfies the 
purpose of the response time criterion. 

Of the remaining criteria. the first 
requires service throughout the same 
days and hours as the recipient's bus 
service for the general public. This 
criterion. like its parallel for special 
service, is designed to ensure that a 
recipient does not make accessible 
service available durinp :Jfily a part of 
the time it makes servict! available to 
the general public (e.g., peak hours]. 

The "reasonable intervals" language. 
like the requirement that the service be 
provided "throughout" the same days 
and hours as service for the general 
public. responds to comments that the 
effectiveness of some existing 
accessible systems has been limited by 
the irregularity and infrequency of 
accessible bus service. At the same 
time. this language avoids the objection 
of transit industry commenters to very 
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specific service distribution and 
scheduling requirements. This language 
is included in this criterion because 
intervals between vehicles is a special 
characteristic of a scheduled bus system 
not present in demand-responsive 
modes of service. 

Accessible bus service is limited to 
certain routes. and does not directly 
serve origins and destinations 
throughout a circumferential area. The 
service area for scheduled accessible 
bus service. therefore. states that service 
must be provided on all the recipient's 
bus routes on which a need for 
accessible bus service has been 
established through the rule's planning 
process. 

The reference to the planning and 
public participation process. also unique 
to this mode of providing service. 
responds to those commenters who 
stressed the need for local flexibility in 
the design of accessible service and the 
need to avoid a rigid requirement for 
service on routes on which there is no 
demand for it. 

In an accessible bus system. all 
passengers use the same vehicle and 
travel the same routes. Therefore. the 
differences between bus and special 
service that led us to require 
"comparable" rather than the same 
fares for the latter do not apply in this 
context. Recipients must therefore 
charge all passengers. including 
handicapped persons. the same fare for 
the same trip (leaving aside. of course. 
the off-peak half fares required for 
elderly and handicapped persons by 49 
CFR 609.23). _ 

Some of the criteria for on-call 
accessible bus service are identical to 
those for special service. The eligibility. 
response time. and restrictions or 
priorities based on trip purpose criteria 
.fall into this category. The fares 
criterion is identical to the fares 
criterion for scheduled accessible bus 
service. The "same days and hours" 
criterion is the same as the first 
sentence of the corresponding provision 
for scheduled accessible bus service. 
The second sentence is dropped because 
it is n:)t me,mingful to talk of 
"reasonable intervals" in the context of 
demand-responsive accessible bus 
service. 

The sernce area criterion is 
somewhat different than its scheduled 
accessible bus service counterpart. In 
the scheduled accessible bus service 
context. the schedule of accessible 
buses which run regularly on various 
routes at various times is a matter for 
the planning process. In an on-call 
accessible bus system. however. the 
need for and scheduling of accessible 
ervlce is determined by calls requesting 

such service in each specific instance. 
Consequently. the statement of the 
service area criterion for on-call 
accessible bus sen'ice sif110ly requires 
accessible service to be provided on aU 
the recipient's routes. upon request. 

This criterion also addresses a unique 
feature of on-call accessible bus service 
by stating that "all the buses needed to 
complete the handicapped person's trip" 
must be provided. Obviously. on-call 
accessible bus service will not be useful 
to a handicapped person if the first bus 
he or she needs to get to his or her 
destination is accessible. but the bus he 
or she neecis to transfer to in order to 
complete the trip is inaccessible. 

Some handicapped and other 
commenters suggested various 
additional criteria concerning the use of 
accessible buses. For example. every 
other 'JUS could be required to be 
accessible. There could be requirements 
governing transfer frequency or trip 
length. 

The "every other bus" criterion would 
be a surrogate for the "same days and 
hours" and "same service area" criteria. 
However. it could be unduly rigid in 
application. denying recipients and 
other participants in the planning 
process the opportunity to concentrate 
accessible service where it is most 
needed. In addition. it could be 
confusing to state the service criteria in 
a markedly different way for this mode. 
For these reesons. we decided not to 
adopt such a criterion. We also decided 
against including transfer frequency and 
trip length criteria. believing that these 
matters are best determined as a part of 
the local planning process. 

One of the most vexing issues 
cuncernin~ accessible bus service is 
whether there should be a service 
criterion requiring recipients to permit 
semiambulatory persons and other 
standees to use bus lifts. At the present 
time. transit authority practices. as 
described in the comments. appear to 
vary widely. 

Virtually all transit industry 
comments on this issue said that the 
operator should have the discretion to 
decide whether semiambulatory persons 
should be able to use lifts or that the 
Department should prohibit the use of 
lifts bv such persons. Virtualiv ali the 
handi~apped' commenters urg~d the 
Department to require recipients to 
allow semiambulatory persons to use 
lifts. :\ few other comments suggested 
that U~fTA sponsor research into lifts 
that standees can use sately. that the 
Department require additional safety 
devices fur lifts. or that semiambulatcry 
persons be permItted to use lift if they 
sign a waiver of liability. 

Both major positions on this issue 
have merit. It is true, as hanjicapped 
commenters pointed out. that unless 
semlambulatory persons are permitted 
to use lifts of a recipient who complies 
through an accessible bus system. these 
individuals will have no access to public 
transportation. This is contrary to the 
intent of the statute and regulation. the 
commenters assert. 

It is also true. as transit industry 
commenters point out. that at least some 
kinds of lifts are not designed to 
accommodate standees. Not aU lifts. for 
example. have handrails a standee can 
grasp. Some may operate in a fashion 
that makes retaining one's balance 
while standing difficult. particularly for 
some elderly or handicapped persons. 
Other lifts may enter the bus at a level. 
relative to the door opening. that could 
cause a standee of a certain height to hit 
his or her head on the entranceway. 
Transit authorities are properly 
concerned about the safety and legal 
liability implications of these problems. 

The Department does not have. at this 
time. sufficient information to evaluate 
the safety implications of requiring 
recipients to allow semi ambulatory 
persons and other standees to use lifts. 
Nor are we now in a position to 
establish design or performance 
standards. or safety feature 
requirements. for lifts. Particularly in 
view of the Department's policy 
emphasis on transportation saiety. we 
do not believe that it would be 
advisable for us to require a practice 
that could create safety hazards for the 
individuals that the rule is intended to 
help. 

For this reason. the final rule does not 
include such a requirement. However. 
the Department will consider further the 
safety implications of standee use of 
lifts and determine what. if anY. 
additional steps are appropriate to 
address this problem. 

Service Criteria for Mixed Systems 

Section 27.77(b](3) of the NPRM 
proposed that recipients could comply 
with the rule by establishing a mix of 
accessible bus and special service. The 
preamble discussion of this proposed 
section stated that the accessible bus 
and special service components of the 
mixed system. taken together. would 
have to meet all the service criteria. The 
preamble also suggested that. in a mixed 
system. the recipient would not have to 
provide both accessible bus and 
para transit service between the same 
two points, and it asked whether the 
final rule should contain any 
requirements concerning transfer 
frequency. 
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There was relatively little comment on 
this provision. Most of these comments 
did not object to the notion of a mixed 
system envisioned by the NPRM and 
appeared to like the flexibility that such 
systems provide. 

A few commenters objected to the 
preamble's suggestion that accessible 
bus and special service components of a 
mixed system would not have to 
duplicate one another's routes and 
efforts. The idea of non-duplication. 
however. is essential to a mixed system. 
If a recipient could have a mixed system 
only if it provided both sorts of service 
everywhere at all times. then there 
would be little reason for the recipient 
to establish a mixed system. 

The final rule (see amendment to 
section 27.5) defines a "mixed system" 
simply as one that provides accessible 
bus service at certain times in certain 
areas and special service at other times 
and/or in other areas. The full 
performance level for a mixed system is 
reached when. subject to the overall 
limit on required e,xpenditures. each 
component of that system meets the 
service criteria applicable to accessible 
bus systems or special service systems. 
as the case may be. 

Comments from handicapped persons 
emphasized the importance of 
convenient travel using all components 
of a mixed svstem. and most of these 
comments favored some iimitation on 
the number of transfers that could be 
required. Most transit industry 
commenters favored local discretion on 
this matter. 

The Department does not believe that 
a discrete national limit on transfers is 
feasible. The variables are too 
numerous. and the comparison between 
the mass transit system for the general 
public and a mixed system for 
hdndicapped persons too difficult. to 
make such a criterion workable in the 
great variety of local circumstances to 
which this rule has to apply. On the 
other hand. we believe that recipients 
have a responsibility to coordinate the 
parts of mixed systems to minimize 
inconvenience to users. including 
inconvenience related to transfers. 
Therefore the Department will require 
the recipient to ensure such 
coordination. 

Section 27,97 Limit on required 
expenditu res. 

Section 27,77(d) of the NPRM 
proposed that no reCipient would be 
required. in order to meet the NPRM's 
service criteria, to spend more than a 
certain annual sum. The NPRM set forth 
two different ways of calculating that 
sum lor comment. both averaged over 
the current and two previolls fiscHI 

years: 7.1 percent of the recipient's 
annual UMTA assistance. and 3.0 
percent of the recipient's operating 
budget. 

Many commenters addressed the cost 
limitation issue. The largest group of 
comments. including virtually all those 
from handicapped commenters as well 
as members of most other categories 
(especially social service agencies). 
opposed the concept of a limitation on 
recipient costs like tha! proposed by the 
NPRM. As a policy matter. these 
comments asserted. the limit would 
vitiate the effect of the service criteria 
and result in inadequate transportation 
service for handicapped pe:sons. As a 
legal matter. these comments said. the 
proposal would be inconsistent with 
section 317(c).lf there were a limitation 
on required costs for recipients. many of 
these same commenters said. it should 
be set at a higher level. Some of the 
comments recommended setting the 
limit as high as 30 percent of the 
recipient's Federal assistance or 15 
percent of its overall operating budget. 

On the other hand. virtually all the 
transit authority comments on the 
subject. as well as several comments in 
other categories. approved the concept 
of the limit on required expenditures. 
However. these commenters said that 
the limit was too high to avoid the 
imposition of undue financial burdens. 

Many of the transit industry 
comments suggested that the 
Department should ensure that 
recipients be required to spend no more 
than they would have to spend under 
the present § 27.77. To accomplish this 
objective. several comments suggested 
that the cost limit be established at 
about two percent of section 9 funds. 

Transit authorities' comments about 
the base for the cost limit were divided. 
A majority favored a Federal assistance­
based approach. Several MPOs and 
commenters in other categories also 
favored a Federal assistance-based 
limit. 

One argument that proponents of a 
Federal assistance-based cap made was 
that of proportionality. That is. the 
amount they spend on complying with a 
Federal regulatory requirement should 
remain proportional to the amount of 
Federal assistance they receive. 

All handicapped corruT'.enters 
commenting on the subject. plus about a 
quarter of the transit authority 
comments and se\'eral comments frum 
commenters in other categories. favored 
an operating budget approach to the 
limitation on recipient expenditures. 
Two main arguments were advanced for 
this preference. First. the reclpient's 
operating budget was \'iewed as a 
relatively more stable base for 

calculating the limit. since it is drawn 
from a variety of sources and appears 
less subject to fluctuation thiln Ft~deral 
assistance. Second. these commenters 
view the transit service for handicapped 
persons as simply one aspect of a trdnsit 
authority'S o\'erall service to the public. 
From this viewpoint. fairness requires a 
reasonable portion of the transit 
authoritv's ove:all resources to be 
devoted'to that portion of the sen'ice to 
the public that handicapped persons can 
use. 

A smaller number of commenters. 
from various categories. fa\'ored either 
letting recipients choose which base for 
thf) limit would apply in their CHse. or 
calculating both and using the higher 
figure. Because this approach would 
involve more paperwork. and create 
greater uncertainty. than choosing a 
single cost limit. the Department did not 
adopt this suggestion. 

The Department has decided to adopt 
a limit on required expenditures. We 
have done so fora number of reasons. 
First. under section 504. as interpreted 
bv the courts. the Department cannot 
irilpose undue financial burdens on 
recipients. The limit ie designed to 
prevent such undue burdens. 

Second. predictability is important in 
pJanning and budgeting for any public 
exnenditure. The pro\'ision will ensure 
th~t recipients know. and can plan on 
the basis of. a predictable limit to their 
cost exposure for compliance with this 
rule. 

Third. the provision will avoid. to a 
substantial degree. inequities among 
recipients. From the information 
available to the Department. it appears 
that the cost of providing various sorts 
of service to handicapped persons may 
vary substantiaily from recipient to 
recipient. In the absence of a limit on 
required expenditures. the compliHnce 
cost to one recipient (even among 
recipients the populations of whose 
service areas arc si:nilarJ could be much 
higher than for another, The limit will 
help to avoid major dis~repanrips in the 
proportion of resources thot recipients 
must devote to transportation fur 
handicapped persons. 

In additicn. the Department is 
convinced tha t the lin': t will not result in 
the failure' of this regulation to achieve 
its principal purpose-the impro\ement 
of transportation sen'ices for 
hHndicapped persons. consistent with 
the Department's sen'ice criteria. The 
Department's studies show that many 
recipients. including those sen'ing the 
largest urhan populations in the country. 
should he able to meet illl service 
criteria for less than the cost limit 
re~ardless of which approach to ser\'icl~ 
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they choose. By choosing cost-effective 
alternallves (such as user-side subsidy 
or coordination/brokerage programs). 
many other rer.ipients can do 90 as well. 
Other recipients will make tradeoffs 
which still result in substantially 
improved service; in these situations. the 
public participation process is available 
to help determine the most productive 
allocation of resources. 

One alternative to a limit on required 
expenditures that the Department 
considered was to provide for 
individual. case-by-case. "undue 
hardship" waivers of ihe requirements 
of the rule. Some commenters said this 
approach was preferable to the 
proposed cost limit because it did not 
establish an across-the-board 
"exemption" from the service criteria. 
This approach has several problems. 
First. the Department would have to 
devise neutral. broadly applicable 
standards for what constitutes an undue 
hardship or burden. Such standards 
might wei! have to include a cost Iimit­
like threshold expenditure level. Also. 
the lack of clear legal definition of what 
constitutes an undue hardship could 
make standard-setting very difficult. 

Second. the Department would have 
to deal with what. based on experience 
in previous rulemakings. could be a 
large number of w(liver requests. 
Processing these requests cOuld be a 
very time-consuming and burdensome 
job for the Department. leading to 
substantial uncertaintv about and delav 
in .providing the services for • 
handicapped persons. In effect. the 
Department would be substituting a 
series of rulemakings of particular 
applicability for a rule of general 
applicability. Moreover. this approach 
would shift the emphasis in 
decisionmaking about service from local 
areas to Washington. which is contrary 
to the Administration's policy. 

Third. it would probably be necessary 
to eliminate or scale back some of the 
service Criteria in order to prevent the 
overall compliance costs of the rule from 
becomm~ ',00 large. This would be 
undesirahle. particularly in that it could 
result in less improvement of service in 
those manv localities that can meet all 
the crIteria without exceeding the limit 
on required expemlitures. 

VVith respect to the alternatives for 
the limIt on required expenditures and 
theIr effects on projected recipient costs. 
the Department presents the following 
tables. based on information it gCithered 
In studies made in connection with the 
Department's Regulatory Impact 
Analysis [RIA). These figures. and the 
\\ ay they were derived. are discussed in 
greater detail in the RIA. 

TABLE 1.-AHNUAl CosTS OF SERVICE 

MEETING Au SERVICE CRITERIA 

I I 
Use< 

Dty size 

I 
3.0 7.1 Para· 1 

"de b .... ~md baf1Slt subsody 

11) Less than I 
250.000·······1 61 75 241 92 

(2)5~~.t~1 193 1114 393 126 
(3) 500 000 to I 

1.000.000 ...... 1 506

1 

506 515 155 
(4) Over 1 I 

... Ihon , ......... 1 2.408 ! 3.456 '.016 '96 

50 
per. 
sent 
bus 

35 

160 

300 

960 

I Does not include d~ta from New yon.. O1icago. Los 
Angeles. PtloIadeIJ)nla, San Froncosco. and Boston. 

The data in Table 1 are expressed in 
thousands of 1983 dollars. and represent 
annual operating and capital costs and cost 
limit figures for a system serving an average­
sized city in each city size category. The. 
accessible bus costs assume a six-year 
phase-in period and a 20 percent spare ratio. 
The user-side subsidy costs assume that 
supplementary lift-equipped vehicle service 
would be provided for persons Wlable to use 
regular taxis. The para transit (i.e .• transit 
authority-operated para transit) and user side 
subsidy figures are projections of the cost of 
systems in which the ser:ice criteria are as 
close as possible. given the data available. to 
those required by the final rule. The 7.1 
percent cost limit is based on all UMTA 
assistance in FY 1983. The 3.0 percent cost 
limit is based on recipient operating roOsts as 
shown in the 1981-82 reports under Section 
15 of the UMT Act. 
becoming too large. This would be 

Table 2.-Natiomvide, 30-Year Present 
Value of Compliance Costs 

Para transit ............................................ .98 
50 percent Accessible Bus ................ .69 
7.1 percent cost limit .......................... 2.72 
3.0 cost limit ......................................... 2.37 

This table covers all cities. including the 
six largest. and assumes that all cities-chose 
one option or the other. The numbers are 
expressed in billions of 1983 dollars and are 
based on 1983 UMT A assistance and 
operating budget levels. The cost limits and 
service figures are computed as in Table 1. 

TABLE 3.-DATA FROM SEVEN CASE STUOIES 

I i 2.0 Ii' 7.1 i 3.0 I I per. I Present • Adjust· I per· pef' I 
City I ,ed ! I cent 01 costs t cests I 

cent cent §9 
Itrmt I ~mrt 

1 i I linvt 

f 

, 
i 1 

Cleveland .... 1 3.900 i 3.119 i 2.900 I 3.'89\ 
Pittsburgh ..... ! 2.793 : 2.698 ! 7.980 I 3.906 
Seanle ... 1.2181 1.200 , 2.500 i 3.200 i 
Kansas City 'I 

"~i 
1 

IMlsSOCJn) .. 555 667

1 

783 ! 
Akron I i 

(OhIO) ...• _ ... : 1.145 2'2 312i 247 . 

Hampton I 
1621 (yorgonla) .... 93 103 , Z'J6i 

Brockton ! 1 
j I 

(Mass.) ..... j 585 1 245 ; 129 i 150 I. 
I 

The figures in Table 3 are expressed in 
thousands of FY 1983 dollars (except the 

600 
668 
688 

188 

88 

58 

36 

present costs figures for Cleveland and 
Seattle (Calendar Year 1983 dollars) and 
Akron (Calendar Year 1983 dollars). The 
present costs to which the table refers are the 
costs of the recipient's existing service for 
elderly and handicapped persons. whether or 
not the service meets the criteria of this rule. 
The adjusted costs are the Department's 
projection of what it would COSI each city to 
operate a system meetjn~ the service criteria 
while serving the eligible population defined 
by the rule. The costs cited are total costs. In 
the case studies. the svstems were credited 
with all capital costs from 197~present. and. 
although annualized. overstate actual 
compliance costs under the final rule. The 3.0 
percent cost limit is based on 1983 total 
operating expenditures. The 7.1 percent cost 
limit is based on 1984 section 9 ~rant 
apportionments and section 3 capital funds. 
The 2.0 percent of section 9 limit. suggested 
by transit inrlustry comments. is shown for 
purposes of comparison (calculated in FY 
1984 funds). 

Looking first at the overall. long-term 
picture (Table 2). the Department's 
figures show that. over 30 years. the 
present value of recipients' aggregate 
maximum cost exposure under the final 
rule would be about a third of a billion 
dollars less under the NPRM's 3.0 
percent of operating costs limit than 
under the 7.1 percent of all UMTA 
assistance alternative. What is more 
interesting in Table 2 is that the SO-year 
present value of aggregate compliance 
costs for either transit authority­
operated para transit or 50 percent bus 
accessibility is far less than either of the 
proposed cost limits. (These figures are 
projections of what the nationwide 
compliance cost would be if all 
recipients chose one mode or the other.) 

Table 1 projects the annual costs of 
compliance and cost limits in average­
sized cities in each of four city size 
categories. The 3.0 percent cost limit 
results in a lower potential cost 
exposure in city size categories 1 and 4. 
an equ.ll potential exposure in city size 
category 3. and a slightly higher 
potential cost exposure in category 2. 

In city size categories 2. 3. and 4. both 
a user-side subsidy and a 50 percent 
accessible bus system. meeting all 
service criteria of the final rule. could be 
provided for less than either proposed 
cost limit amount. In each case. the user­
side subsidy approach would be less 
costly. Transit authority-operated 
para transit meeting the service criteria. 
in every case the most expensive 
alternative. could be provided for less 
than the cost limit amounts only in cities 
of more than 1.000.000 population 
(category 4). though cities in category 3 
could come close. 

Small cities would have the most 
difficult time meeting all the criteria for 
less than their cost limit amounts. 
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According to Table 1. the cities in 
ciJte~wry 1 (under 250.000 population) 
would be able to meet the criteria 
without exceeding the cost limit only by 
using an accessible bus system. Even a 
user side subsidy system's costs would 
exceed the limit on required 
expenditures to some extent. and a 
trunsit authority-operated para transit 
system would exceed the cost limit level 
substantially. 

One of the interesting results of the 
case studies displayed in Table 3 is that 
the present expenditures of four of the 
cities (Cleveland. Kansas City. Akron. 
.. md Brockton) are higher than one or 
hath of the proposed limits on required 
expenditures. These expenditures are 
not mandated by Federal regulation. It is 
difficult to argue that expenditures at 
the cost limit levels proposed by the 
NPRM would constitute "undue 
financial burdens" for cities which have 
already voluntarily exceeded these 
levels. 

Six of the seven cities (all except 
Brockton) could comply with the all of 
the final rule's service criteria by 
spending less than the 3.0 percent cost 
limit figure applicable to them. Five of 
the seven cities could comply with all 
the final rule's service criteria by 
spending less than the 7.1 percent cost 
limit figure applicable to them. The 
exceptions are Cleveland and Brockton. 
These results suggest that the proposed 
approaches to limiting recipients' 
required expenditures are reasonably 
related to the provision of transportation 
services meeting the final rule's service 
criteria. The figures show that cities' 
costs of compliance do vary 
substantially. which supports the 
argument that a cost limit is useful to 
prevent cities with higher costs (e.g .. 
Cleveland) from suffering substantially 
higher compliance burdens than other 
cities. 

On the other hand. the 2.0 percent of 
section 9 funding basis for the limit on 
required expenditures. recommended by 
transit industrv comments. would fall 
far short of either the seven svstems' 
current expenditures or the e~penditures 
necessarv to meet all service criteria 
under th~ final regulation. The 2.0 
percent limit amounts for the seven 
systems average 30.9 percent of the 
systems' current expenditures. The same 
2.0 percent limit amounts average 42 
percent of the adjusted compliance costs 
for the seven systems. It is clear that. if 
the Department were to adopt the 2.0 
percent of section 9 basis for the cost 
limIt. the seven systems could comply 
with the regulation while providing 
rT.uch less service than they do now or 

would provide under the 3.0 or 7.1 
percent cost limits. 

The Department has concluded that 
the 2.0 percent of section 9 approach to 
establishing a limit on required 
expenditures would not be adequate. 
Congress clearly intended. through 
section 317(c). that the Department 
should publish a rule that would result 
in improved transportation services for 
disabled persons. The 2.0 percent of 
section 9 approach is explicitly intendeci 

. to avoid any required increase in the 
aggregate resources devoted to such 
services. It is unlikely that expenditures 
at this level could improve service as 
Congress intended. As Table 3 shows. 
expenditures at this level could 
drastically reduce services below 
present levels in many cases. 

The Department has decided that of 
the two proposed approaches to the 
limit on required expenditures. the 3.0 
percent of operating costs approach is 
preferable. First. the Department is 
persuaded that the greater likelihood of 
stability. from year to year. in a figure 
based on overall operating costs is a 
significant programatic advantage. This 
stability should facilitate recipients' 
planning for service to disabled persons. 
It should help to a\'oid fluctuations in 
that service that would disrupt the 
transportation opportunities of its users, 
Second. the overall potential cost 
exposure to the transit industry is 
significantly less under this approach 
than under the 7.1 flercent of UMTA 
assistance alternative. based on 1983 
program levels. Not only is this true for 
the 30-year cost limit level. but it is also 
true in two of the three city size 
categories on an annual basis in which 
the two differ. 

In addition. the Department agrees 
with those commenters who said that 
service to handica pped persons should 
be viewed-and funded-simply as one 
portion of the recipient's overall service 
to the public. The Department believes 
that it is equitable to relate the limit on 
required expenditures to the tunds the 
recipient expends on services for the 
entire public. 

Finally. this way of calculating the 
cost cap is based on a standardized. 
readily available source (UMTA section 
15 data). This wiil facilitate 
administration and monitoring of the 
cost limit. 

We understand the argument. made 
by proponents of linking the cost limit to 
UMTA assistance. that the Department 
should maintain proportionality 
between Federal funds and 
expenditures for Federally-mandated 
service. However. we do not believe 
that this argument outweights the 

-
considerations fav~ring the 3.0 percent 
of operating costs basis for the limit on 
required expenditures. 

Some commenters recommended 
deleting. from the base from which the 
cost limit is calculated. expendItures 
specifically for service to ham;lcapped 
persons. such as the costs of a speciill 
service system or the incremental costs 
of operating an accessible bus system. 
The basic rationale of this suggestion 
appears to be that to use these costs as 
part of the base for calculating the cost 
limit would be.a sort of double counting. 
We have not adopted this suggestion. 
The cost limit relates to the o\'erall 
operating expenses of the recIpient for 
all purposes. including transportation 
provided to all users. It would be 
inconsistent with this rationale. and 
with the idea that service to 
handicapped persons is simply one facet 
of service to the public. to base the cost 
limit on three percent of 97 percent of 
the recipient's operating expenses. 
Doing so would also make administering 
the rule more complicated. 

The NPRM proposed that the recipient 
could average its operating costs for the 
two previous fiscal years and its 
projected operating cost for the current 
fiscal 'lear in order to form the base 
from \~'hich the cost limit is calculated. 
The rationale of this provIsion was to 
permit greater predictability and 
stability in the cost limit figures (e.g .. to 
smooth out "bumps" in cost limit levels 
that might be caused by short-term 
changes in operating ccsts). Relatively 
few comments addressed this proposal. 
and most of them were favorable. The 
final rule retains this feature. 

The preamble of the NPRM also asked 
for comment on so-called "carryover 
credit." This idea would involve 
permitting a recipient which voluntarily 
spends more than its cost limit in one 
year to take credit for the overage in 
subsequent years. For example. a 
recipient that made heavy capital 
expenditures in one year. spending 
$100.000 over its cost limit figure. would 
be able to comply with the rule the 
following year even though it spent up to 
$100.000 less than its cost limit figure. 

The majority of the comments on 
carrvover credit. most of which carne 
fro~ transit authorities. favored the 
concept. Other commenters favored 
various ways of amortizing capital 
investments over a period of time. The 
Department agrees with commenters 
who expressed concern that crediting 
the total amount of capital purchases in 
the year in which the purchases took 
piacil would create an uneven pattern in 
reported expenditures. This could result 
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in a rccipi;mt exceeding its cost limit 
some years and not others because of 
cuplt;11 pxp"nditures. causing 
fluctuations in the lev21 of service. 

As a rf'sult. we have decided to 
require recipients to annualize capital 
expenditures. over the expected useful 
life of the item. This requirement is 
expected to result in less fluctuation and 
greater predictability of eligible expense 
levels. as they relate to the limit on 
required expenditures. This approach 
will also. we believe, accommodate the 
concerns of those commenters who 
favored a "carryover credit" approach. 

Section 27.99 Eligible expenses. 

Since the rule includes a limitation on 
the costs recipients are required to incur 
to comply with the regulation, it is 
necessary to establish what kinds of 
expenditures by the reCipient may be 
counted in determining whether the 
recipient has reached the limit. 

Section 27.77[e) of the NPRM said that 
incremental operating costs of 
accessible rolling stock. operating costs 
of spedal service. capital costs for 
special service components and 
accessible rolling stock, payment of 
expenses of indirect methods of 
providing service. and incremental costs 
of truining and coordinating service 
were eligible. Other costs. even if 
reId ted tn service for handicapped 
persons. were not. For example. if 
reCipients served both eligible 
handicapped persons and other persons 
with the same service. then only the 
portion of the cost of the service 
attributable to the former could be 
counted. The preamble to the NPRM 
added that only expenditures by the 
reCipient itself. and not expenditures by 
other p,Jrties. could be counted. 
, The latter point was a major focus of 

comment. Virtually all t.ansit industry 
commentl"rs said that expenditures by 
agencies other than the recipient itself 
should be counted as eligible expenses. 
These comments said. first. that such 
expenditures were intended to provide 
tnlnsportation service to handicapped 
p!~rsons. Second. the comment alleged 
that the cost limitation provision acted. 
in efft'ct. as d minimum expenditure 
criterion. and, like the minimum 
p:wenrllture guideline in the July 1981 
mtt!m:l !inal rule and its 1976 
[H!'U.!rpssor. should permit expenditures 
!Iv oth"r a~encies to be counted. Third, 
the ':vrnments said that NPR~fs 
proposal w0uld discour3ge effective 
conru:nuti~lI1 betwef'n the recipients' 
st'rvlcPs uno tho!'e provided by other 
;t~r'ncies, The larger number of 
hanoicapped commenters addrr.ssing 
this subject were equully united in 

asserting that onlv expenses incurred by 
the recipwnt itself should be counted. 

The Deoartment has concluded that 
only expe'nditliles by reCipients of their 
own funds shouid count in determining 
whether a reCipient has reached its limit 
on required compliunce expenditures. 
This conclusion follows directly from 
the nature of the limit on required 
expenditures itself. 

The limit's reason for being is to 
prevent the requirements of this rule 
from imposing an undue finanCIal 
burden on recipients. A recipient can 
suffer an undue financial burden onlv if 
it has to expend too many of its own" 
dollars on comoliance with the 
regulation. If a 'United Fund agency or a 
state or local public social service 
agency spends its dollars on 
transportation services for disabled 
individuals. the recipient's revenues are 
not any further depleted or burdened, If 
a transit authority buys ten accessible 
buses. the cost it has to incur is not 
increased bv the fact that the local 
Center for Independent Living has 
bought a van. In logic and in reality. no 
one suffers a burden because someone 
else spends money. 

We disagree with the objections of 
transit industry commenters to this 
approach. It is' true. of course. that the 
expenditures of other pubiic or private 
agencies for transportation services for 
disabled persons have a purpose similar 
to the purpose of this rule. But this rule 
imposes requirements and compliance 
costs onlv on U~1TA recioients. Services 
provided"by other agenci~s. and funded 
from other sources. create no additional 
costs for the UMT A recipients. 

To the extent that the comments 
characterize the limit on required 
expenditures as a "minimum 
expenditure" provision. we believe they 
are mistaken. A minimum expenditure 
provision would require recipients to 
spend (or to ensure L~at they and some 
combination of other agencies spend) a 
certain amount of money. regardless of 
what service is prOVided. 

For example. the Department's 
analysis projects that an averalle city of 
between 5OU.000 and 1.000.000 
population couid meet special service 
criteria throu~n a user"side subsidy 
system for about S200.000 per year. The 
limit on reqUired expcmlltures for such a 
city would he S506,000. If the cost limlt 
were instead a minimum exoenditure 
requirement. the city would'be required 
to spend another 5305.000 per year. 
notwithstanJing the fact that it had 
already met all service criteria. 
Obviously. such an approach would 
penalize recipients who selected an 

economical mode of compliance with 
the rule. 

The rule establishes minimum criteria 
for service: recipients can meet these 
criteria in a variety of ways. Given the 
variety of means open to recipients to 
comply with the rule. which can result in 
compliance costs below the cost limit 
levels in many Instances. we do not 
believe it fair to say. even figuratively. 
that § 27.97 creates a minimum 
expenditure requirement. 

We are also unpersuaded that this 
approach to eligible project expenses 
will harm coordination efforts. The 
recipient's program must ensure that 
service meeting the service criteria is 
provided to disabled persons. It does not 
matter who provides this service. That 
is. whiie expenditures made by other 
agencies are not eligible to be counted 
in connection with the recipient's limit 
on required expenditures. service 
provided by other agencies can help to 
meet the service requirements imposed 
by this rule. If there is a significant 
amount of service provided by various 
public and private agencies in an 
urbanized area. the recipient may 
coordinate that service, supplement it as 
needed to meet the servic~ criteria. and 
possibly spend a relatively low amount 
of transit authority funds (see 
§ 27.95(e)). This situation creates a 
strong incentive, not a disincentive. for 
coordination of transportation services 
for disabled persons. since it will help to 
reduce the cost of compliance for 
recipients. 

The final rule provides that only those 
expenditures incurred specifically to 
comply with the requirements of this 
Subpart are eligible in connection with 
the limitation on required recipient 
expenditures. This regulation does nut 
compel any transit authority to expend 
funds eXGept to comply with its own 
requirements. The fact that another 
Federal. state, or local legal requirement 
or policy choice may result in 
expenditures beyond those required by 
this regulation does not convert these 
"Jditional costs into burdens imposed 
by this regulation. 

Some commenters said that costs 
related to improving accessibility of rail 
systems (e.g .• facilities and vehicles for 
lillht rail and subway systems) should 
be eligible, This rule. however. imposes 
no requirements related to rail systems. 
No reCipient has to make any changes in 
its rapid or light rail system in order to 
comply with this rp.gulation. Therefore. 
any costs the recipient incurs to improve 
i:s rail system cannot be construed as 
hardens imposed by this rule. although 
the costs of improvements to permit the 
transfer of disabled persons b~tween 
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accessible rail svstems and bus or 
special service systems can be eligible. 
(As noted above. service provided on 
accessible rail systems can help 10 meet 
service requirements. however.) The 
same principle applies to costs incurred 
by rp.Clpients to comply with the 
Ardlltectural Barriers Act or state or 
loca'l accessibility laws. These costs are 
not burdens of compliance with this 
regulation. 

This principle is stated in paragraph 
(a) and elaborated in paragraphs (b) and 
(c) of this section. For example. only 
"incremental" capital costs of accessible 
busee; are eligible (e.g .. the extra cost of 
a lift-equipped bus over the bus without 
a lift. not the entire cost of the bus). 
Only the costs of a special service 
system attributable to transporting 
persons required to be treated as 
eligible under this regulation. and not 
the costs of carrying additional persons 
(e.g .. non-handicapped elderly persons) 
can be counted. 

Several comments from handicapped 
commenters said that administrative 
expenses should not be eligible. We do 
nol agree. Ensuring that programs are 
properly administered is a very 
important part of ensuring that 
transportation services are pro\'ided 
effectivel\'. Those administrative 
expendit~res directly related to service 
to handicapped persons should be 
counted just as other expenditures for 
operating a transportation service. 

Some handicapped and transit 
authority commenters mentioned "half­
fare" subsidies to elderly and 
handicapped persons as a cost item. the 
former opposing considering it as an 
eligible expense and the latter favoring 
doing so. The half-fare requirement of 49 
CFR Part 609 remains in effect. and we 
are proposmg in the ~PR~1 to 
incorporate it into this Part. It is clearly 
a program specifically designed to assist 
I·-lderly and handicapped persons. which 
the Department requires recipients to 
implement. It is therefore reasonable to 
regard the incremental costs of 
compliance as eligible. and the 
Department has decided to do so. 

Section 27.101 Technical exemptions. 

The Department has drafted this rule 
with the intent of providing substantial 
Ilexibdity to recipients. Nevertheless. 
we realize that there may be a few 
unusual situations in wh-Ich application 
of the general requirements of the rule 
could prove unduly burdensome or 
t:nreasonable. The Department. 
therefore. has decided to include an 
€:\emption proviSion in the rule. The 
Department's experience under the 1979 
rl'gulation on this subject. as well as 
under other rult~s. suggests that it is 

valuable to have a stated procedure for 
technical exemptions Hnd standards for 
decision to guide recipients' applications 
and the Department's responses to them. 

SectioIl27.103 Alternate Procedures for 
Recipients in States Administering 
Section 5. 9. and 9A Programs. 

The Department has added a new 
procedural section for recipients in 
states which have elected to administer 
certain UMT A funding programs. The 
recipients have the same obligations as 
all other recipients. but they will send 
their program materials and other 
submissions to the state rather than to 
UMTA. 

Technical Amendments to Part 27 

Part 27. as published in 1979. refers 
throughout to the American National 
Slandards Institule (ANSI) standards for 
physical accessibility of structures and 
other facilities. This reference is now 
obsolete. For purposes of all of Part 27. 
the new Uniform-Federal Accessibility 
Standards (UFAS) are now the relevant 
accessibility standards. The General 
Services Administration has 
incorporated the UFAS into its 
mandatory accessibility standards for 
Federal and Federally-assisted facilities. 
These standards are already binding on 
DOT grantees. and we wish to updat-e 
Part 27 to refer to them. This should help 
to avoid confusion. 

Therefore. all references to the ANSI 
standards in Part 27 have been changed 
to refer to the UF AS. The language of 
the change to § 27.67. incorporating the 
principal UF AS reference. is drawn from 
a Department of Justice model 
amendment on the subject. The language 
of the various sections affected by this 
technical change is not changed 
substantively. However. we have 
inserted the word "apparent" in 
§§ 27.71(a) and 27.73(a) (" ... where 
there is apparent ambiguity or 
contradiction ... "J to emphasize that 
the intent of the rule is to read the UFAS 
and specific provisions of the DOT rule 
together. and that the one is not 
intended to allow noncompliance with 
the other. 

When the Department published its 
section 504 rule in 1979. the section 
concerning the Federal Aviation 
Administration's airport programs 
contained a reference to "jetways." 
Subsequently. we learned that. like 
"Xerox" and "Kleenex." "Jetway" is a 
trade name not properly lIsed in a 
g"neric sense. VVe promised to correct 
the oversight quite a while ago and. 
even though this rulemaking has to do 
with mass rransit rather than airports .. 
this seems like a good time to do it. 

Comment Period 

The Department originally established 
a 60-da~' comment period for the 
Sc'ptember 8. 1983. NPRM. which was 
scheduled to end on November 8. 
However. the Department received a 
number of requests. mostly from 
handicapped persons and their groups. 
requesting that the comment period be 
extended. These commenters suggested 
that the extension was needed in order 
to permit commenters-particularly 
disabled commenters-adequate lime to 
frame their responses to the 
Department's proposal. The Department 
did extend its comment period for 
another 30 days. with the comment 
period closing on December 8. 1983. 

Public Hearings 

A number of commenters. primarily 
disabled persons and groups 
representing them. requested that the 
Department hold public hearings about 
the proposed regulation. In informal 
rulemaking under 5 U.S.C. 553. public 
hearings are not required by law. The 
Department decided that such hearings 
were not warranted in this rulemaking. 
The extended comment period gave all 
interested parties a fair opportunity to 
present their views. and the 650 persons 
and organizations who commented 
appear to represent a broad spectrum of 
points of view on the issues. Between 
the comments. and the studies that the 
Department conducted on transportation 
services for handicapped persons to 
provide more information on issues 
raised by the comments. the Department 
believes it has obtained the information 
it needs on which to base a reasonable 
final rule. 

Impact on Small Entities 

This rule could have a significant 
economic impact on a substantial 
number of small entities. The 
Department is required to consider and 
analyze such impacts by the Regulatory 
Flexibility Act. The smail entities 
potentially affected include small 
UMTA recipients (including section 18 
subrecipientsl. social service 
organizations. priv.ute transportation 
providers. and manufacturers of lifts 
and other specialized equipment used in 
transportation services for handicapped 
persons. 

Transit svstems in rural areas and 
cities unde; 50.000 population are not 
significantly affected by this regulation. 
These recipients of section 18 funds are 
subject to a speciai provision for small 
reclpip.nts. which imposes requirements 
less stringent and more flexible than 
those applying to larger cities. The small 
recipients will hav!' no more substanltve 
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:equirements to meet than under present 
regulations. They will have small 
additional reporting burdens. though 
these too are less burdensome than the 
reporting requirements with which 
larger systems must comply. 

Proportionately speaking. the rule will 
create the heaviest burdens on cities 
between 5(}-2oo thousand population. 
That is. systems in these cities will have 
the most difficult time meeting the rule's 
service cnteria for relatively low costs. 
The rule's limit on required expenditures 
is designed to prevent such systems 
from incurring undue financial burdens. 
by limiting required expenditures to 3.0 
percent of the recipient's operating 
costs. as reflected in its section 15 report 
to UMT A. This "cost limit" device 
allows recipients to scale down services 
to those they can provide with a 
reasonable expenditure of resources. 

The rule is likely to have a favorable 
impact on a number of small businesses. 
such as lift manufacturers. shops that 
customize small vehicles for use by 
handicapped persons. and private 
providers of transit services to 
handicapped persons (e.g .. taxi cab 
companies. firms that operate 
specialized vans). The rule. by requiring 
more and better transportation for 
disabled persons. will increase the 
market for the products and services 
these businesses provide. 

Notice of Proposed Rulemaking on 
Commuter Rail 

The Department made no specific 
proposals concerning commuter rail . 
systems in the September 1983 NPRM. 
That NPRM did request comment on 
what. if anything. the Department 
should require in the commuter rail area. 
The Department received few comments 
on this issue. most of which were from 
handicapped persons who wanted 
t:ommuter and other rail systems to be 
accessible or from transit providers who 
said there should be no requirements 
concerning commuter rail. 

These comments presented little. if 
any. data on the need for accessible 
commuter rail service. the population to 
be served. or the costs and other 
advantages and disadvantages of 
different approaches to commuter rail 
service. The Department does not have 
such data of its own. at the present time. 
In the absence of this information. it 
would be premature to promulgate a 
final rule. 

Consequentlv. the Department 
decided to publish a new NPRM 
concerning commuter rail. This notice 
requests comment on specific 
alternatives for providing commuter rail 
service to disabled persons. In addition. 
it requests information concerning the 

need for and costs of such service. 
Before making a decision on whether to 
proceed to a final rule on this subject. 
the Department also intends to 
undertake or review studies on 
commuter rail accessibility. in order to 
ascertain whether there is a sufficient 
basis for such action. 

This NPRM will also propose 
incorportation of some portions of 49 
CFR Part 609 in 49 CFR Part 27 and to 
remove the rest of Part 609. 

Environmental Considerations: Finding 
of No Significant Impact 

The Department of Transporation 
finds. under ~he standards of the 
National Environmental Policy Act. that 
the implementation of this rule will not 
have a significant impact on the human 
environment. The regulation requires 
improvements in services for 
handicapped persons; these 
improvements will increase the mobility 
of handicapped persons. but should not 
have any significant impacts on the 
environments of communities generally. 
The economic impacts of the rule are 
discussed in detail in the Regulatory 
Impact Analysis. 

In connection with its 1979 rule on this 
subject. the Department produced an 
Environmental Impact Statement (EIS). 
With respect to bus systems. the EIS 
considered the impacts of a 100 percent 
accessible bus system. (Since this rule 
does not require 100 percent bus 
accessibility. its impacts would be 
smaller than those of the 1979 rule). The 
1979 EIS found that. to the extent that 
lift-assisted bus boardings cause traffic 
delays. additional carbon monoxide 
(CO) emissions would occur from the 
vehicles following the bus. In all cases 
analyzed. total annual additional CO 
emissions amounted to a very small 
fraction of areawide CO emissions. The 
increase in bus weight due to the lift 
would result in slightly increased 
nitrogen oxide (NO) emissions; the 
increase is estimated at 0.24 percent to 
0.40 percent of total roadway NO 
emissions. The macroscale impact of 
this increase would be imperceptible. 
Construction to provide access to fixed 
facilities would cause short-term 
increases in suspended particulates only 
within 100 feet of the construction. 
These increases were well below EPA 
standards for suspended particulates. 

The Department also considered 
potential impacts for para transit 
systems. The most important air quality 
impact from paratransit services would 
be the additional emissions from this 
new fleet of vehicles added to general 
urban traffic. Depending upon the 
vehicles used for the para transit service 
and the number of trips served. total CO 

emissions. if all recipients used 
para transit. could vary from about 3,000 
to 75.000 tons per year in urban areas 
across the country. The areawide CO 
emissions from paratransit would bp. 
insignificant compared to the total 
areawide CO emissions from all 
vehicles and other sources. 

The likely noise impacts from 
accessible transit systems. such as those 
from operation of the lift and slightly 
increased dwell times. were found to be 
insignificant. Construction activities to 
make fixed facilities accessible might 
result in some very short-term impacts 
with peak noise levels exceeding 
recommended EPA levels. but not in the 
hearing loss range. Exposure to noise 
would be short since the activities 
creating those noise levels (such as 
operation of a jack hammer) are short­
term and the unprotected passerby 
would not be in the immediate vicinity 
for long periods. Mitigation measures 
such as barrier enclosure or scheduling 
the work to reduce the number of 
passersby exposed would reduce the 
impacts. 

For these reasons. we have concluded 
that there would be no significant 
impact on the human environment. and 
we have therefore not prepared an EIS 
for this rule. 

Regulatory Process Matters 

This rule is a significant rule under the 
Department of Transportation 
Regulatory Policies and Procedures and 
a major rule under Executive Order 
12291. As a result. the Department has 
prepared a Regulatory Impact Analysis 
in connection with this rule. The 
analysis is available for public review in 
the rulemaking docket. 

.The Office of Management and Budget 
has approved. in connection with the 
NPRM for this rule. the information 
collection requirements it contains. 
These information collection 
requirements are virtually the same in 
the final rule as they were in the NPR~. 
The OMB Paperwork Reduction Act 
number for these information collection 
requirements is 2132-0530. The current 
OMB clearance for these requirements 
expires April 30. 1989. 

The Department of Justice has 
reviewed and approved this rule under 
Executive Order 12250 and OMB has 
reviewed and approved the rule under 
Executive Order 12291. 

List of Subjects in 49 CFR Part 21 

Handicapped. Mass transportation. 
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Issued this 19th day of May. 1986. at 
Washington. DC. 

Elizabeth Hanford Dole. 
Secretary of Transportation. 

For the reasons set forth in the 
preamble. the Department of 
Transporation takes the following 
actions: 

PART 27-[AMENDED] 

1. The authority citation for Part 27 is 
revised to read: 

Authority: Sec. 504 of the Rehabilitation 
Act of 1973. as amended (29 U.S.C. 794): sec. 
16(a) of the Urban Mass Transportation Act 
of 1964. as amended (49 U.S.C. 1612(a)): sec. 
165(b) of the Federal-Aid Highway Act of 
1973. as amended. 23 U.S.C. 142nl. Subpart E 
is also issued under section 317 [cl of the 
Surface Transportation Assistance Act of 
1982 (49 U.S.C. 1612(d)). 

1a. Paragraph (a) of the definition of 
"Accessible" in § 27.5. in Subpart A of 
Part 27. in Title 49 of the Code of Federal 
Regulations. is revised to read as 
follows: 

§ 27.5 Definitions. 

"Accessible" means (a) with respect 
to new facilities. (1) conforming to the 
accessibility standards referenced in 
§ 27.67(d) of this Part. with respect to 
buildings and facilities to which these 
standards are applicable: and (2) with 
respect to vehicles other moving 
convevances. (or fixed faciiities to 
which'the standards referenced in 
§ 27.67(d) of this Part do not apply.) able 
to be entered and used by a 
handicapped person: 

2. Paragraph (d) of § 2;.67. in Part 27 
of Title 49 of the Code of Federal 
Regulations. is retitled "Accessibility 
Standards" and revised to read as 
follows: 

§ 27.67 [Amended) 

(d) Accessibilif.l; standards. Effective 
as of the effective date of this Subpart. 
deSign. construction. or alteration of 
buildings or other fixed facilities in 
conformance with sections 3-8 of the 
Untform Federal Accessibilitv 
Standards IUFASl (Appendix A to 41 
CFR 101-19.6) shall be deemed to 
comply with the requirements of this 
section with respect to those buildings 
or other fixed facilities. Depart'lres from 
particular technical and scoping 
requirements of UFAS by the use of 
other methods are permitted where 
substantially equivalent or greater 
access to anci usability of the building or 
other fixed facilities is provided. 

(1) For purposes of this section. 
section 4.1.6(1)[g) of UFAS shall be 

interpreted to exempt from the 
requirements of UFAS only mechanical 
rooms and other spaces that. because of 
their intended use. will not require 
accessibility to the public or 
beneficiaries or result in the 
employment or residence therein of 
physically handicapped persons. 

(2) This section does not require 
reCipients to make buikling alterations 
that have little likelihood of being 
accomplished without removing or 
altering a load-bearing structural 
member. 

3. Paragraph (a)(1) of § 27.71. in Part 
27 of Title 49 of the Code of Federal 
Regulations. is amended by removing 
the last two words of the first sentence 
and the second sentence. The folloWing 
language is substituted: 

§27.71 [Amended] 

(a) • • • 
(1)' •• accessibility standards 

referenced in § 27.67(d) of this Part. 
Where there is apparent ambiguity or 
contradiction between the definitions 
and the standards referenced in 
§ 27.67(d) and the definitions and 
standards used in paragraph (a)(2) of 
this section. the terms in the standards 
referenced in § 27.67(d) should be 
interpreted in a manner that will make 
them consistent with the standards in 
paragraph (a}{2) of this section. 

4. Paragraph (a)(1}{i) of section 27.73 
in Part 27 of Title 49 of the Code of 
Federal Regulations is dmended by 
removing. the last two words of the first 
sentence and the second sentence. The 
following language is substituted: 
§ 27.73 [Amended] 

(a)· • * 
(1) * * • 
(i) * * • accessibility standards 

referenced in § 27.67(d) of this Part. 
Where there is apparent ambiguity or 
contradiction between the definitions 
and the standards referenced in 
§ 27.67(d) and the definitions and 
standards used in paragraph (a)(1l(ii) of 
this section. the terms in the standards 
referenced in § 27.67(d) should be 
interpreted in a manner that will make 
them consistent with the standards in 
paragraph (a)(l)(iiJ of this section. 

§§ 27.71. 27.73. and 27.75 [Amended] 

5. In each of paragraphs 27.71(a}{2) 
introductory text. 27.71(a)(2)(ix). 
27.71 (a)[2)(xii). 27.73( a)(1 )(ii) 
introductory text. 27.73(a)(1 )(iiJfL). and 
27.75(a)(1). all of which are in Part 27 of 
Title 49. Code of Federal Regulations. 
the words "ANSI standards" are 
removed. and the following words are 
substituted: "accessibilitv standa~ds 
referenc"d in § 27.67(d) o'f this Part." 

6. Paragraph 27.71(a)(2)(v). in Subpart 
D of 49 CFR Part 27. is amended by 
removing the word "jetways" therefrom 
and substituting the words "level entry 
boarding platforms". 

§ 27.77 and Appendix B to Subpart D 
[Removed] 

7. Section 27.77. in Subpart D of Part 
27 and Appendix B to that Subpart. in 
Title 49 of the Code of Federal 
Regulations. are removed. 

8. In Part 27. in Title 49 of the Code of 
Federal Regulations. the words "Mass 
Transit" are removed from the title of 
Subpart D. 

9. The table of contents for Part 27 of 
Title 49 of the Code of Federal 
Regulations is amended by adding the 
following: 

Subpart E-Mass Transportation Servlc .. 
for Handicapped Persons 

Sec. 
27.81 Program requirement. 
27.83 Public participation and coordination. 
27.85 Submission and review of program. 
27.87 Provision of service. 
27.89 Monitoring. 
27.91 Requirements for small recipients. 
27.93 Multi-reCipient areas. 
27.95 Full performance level. 
27.97 Limit on required expenditures. 
27.99 Eligible expenses. 
27.101 Technical exemptions. 
27.103 Alternate procedures for recipients in 

States. Administering the section 5.9. 
and 9A programs. 

27.105-119 [Reserved) 
Appendix to Subpart E. 

10. Part 27 of Title 49 of the Code of 
Federal Regulations is amended by 
adding the following definitions to § 27.5 
thereof. placing them in alphabetical 
order among the existing definitions of 
that section: 

§27.S [Amended) 

"Mixed System" means a 
transportation system that provides 
accessible bus service to handicapped 
persons in certain areas or during 
certain hours and provides special 
service to handicapped persons in the 
other areas or during the other hours in 
which the transportation system 
operates. 

"Special service system" means a 
transportation system specifically 
designed to serve the needs of persons 
who. by reason of handicap. are 
prysically unable to use bus systems 
designed for use by the general public. 
Special service is characterized by the 
use of vehicles smaller than a standard 
transit bus which are usable by 
handicapped persons. demand-
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responsive service. point of origin to 
point of destir.atlOn service. and flexible 
rou!ing ilnd scheduling. 

11. Pilrt 27 of Title 49. Code of Federal 
Re~ulations. is amended by adding a 
new Subpiirt E. which reads as follows: 

Subpart E-Mass Transportation 
Services for Handicapped Persons 

§ 27.81 Program requirement. 

Except as provided in § 27.91(a) of 
this Subpart. each recipient of UMTA 
financial assistance under sections 3. 5. 
9. or 9A of the UMT Act. which provides 
transportation services to the general 
public by bus. shall establish a program 
meeting the requirements of this 
Subpilrt. The program shall ensure 
provision of service to handicapped 
persons at the full performance level 
required by § 27.95 of this Subpart 
within the time called for bv that 
section. The program shall Include 
milestones describing the progress the 
recipient shall make each year until it 
achieves the fuli performance level. 

§ 27.83 Public participation and 
coordination. 

(a) Each recipient required to submit a 
program under this Subpart shall 
develop its program through a public 
participiltion process that includes. as a 
minimum. the following steps: 

(l) The recipient shall consult. as 
early as possible in the planning 
process. with handicapped persons and 
groups representing them. transportatio'n 
and social service orgamzations. 
concerned state and local officials. and 
the ~1etropoiitan Planning Organization 
',MPO]. ThiS consultation shall concern 
the needs for service to handicapped 
persons :n the area served by the 
reCiplCl1l. <in].' weaknesses or problems 
In pre~ent service or plans for service. 
and the types and characteristics of 
sernce to be provided under the 
,,'cipient's program. In connection with 
thiS consuitation, all cost estimates. 
pions, working papers. and other 
inforrna lion pertaining to the recipient's 
pro;,!ram plonning and service for 
!:drlliic.'pped persons shall be made 
d\'dddt)le tll all interested persons. 

,::) ':'h" [t'rmient shall provide a public 
,.:)r.llTi{'n~ Dl'rlOd of at least 60 days upon 
:!'t' r,"':il"i'~rlt':; p~oposcd program. 

'.n Tr.~ >t'::lDlent shdll hold at least 
,'nt' ,'Ilillie hearing. to take place during 
: ttl' t:lIbllC comment period. Notice of the 
rw,r:n'.! shall be provided no fewer than 
:.il.J.J\S oefore Its scheduled date. The 
i'I:M,rl\! sh,'!l be held in a facilitv 
,\I:ct'~sltJlf' to handicapped pers~ns. and 
:!:t' recipient shail take appropriate 
3:,'pS to L.iCllitate the participation of 

handicapped pp.rsons in the hearing. 
including persons with impaired visiion 
or hearing. 

r 4) The recipient shall ensure that all 
notices and materials pertaining to the 
program. comment period. and public 
heerings are made available in a form 
that persons with vision and hearing 
impairments can use. 

(b) The recipient shall coordinate the 
development of its program with the 
MPO and submit its proposed program 
to the MPO for comment at the same 
time as the proposed program is made 
available for public comment. 

(c) The recipient shall make efforts to 
accommodate. but is not required to 
adopt. significant comments on its 
proposed program made by the MPO 
and by the public, as part of the public 
participation and coordination process. 
The recipient shall make available to 
the public. no later than the time it 
adopts a program for transmittal to 
UMT A. a response to significant 
comments. This response shall include 
the recipient's reasons for not 
accommodating significant comments 
from the MPO and the public. 

(d) All recipients subject to the 
program requirement of § 27.81 shall 
provide a mechanism for continuing 
public participation in the development 
and operation of its system oJ 
transportation for handicapped persons. 
The mechanism shall ensure 
consultation. with respect to planning. 
implementation. and operation. with 
handicapped persons. available 
advocacy groups of handicapped 
persons. public and private social 
service agencies. public and private 
operators of transportation services for 
handicapped persons. and other 
interested persons. 

(e) Before making significarrt changes 
to its program. the recipient shall follow 
the public participation process outlineu 
in paragraphs (a)-(c) of this section and 
secure UMT A approval of the altered 
program as provided in § 27.85 of this 
Subpart for initial program submissions. 

§ 27.85 Submission and review of 
program. 

(a) Each recipient required to 
establish a program under § 27.81 of this 
Subpart shall submit the following 
materials to the appropriate U~1TA 
Regional Administrator within 12 
months of the effective date of this 
Subpart: 

(1) A copy of the program: 
(2) The comments of the public 

(including handicapped persons and the 
MPO) on the program. together with the 
recipient's responses to these comments. 
or summaries thereof: 

(3) Documentation of the projected 
costs of implementing the recipient's 
program. the costs of alternatives 
considered by the recipient. the 
projected amounts of the limitation on 
required expenditures for the recipient. 
and the rationale for any reduction of 
service quality below a level meeting 
fullv the service criteria of § 27.95 (b). 
(c):or (d). as appiicable. 

(b) UY.TA shaH complete review of 
each recipient's program submission 
within 1.!0 days of receiving it. UMTA 
may extend this review period: if UMTA 
does so. UMTA shall send the recipient 
a letter. before the end of the 120-day 
period. explaining the reasons for the 
extension and providing an estimated 
date for the completion of review. 

(c) After U~iTA has completed its 
review on each recipient's program 
submission. it shall notify the recipient. 
in writing. that the program is either 
approved as submitted. requires certain 
specified changes in order to be 
approved. or is disapproved. If the 
program is not approved as submitted. 
the notification shall set a time. not less 
than 30 nor more than 90 davs from the 
date of the notification. within which the 
recipieht shall submit a modified 
program to UMTA for approval. U~tTA 
may condition approval of the 
resubmitted program on specified 
changes to its content or additional 
public participation activities. 

§ 27.87 Provision of service. 

(a) Each recipient shall. at all times. 
provide the service called for by its 
program. as approved by UMTA. or 
under its certification pursuant to 
§ 27.91. as applicable. to all eligible 
handicapped persons. 

(b) The recipient's obligation to ensure 
the provision of such service includes. 
but is not limited to, the following: 

(1) Ensuring that vehicles and 
equipment are capable of 
accommodating all the users for which 
the service is designed. and are 
maintained in proper operating 
condition: 

(2) Ensuring that sufficient spare 
vehicles are available to maintain the 
levels of service called for in the 
program. or as provided under the 
§ ..27.91 certification; 

(3) Ensuring that personnel are trained 
and supervised so that they operate 
vehicles and equipment safely and 
properly and treat handicapped users of 
the service in a courteous and respectful 
way; and 

(4) Ensuring that adequate assistance 
and information concerning the use of 
the service is available to handicapped 
persons. including those with vision or 
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lJeming impairments. This obligation 
inr.ludes making adequate 
communications capacity available to 
enilble users to obtain information about 
and to schedule service. In the case of a 
scheduled accessible bus system. this 
obiigiltion also includes providing 
information on bus schedules and other 
sources of infortuation about the service 
concerning which runs are made with 
uccessible buses. 

(5) Ensuring that service is provided in 
a timely manner. in accordance with 
scheduled pickup times. 

(c) I'iotwithstanding the provision of 
<tny special service to handicapped 
persons. a recipient shall not, on the 
basis of handicap. deny to any 
hilndic<tpped person the opportunity to 
Ul'e the recipient's system of mass 
tf<tnsport,!lion for the general public. if 
the -handicapped person is c<tpable of 
using that system. Nor shall a recipient 
otherwise discriminate against a 
handicapped person in connection with 
the provision of its transportation 
service for the general public. 

(dJ In the time between the effective 
date of this Subpart and the recipient's 
aLhievement of the fuII performance 
le\el established by § 27,95, service iit 
least at the level provided pursuant to 
the recipient's certification ~nder former 
§ :::.77 of this Part (46 FR 37488; July 20. 
19f11). ilS amended. shall remain in 
('ffcr.!. 

§ 27.89 Monitoring. 

(a) In connection with tht> triennial 
section Y revipw and evalu'ation of the 
recipient's activities conducted by 
ll~1TA under 49 U.S.C. 160iiJ(g)(2). 
U~1TA shall review and evaluate 
compliance of the recipient with this 
Suopart and Its approved program for 
pro\'lding transportation services to 
handicapped persons. 

IU) \\,ith respect to "r.y recipient 
required to suomit a program under 
~ 27.81 of this Subpart. but which is not 
si,iuiect to a section 9 triennial review 
<Judit. UMTA shall conduct a triennial 
rt>\IPW and evaluation of the recipient's 
(;(Jmpliance with this Subpart and its 
arproved program for providing 
t!',msportatlon services to handicapped 
pi:rsons. 

Ic) if the recipient hilS failen behind 
Its approved schedule for impiementing 
service to handicapped persons or has 
fallen below its full performance level 
for thdt service, the recipient shall 
submit a report to the appropriilte 
LJ~rr A Regional Administrator on the 
annual anniver~ary date 01 the approval 
of its program. The report shall descnue 
the problem or delay experienced, 
explain the reasons for it, dnd set forth 
the conective action the recipif'nt has 

tal...en or is taking to ensure that its 
approved implementation schedule or its 
full performance level is met. 

§ 27.91 Requirements 'OJ small reCipients. 
(a) This section applies to all 

recipients which provide service to the 
general public only in areas of 50,000 
papulation or less. Recipients in this 
category shall follow the requirements 
of this section instead of the other 
requirements of this Suhpart, except that 
§ 27.87 shall apply to recipients in this 
category. 

(b) Within 12 months of the effective 
date of this Subpart. edch recipient shall 
certify that special efforts are being 
made in its service area to provide 
transportation that handicapped 
persons, unable to use the recipient's 
service for the general public, can use. 
This transportation service shall be 
reasonable in compariso:l to the service 
provided to the general public and shall 
meet a significant fraction of the actual 
transportation needs of such persons 
within a reasonable time. Recipients 
who have a current certification to this 
effect are not required to recertify. 

(c) Within nine months of the effective 
date of this Subpart. each recipient shall 
ensure that handicapped persons and 
groups re'presenting them have adequate 
notice of and opportunity to comment on 
the prel'ent and proposed activities of 
the recipient for achieving compliance 
with the requirements of paragraph (b) 
of this section. This notice and 
opportunity for comment shall take 
place before the submission of the 
certification required by paragraph (b) 
of this section and the report required 
by paragraph [d) of this section. Each 
recipient shall also ensure that there is· 
ildequate notice and the opportunity for 
public comment on any subsequent 
sign:ficant changes to its service for 
handicapped persons. 

(d) Within 12 months of the effective 
date of this Subpart, each recipient shall 
submit a status report including: 

(1) A description of the service 
currently being prOVided to handicapped 
persons. as compared to the service for 
the general public: 

(~l Copies or a summary of the 
comments of handicapped persons 
received in response to the opportunity 
for comment; 

(3) A statement of any plans to modify 
the service significantly: and 

(ol) A statement of the resources 
devoted to the service for handicapped 
persons. 

(c) Edch recipient shall submit update 
rpports concerning Its sen'ice for 
handicapped persons. The recipient 
shall provide such a r"port every three 
years. on a schedule determined by 

UMT A. Each report will include the 
followmg information: 

(1) A description of the ser\ice 
currently provided to handicapped 
persons. as compared to the ser\'lce for 
the general public; 

(2) Any significa:lt modifications 
made in the service since the previous 
report. ~r planned for the nex t three­
year period; 

(3) Copies of a summary of the 
comments on any significant changes 
made in the service since the previous 
report; and 

(4) A description of the resources that 
, have been devoted to sen'ice for 
handicapped persons each year since 
the previous report and that are planned 
to be devoted to this purpose in each of: 
the next three years. 

(f) All certifications and reports under 
this section shall be submitted to the 
designated state section 18 :1gency or, 
for recipients who do not receive section 
18 funds. to the appropriate C~1TA 
Regional Administrator. 

§ 27.93 Multi-recipient areas. 

(a) This section applies to any multi­
recipient area; i.e .• an urbanized area 
including two or more recipients 
required to establish a program under 
§ 27.81 of this Subpart. 

(b) The recip:ents in a multi·recipient 
area may enter ir:to a compact for 
purposes of compiiance with this 
Subpart. The compact shall meet the 
following standards: 

(1) The compact shall establish a 
cooperative mechanism among the 
recipients to ensure the provision of 
combined and/ or coordinated service to 
handicapped persons that meet all 
requirements of ti:is Subpart. 

(2) The compact shall ensure the 
provision and sharing of funding 
adequa:e to pro\'ide such service. 

(3) The compact shall include a 
reasonable dispute resolution 
mechanism concerning funding and 
service matters.' 

(4) The compact s!:all be a formal 
written document. signed by all 
participating recipients. 

(cl In order for UMTA to recognize the 
compact as the means through which 
recipients in the multi-recipient area will 

.... comply with this Subpart. the members 
of a compact shall s:.Jbmit a copy of the 
signed compact to the appropriate 
UMTA Regional Administrator within 
six months of the effective date of this 
Subpart. Following such timely 
submission. CMTA shall acknowledge 
receipt of the compact within 30 days 
and then regard the members of the 
compact as if they constitt;te a single 
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recipient for purposes of all 
requirements of this Subpart. 

(d) The deadline for the submission of 
a program under § 27.85 by a multi­
recipIent urea compact shall be 12 
months from the date on which the copy 
of ihe compact is acknowledged by 
UMTA under paragraph (c) of this 
section. 

§ 27.95 FilII performance level. 

(a) Scope and timing. Each.recipient 
shall provide transportation service to 
handIcapped persons at the fuJi 
performance level. The full performance 
ievel is defined as meeting the criteria 
&~t forth in either par~graph (b). 
paragraph (c). or paragraph ld) of this 
section. subject to the limit on required 
~xpenditures provided for in § 27.97 of 
this Subpart. The recipient shall meet 
ihis requirement as soon as reusonably 
fi!asible. as determined by UMT A. but in 
allY case within six years of the initial 
Jetermilldtior. by U~IT A concerning the 
llpproval of its program. 

(b) Criteria (or special servic;e 
sysfp.m!J. The following minimum service 
r.riteriil apply to special service systems: 

(1) E!~~lbi!it.v. All persons who. by 
rl!BSOn of handicap. are physically 
unable to use the recipient's bus service 
ft:r the genera! public shall be eligible to 
'Jse the recipient's spedul service. 

(2) Rt!8ponse time. The recipient shall 
~nsure !ho.Jt service is provided to a 
handil:appct.! person vllho n,quests it 
wIthin 24 hours of the request. 

IJj Rt:strictions or priorities based on 
trip purpose. The recipient shall not . 
impose priorities or restrictions based 
on trip purpose on users of the special 
service. 

(4) Fares. The fare for a trip charged 
10 a user of the special service system 

·shall be comparable to the fare for a trip 
'of similar length. at a similar time of 
oay. charged 'to a user of the recipient's 
bus service for the general public. 

(5) /fours and days of service. The 
~p!!clal service shall be available 
throughout the same hours of davs as 
the rerip:ent's bus service for the 
~eneral public. 

(6) St1f1'jce area. The special service 
~hilll be aVliilable throughout the 
f:Jrcumferential service area in which 
the recipient provides bus service 
[exclusive of extended express or 
commuler bus service) to the general 
p~blic. The recipient shall also ensure 
'h,lt service to points outside this 
'I'rvice area served by the recipient's 
extended express or commuter bus 
ser\'ice shall be available to 
!landicapped persons. 

! c ) Criteria tar accessible bus 
systems. The following minimum service 
criteria apply to accessible bus systems: 

(1) Number of buses. The recipient 
shall operate on the street a number of 
accessible buses sufficient to meet the 
other service criteria of paragraph (cJ(2) 
and/or (3) of this section. as applicable. 

(2) Criten'a for scheduled accessible 
bus systems. 

(i) Hours and days of service. 
Scheduled accessible bus service shall 
be available throughout the same hours 
and days as the recipient's bus service 
for the general public. The service shall 
be provided at reasonable intervals that 
make practicable the ready use of the 
accessible bus service by handir.apped 
persons. 

(ii) Service area. Accessible bus 
service shall be provided en all the 
recipient's bus routes on whkh a need 
for accessible bus service has been 
established through the planning and 
public participation process set forth in 
§ 27.83. 

(iii) Fares. The fare for a trip charged 
a handicapped person using an 
accessible bus shall be no higher than 
the fare charged other users of the 
recipient's bus service for the same trip. 
Reduced. off-peak fares for eld<:!rly and 
handicapped persons shall be in effect 
on accessible buses. 

(3) Criteria for on-call accessible bus 
service. 

Ii) Eligibility. All persons who. by 
reason of handicap. are physicall~' 
unable to use the recipient's bus service 
for the general public shall be eligible to 
use the recipient's on-call accessible bus 
service. 

(ii) Response time. The recipient shall 
ensure that service is provided to a 
handicapped person who requests it 
within 24 hours oi the request. 

(iii) Restrictions or priorities based on 
trip purpose. The recipient shall not 
impose priorities or resirictions based 
on trip purpose on users of the on-call 
accessible bus service. 

(ivJ Fares. The fare charged a 
handicapped person using an accessible 
bus shall be no higher than the fare 
charged other users of the recipienfs 
bus service for the same trip. Reduced. 
off-peak fares for elderly and 
handicapped persons shall be in effect 
on accessible buses. 

(v) Hours and days of service. On-call 
accessible bus service shail be available 
throughout the same days and hours as 
the recipiel1l's bus service for the 
general public. 

(Yi) Service area. On-call accessible 
bus service. including all buses needed 
to completp. eaGh h.:mdicapped person's 
trip. shall be provided. upon request. on 
al! the recipient's bus routes. 

(d) Criteria for mixed systems. The 
service criteria of paragraphs (b) and (c) 
of this section apply to the special 

. 
service and accessible bus components 
of the system. respectively. for the 
portions of the service area. and/or days 
and times. in which ear.h operates. The 
'recipient shall ensure that the accessible 
bus and special service components of 
the mixed system are coordinated 
(including transfers between the 
components) so that inconvenience to 
hRndicapped users of the mixed system 
is minimized. 

(e) Services by other agencies and 
modes of transportation. In meeting the 
service criteria. the recipient may use 
services provided. and funded. by 
agencies other than the recipient. and 
services delivered through other modes 
of transportation. if the services 
provided by the other agencies or 
through other modes of service are part 
of a system of transportation 
coordinated by the recipient. 

§ 27.97 Limit on required expenditures. 

(a) Cc:lculatl"oll. To determine its limit 
on reqllired expenditures for a given 
fiscal year. the recipient shall calculate 
3.0 percent of its total annual average 
operating costs (as reported to UMTA in 
compliance with'requirements under 
section 15 of the Urban Mass 
Transportation Act. as amended) it 
reasonably expects to incur in the 
current fiscal year and did incur during 
the previotls two fiscal years. 

(b) Effect. A recipient is not required. 
in any fiscal year. to spend more than 
the amount of its limit on required 
expenditures for that fiscal year in order 
to comply with this Subpart. even if. as a 
result. the recipient cannot provide 
service to handicapped persons that 
fully meets the service criteria specified 
by § 27.95 (b). (c) or (d). as applicable. 
Each redpient shall. in all cases. comply 
with § 27.95 (b)(1) or (c)(3)li). as 
applicabie. 

(e) Consultation. In determining how 
to reduce service levels in order to avoid 
exceeding the limit on required 
p.xpenditures. the recipient shall con suit 
with handicapped persons and the 
public through the public participation 
mechanism established under § 27.83(d) 
of this Subpart. 

§ 27.99 Eligible expeness. 

(a) Only expenditures by the recipient 
of its own funds. specifically to comply 
with the requirements of this Subpart. 
are eligible to be counted in determining 
whether the recipient has exceeded its 
limitation on required expenditures. 

(bJ The expenditures by the recipient 
that may be counted in determining 
whether the recipient has exceeded its 
limitation on required expenditures are 
limited to those listed in this paragraph. 
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No other expenditures may be counted 
for this purpose. 

(1) Capital and operating costs for 
special services systems: 

(Z) Incremental capital and operating 
costs for accessible bus systems: 

(3) Administrative costs directly 
attributable to coordinating services for 
handicapped persons. 

(4) Incremental costs of training the 
recipient's personnel to provide services 
to handicapped persons. 

(5) Incremental costs of compliance 
with 49 CFR 609.23. 

(6) Incremental costs of construction 
or modification of facilities to enable 
handicapped persons to transfer readily 
between accessible bus or special 
service systems and accessible rail 
systems. provided that such 
construction or modification is part of 
the recipient's program approved under 
§ 27.85 of this Subpart. 

(c) With respect to service provided t:> 
both handicapped persons eligible to 
receive service under this Subpart and 
to other persons. only expenditures 
attributable to the transportation of the 
eligible handicapped perso!,!s may be 
counted in determining whether the 
recipient has exceeded its limitation on 
required expenditures. 

(d) E: .. penditures for the purchase of 
vehicles and other mujor capital 
expenditures shall be annualized over 
the expected useful life of the item. Only 
the portion of the expenditure 
attributable to a given fiscal year may 
be counted ill determining the recipient's 
eligible expenses for that year. 

§ 27.101 Technical exemptions. 
(a) A recipient may request a 

technical exemption from any provision 
of this Subpart. Such a request shall be 
made in writing, to the Administrator of 
the Urban Mass Transportation 
Administration, through the appropriate 
UMTA Regional Administrator. The 
request may be made in conjunction 
with the submission of the recipient's 
program under § 27.85 of this Subpart. 

(b) The Administrator may grant the 
request if-

(1) The recipient has demonstrated 
that special local circumstances, not 
contemplated or taken into account in 
the rulemaking establishing this 
Subpart. make it unduly burdensome or 
unreasonable for the recipient to comply 
with a generally applicable requirement: 
and 

(2) The reCipient has agreed to take 
action which the Administrator 
determines will result in substantial 
compliance with this Subpart despite 
the grant of a technical exemption from 
a particular provision of this Subpart. 

(c) The Administrator may grant. 
partially grant. or deny any request for a 
technical exemption. The Auministrator 
may also place any reasonable 
conditions upon the grant of a technical 
exemption. The Administrator's actions 
are subject to the concurrence of the 
Assistant Secretary for Policy and 
International Affairs. 

§ 27.103 Attemate procedures for 
reCipients In States administering the 
section 5, 9, and 9A programs. 

(a) If a state has elected to administer 
UMTA's section 5. 9. and 9A programs 
for UMT A. the recipient shall submit the 
materials required by §§ 27.85. 27.89(c). 
27.91(f). and 27.93(c) of this Subpart to 
the designated state agency rather than 
to UMTA. The designated state agency 
shall act for UMT A to review and 
approve. as required. the materials 
submitted by the recipients. The time 
limits and procedures imposed on 
UMT A in these provisions shall apply to 
the designated state agencies. 

(b) After the designated state agency 
has approved the recipient's program 
under § 27.85. it shall certify to UMTA 
that the recipient is in compliance with 
this Subpart. This certification is due to 
UMTA within 30 days of the approval of 
the program and it shall state whether 
the recipient has entered into a compact 
under § 27.93. 

§§ 27.105-119 [Reserved} 

Appendix to Subpart E 
The material in this appendix describes the 

Uepartment's interpretation of the provisions 
uf this regulation. (For additional information 
concerning these provisions. please refer to 
the preamble published with this regulation 
in the Federal Register.) This material may be 
sUfJplemented or modified. in the future. by 
additional !!uidance from the Department. 
including UMTA. as questions arise during 
the implementation of the regulation. 

Section 27.81 Program requirement. 
This section directs UMTA recipients who 

receive funds under sections 3. 5, 9, or 9A; 
serve the general public: and operate a bus 
svstem in an urbanized area to establish a 
program, consistent with this regulation's 
requirements, for providing transportation 
services to handicapped persons. Each of the 
qualifications of this requirement is intended 
and important. 

Recipients receiving funds only under 
Hnother section (e.g .. section 8 planning 
funds; section 18 small urban and rural 
transportation program funds) do not need to 
create a program. 

Recipit'nts who do not provide federally. 
assisted transportation services at all (e.g .. an 
MPO that receives section 9 funds but merely 
passes them through to a transit provider) are 
not required to establish a prugram. 
"Pruvidin!! transportation services." in this 
context. is not limited to actually operating a 
f1pet of the recipient's own vehicles with the 

recipient's own personnel. For example. 
private provider may operate rederall~'· 
assisted service (e.g., as part of a prt\'atl" 
sector participatiun initiative). The reCIpient 
would be providing transportatiun SPf\'lce for 
purposes of this section. and be responslblt· 
for ensuring that service to handicapped 
persons that fully meets regulatory 
requirements is provided. directly or Ihrough 
the pri\'ate provider. 

Only recipients providing tran~portatian 
services to the general public (IlS distinct 
from providing services only to elderly or 
handicapped persons) are required to 
establish a program. Even though sectIOn 
16(b)(2) funds are taken from section 3 
appropriations. agencies receiving funds 
solely under this program are not covered by 
this section's requirements. 

ReCipients under other U!l.ITA funding 
programs. if they serve only elderly and/or 
handicapped persons. are exempted from this: 
requirement for the same reason. Alsu. 
recipients who do not provide transit services 
"by bus" [i.e" rail-only operators) are not 
covered by this requirement. 

Section 27.91(a) creates a separate. Simpler 
system through which section 18 recipients 
and other recipients in non·urbamzed areas 
(even though they receive some sectIOn 3.5.9. 
or 9A funds) will comply with the 
requirements of this Subpart. That section. 
and not § 27.81. applies to recipllmts 
providing service only in areas of ie~s than 
50,000 population. 

The recipient'8 program must provide for 
meeting the full performance le\"el for 
services to handicapped persons Within the 
phase-in period provided for by § 27.95. The 
program must include "milestones": 
statements of the progress a reCipient will 
make each year toward the full performance 
level. 

For el(ample. a recipient planning to 
comply by making its buses accessible would 
set forth how many accessible buses it would 
have by the end of year one. year two, etc .. 
and to what rieg.-ee it would meet each of the 
various service criteria at each stage. Similar 
items would be presented for other needed 
tasks. such as driver training, structural 
improvements to facilities, or information 
services. In its review of recipients' programs. 
UMTA will consider whether the milestones 
are realistic and provide for an appropriately 
phased build-up to the full performance kvel. 

These milestones are very important. and 
recipif'nts should think them out very 
carefully. The milestones in a recipient's 
program. once they are approved by UMTA. 
became the benchmarks against which the 
recipient's compliance is evaluated during the 
phase-in period. That is. the milestones to 
which a recipient commits itself durin!! the 
phase-in period. like the full performance 
level subsequently. are the levels of 
performance that the recipient must meet to 
be considered in compliance. 

The recipient has to include other 
information in its submission. alon!! wilh the 
program itself. Much of the required 
information is listed in § 27.85. Other material 
that should be submitted. if applicable. 
concerns the continuing public participation 
mechanism. the" criteria and procedure for 
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determining eil.:ibility. and accessiLJle bus 
system routing and scheduling. 

Section 27.83 Public participation and 
coordination. 

The requirements for this section apply 
only to those recipients which must submit a 
program. Since the section mostly pertains to 
the public par!lC!pallOn and coordination 
process involved with preparing and adopting 
a program. The requirements of this sectIOn 
are minimum requirements. Recipients may 
go beyond them (e.g" a comm!:nt period 
longer than bO days). 

Subparagraph (a)(l) requires recipients to 
. consult. as eariy as possible in the planning 

process. with interested people and groups. 
The idea of early consultation is important. 
Handicapped persons and groups. 
transportallon and social services agencies. 
slate and local officials. and the Metropolitan 
Planning Or,S3nization (MIlO) should be 
regarded as pa.t:lCrs in the planning process 
from the outsel. not simply as commenters 
upon a proposed program that is already fully 
developed by the reCipient. 

The recipient's consultation should deal 
with the entire spectrum of concerns involved 
in planmn~ service for handicapped 
individuals. Subsection (a) (1) mentions 
specificallv service needs. weaknesses or 
prohlems I-n present servir.e or existing plans 
for service. and the tvpes and characteristics 
of service to be provided under the recipient's 
program. 

Some r!'rlpients may alread~' have a public 
participatIOn mecnanism in place. sur.h as an 
adVisory r.ommiltee. The recipient may use 
such an pxisllnl! mechanism. However. the 
recip:ent shol!ld ensure that all relevant 
parlles have the opportunity to be included in 
the consultation process. even If thev have 
nut rel/ulari", participated in the advisory 
commltte.~, For example. a reclp:ent may 
have an 30VISPfV commlltee with 
membership dra~'n from several. but not ali. 
orgalllz"llons concerned with disabilitv 
issues HI trle drea. but In wnich the MPO is 
not normally fppresented. The recipient could 
base lIs consuitilthJn required by this 
subparagraph I)n the advisory committee. 
Deinl/ sure Illdt members of the additional 
orgilnlzdll[OllS of Jisabled persons. social 
sernce a~~ncies. and the MPO also were 
consulted "nli hold the opportunity to 
partlCIpale. 

The last senlence of subparagraph (illll) 
pro\'ld"s lh.;l CLISI e,[imates. plans. working 
pap'!rs anJ other information pertaining to 
[he rel '~lenl 5 program and service for' 
hanOICd\)pea persons must be made available 
to all intl'restcd iIldi';lduals and groups. In 
order to parllc.;:J,lle cOll5tructively In the 
pl.mnmg process. those parties with whom 
the rcclpl~nt IS working need to have access 
to the miormatJOn avaiiilble to and the 
thini\m~ oj m .. muers of the recipient's staff. 
101forma[IOn relevant to service cannot be 
V;e\\,·d dS "clclssIficd . or withheld irom 
I~ti!r.osted per!;ons. ThiS requirement also 
ilvplles to the continumg public parlicipaticn 
process {e.g .. ielevant information must be 
prOVided to an adnsorv committeel. 

in tbe remamOer of this section. there are 
sen'cral references to the r.o<.:ipirnt's 
"proposed prog'dm." A pruposed program is 

B dor.ument that the reCipient has de\'eloped 
througn its planning process. It shuuld reflect 
the view of the recipient concermn~ such key 
suhjects o.IS the type and characteristics of 
service. schedule for implemt!nting the 
service. and the fundinll of the service. The. 
proposed program should not be merely a 
general request for views or represent an 
immutable decision by the recipient on what 
it will provide. The proposal should be 
suffiCiently thorough and deta!led to permit 
commenters and speakers at the public 
hearing to make informed criticisms and 
suggestions for improving the recipient's 
pians. 

Subparagraph (a)(2) requires the recipient 
to provide a public comment period of at 
least 60 days on the proposed program. 
During the 60-day comment period. 
subparagraph (a)(3) provides that the 
recipient shall hoid at least one public 
healing. l\;otice of the hearing must be 
provided at least 30 days before the date on 
which the hearing is scheduled. The recipient 
could. for example. in notifying the public of 
the comment period. set a date. at least 30 
days later. for the hearing. thereby avoiding 
the necessitv for a second notice. 

Ail hearin"gs must be held in an accessible 
facilitv. and. if it is reasonably anticipated 
that persons with vision or hearin!! 
impairments will participate in the hearing. 
the recipient must take appropriate steps to 
facilitate their participation. For example. the 
recipient would have to ensure that an 
interpreter for deaf persons. or an individual 
to help communicate information contained 
on charts. graphs. or other vis'.!al aids to blind 
persons. was present at the hearing. The 
recipient should also select a time and place 
for the hearing that m<!ximizes conYe:lience 
to handicapped peo-sons. 

The regulation does not require that the 
public hearing involved be dedicated solely 
to the recipient's proposed program. 
Adequate time should be prOVided to ensure 
that all interested parties who wish to 
participate in the hearing have the 
opportunity to do so. The recipient must 
ensure that participdtion concerning the 
reCipient's proposed program is not de!erred 
by such techniques as the placement of its 
discussion at the end of a !engthy and time­
consuming agenda. The prcgram need not be 
the only. but should be the primary. mo.ltler 
di;,cussed at any hearing held to meet the 
requirements of this section. 

Subparagraph (a)[4) provides that the 
recipient shail ens~re thaI all notices and 
materials pertaining to the program. comment 
period. and pubjjc hearings are mdde 
dvailable in fI fornl that persons with vision 
and hearinl! impdirment~ :;an use. This 
anplies nOllce being given in print (i_e .• 
notices. placards in buses. newspaper 
adverlismenls. etc.) and by oral means (e.g .. 
radiO spots). For written materials other than 
notices of the comment period and the 
hearing. such as program documents and 
supportIng informatIOn. the recipient should 
ensure that there are means of assisting 
vlsuallv handlr.apped individuals in learninj! 
the conlents of these materials. It should be 
emphasized that this does not mean the 
recipient's personnel necessarily have to be 
used for this purpose. The recipient could 

also work with local voluntary or social 
service organizations to ensure that this 
sp.rvice is prOVided. 

Pdral;raph (b) requires the recipient to 
GooTl.iinate the development of its program 
with the MPO as well as to submit the 
proposed program to the MPO for comment at 
the same time as it is submitted to the public. 
The MPO. and concerned state and local 
governments. are intended to work with the 
recipient througnout the planning and 
imlJiementation of the program. 

Paragraph (e) of thiS section is the so-called 
"accommodate or explain" requirement. It 
should be emphasized that this paragraph 
dt)l!s not require a recipient to make a point­
by-point response to every comment. Nor 
does it require a recipient to agree with or 
adopt any or all comments it has received. 
The recipient is required to respond to 
"s;qrdhcant" comments it receives. That is. 
the' recipient should respond to comments 
rdising important substantive issues about 
the proposed program. Nonsubstantive or 
t;ivial comments need not receive responses. 

Recipi()nts' responses to comments may be 
relatively brjef. so long as they give cogent 
reasons for the recipient's decision not to 
adopt a particular comment. to make a 
change reQuested by a comment. or to 
respond to a concern expressed by a 
commenter in a way different from that a 
commenter suggested. 

The recipient may respond to comme!1ts in 
a variety of wavs. sllch as leiters to 
comme~ters. a preamble to the final program 
submitted to U~ITA and made available to 
the public. or a separate document made 
available to all interested commenters and 
other members of the public. This document 
or documents should make clear to the public 
and to UMTA which commenters [and/or 
categories of commenlers. in the case of 
individuals} made certain comments and the 
reasons for the recipient's responses. 

Paragraph (d) concerns continuing public 
participation. This paragraph is not. as such. 
a reqUirement for an advisory cemmittee. The 
recipient. as part of its program. may decide 
upon a mechanism to assure continuing 
pubHc participation other than an advisory 
committee. The adequacy of any such 
mechanism would. of course. be reviewetl by 
LJ\ITA as part of its review of the recipient's 
pro!!ram submission. 

In setting up its advisory committee or 
other mechanism. the recipient should ensure 
its mechanism is widely representative of 
groups. interests and points of view en its 
service. Sharing of all relevant information is 
extremely important. An advisory committee 
or other public participation mechanism is of 
little use-and is inconsistent with the intent 
of this regulation-if its members are kept in 
Ihe dark and their recommendations are 
ignored. 
. However. the views of the advisory 

committee or other continuing public 
participalion mechanisn' are not required to 
br. more than advice or recommp.ndations. 
The rule does not require that the recipient 
adopt the suggestions of the participants in 
the prOl.ess. or Inat an advisory commillee be 
itiven veto ur "sign-off' authority. Recipients 
may provide for stronger or more e:;tensive 
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rules for the participant. in the continuing 
public participation proceas than the rule 
requires. however. 
Para~raph (e) requires the recipient to 

follow the same pubbc participation process 
fur Significant changes to Its progrllm as in 
the adoption of its initial program submitted 
to UMTA. The intent of this requirement is to 
ensure that interested persons and groups 
have the same opportunity to participate 
when the recipient makes significant changes 
In its program as when the initial program is 
put together. A re-run of the public 
participation process in this situation would 
not postpone the time at which the recipient 
is responsible for meeting the full 
performance level of § 27.95. however. 

The Department intends this requirement 
to apply only to major alterations in the 
scope or direction of the recipient's progl"lm 
and service. It would apply. for example. if 
the recipient. having adopted. in its original 
program. a transit authority-operated 
para transit system. decided to change to an 
accessible bus system. E.ven if the recipient 
was not changing the mode of delivering 
transit services to handicapped persons. the 
requirement could apply in the case of a 
major cutback or realignment of its existing 
service. 

ReCipients would not have to renew the 
public participation process in the case of 
fine tunin~ of or routine adiustments to 
service. (The recipient would have to consult 
through the continuing public participation 
mechanism on such changes. however.) If the 
recipient is in doubt about whether or not it 
should renew the public participation process 
of paragraph (aHcl. the recipient should 
consult the UMT A Regional Office for 
gUidance. 

Section 27.85 Submission and review of 
progrom. 

Paragraph (a) of this section directs all 
UMTA recipients who must create a program 
under § 27.81 to submit certain materials to 
the appropriate UMTA Regional 
Admimst:ator for review and approval within 
12 months of the effective date of this rule. 
Timely performance of this duty is a 
condition of compliance with the regulation. 

Subparagraphs (a) (1) and (2J require the 
recipient to submit to Ut.-ITA copies of the 
comments on the reCipient's program and the 
reCIpient's r~ponses to these comments. The 
recipient could submit photocopies of the 
cumment leiters it received and the responses 
it sent back to commenters to whom the 
recipient replied by letter. The reCipient could 
submit summaries of comments and 
responses. The recipient could send a copy of 
the tramcript of the public hearing. The 
recipient could send summaries of the 
comments and its responses to them. 
including summaries of presentations at the 
public hearing. It is not intended that 
info:mal repli'es made by the reCipient's 
officers and empioyees at a heanng would be 
suifident to constitute repJies to comments 
for purposes of the "ar-commodate or 
explain" requirement, however. Whatever 
WdY the information is provided. it should 
allow UMTA to learn the substance of the 
comments and the identity of the persons or 
groups makins;! the comments. 

The planning process Rhould involve a 
thorough analysis of the alternatives for 
providing transportation services to 
handicapped persons. The supporting 
documentation for the progrnm submission 
should clearly reflect this analysis of 
alternatives (see subparagraph (a)(3)). Given 
what appear to be potential significant cost 
and cost·effectiveness advantages for 
private-sector related alternatives like user­
side subsidies and coordination of services. 
and consistent with UMTA policy statements 
on private sector participation and ussr-side 
subsidies. UMTA will pay particular 
attention to recipients' consideration of these 
alternatives. 

In looking at the costs of alternatives. 
including tn~ alternative recommended in the 
recipient's program. the recipient should 
document expected eligible costs. including 
recurring as well as one-time capital and 
operating costs. This consideration or costs 
should cover the phase-in period to the full 
periormance level. as well as the projected 
cost of providing service at the full 
performance level. 

Subparagraph (a)(3) also requires 
recipients to calculate their limit on required 
expenditures. These limits should be 
estimated for at least the phase-in period and 
the first vear of service at the full 
perform~nce level. Recipients requesting 
approval of programs providing service that 
does not fully meet the service criteria should 
also include information about the cost. and 
cost-effectiveness. of trade-offs that 
recipients propose to make in order to permit 
their costs to remain below the cost limits. as 
well as of alternative trade-of Is that the 
recipients considered. 

The Department emphasizes that the 
choice of the mode of service for 
handicapped persons is the recipient's. 
However. UtvIT A may question the planning 
process or its conclusions and. as part of its 
response to recipients' submissions. call for 
additional analytic work or a reconsideration 
of the recipient's recommendations. 

Paragraph (b) sets a 12O-day deadline for 
u~rr A to complete review of recipients' 
prcl<rams. If UMT A faHs to meet this 
deadline. it has the obligation to inform the 
recipient of an extension of the review period 
before the 120 days have passt'!d. The written 
notice must state the reason for the 
extensIOn. II will also include a reasonable 
estimate of the date on which ill'>ITA will 
conclude review. 

UMTA will carefullv scrutinize the 
recipient's program to' ensure that it provides 
for meetillR the full performance level as soon 
as reasonably feasible. but within the Soyear 
maximum phase-in period in any event. 
(U!'.1T A will have the final decision on the 
appropriate length of the phase-in period.) 
U~1TA will alfO check the program to ensure 
that its milestones lead realistically toward 
the fuil periormance level. UMTA will not 
approve a program that does not meet these 
t('sls. 

When U~ITA does complete review. 
paraQraph (c) provides that it will send one of 
three responses to the recipient. First. UMTA 
can tei! the reCipient that its program is 
approved as submitted. In this case. the 
program may go into effect at once. and the 

proRram's schedule for the implementillion of 
service begins to run on the date of U~ITA's 
approval nntice. Second. U~ITA can specify 
certain ch~e!i Ihat need to be made m the 
program beiote it can be approved. Such a 
response can require both substantive 
changes (e.g .. 8 change in the lime. place. or 
manner of providin~ service) and procedural 
changes (e.g .• additional public participation 
or recipient response to comments if UMTA 
concludes that procedures had not been fully 
adequate}, UMTA can also require the 
recipient to revise its analyllis or conduct 
additional analytic work. 

The phase-in period would ~in at the 
time of the original UMTA decision not to 
approve the program a8 submitted. It would 
not be appropriate to permit the time 
necessary for the recipient to fix prof/ram 
deficiencies to delay the implementation of 
full service to disabled persons. Finallv. if it 
appears to UMTA that the program is so 
seriously deficient that the recipient needs to 
completely rework it. or it has been 
submitted in bad faith. UMTA may 
disapprove the program. UMTA hes the 
discretion to begin enforcement action under 
Subpart F at this point. 

If the program is not approved as 
submitted. UMTA's notice will give the 
recipient a certain amount of time-between 
30 and 90 days-to make necessary changes 
and resubmit it. Like failure to submit a 
program on time in the first place. failure to 
resubmit a modified program in the time 
required by UMTA subjects the recipient to 
being found in noncompliance with this rule. 
The time and notice provisions of paral/raphs 
(c) and (d) apply to resubmissions just as 
they apply to initial submissions. 

However. UMTA is not obligated to 
"bounce.c-deficient programs back to 
recipients indefinitely. UMTA may 
disapprove an original or a resubmitted 
program. conclude that the recipient is in 
noncompliance. and begin enforcement 
proceedings. 

Section 27.87 Provision of service. 

Recipients have the obligation to actually 
provide the service to disabled persons that 
their programs promise. Paragraph (8) of this 
section makes the general statement that 
each reCipient shall. at all times. provide L~e 
service described in its program. The "at all 
times" language is intended to ensure the 
continuity of service. For example. a recipient 
could not. consistent with the requirements of 
this section. provide service meetin!l all the 
requirements of this regulation and its 
program for the first 2'h weeks of a Riven 
month and then provide no service for the 
remainder of the month. Nor could the 
recipient provide the service for only 6 
months out of the year. The service. 
moreover. must be prOVided to all eligible 
persons. It would not be consistent With this 
reqUIrement for the recipient to prOVide 
service to some eligible persons but not to 
others. 

Paragraph (b) sets out in p,reater detail 
some of the specific obligatIOns that 
compliance with the gener,,1 service 
provision requirement of parallraph (a) 
entail~. The first of these is ensurmg that 
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vehicles and equipment are capable of being 
used by the users to which the service is 
directed. and are maintained in proper 
()p(!ralin~ condition. 

The recipient must ensure that all vehicles 
the recipient operates or relies upon to meet 
its oblijlalions under this Subpart are 
cfJnsislenlly maintained so that the vehicles 
can Ret to where they need to go in order to 
provide service. The recipient must also 
ensure that lifts and other specialized 
equipment needed to make vehicles usuable 
by handicapped persons work consistently so 
that handicapped persons can actually use 
the vehicles. 

This paragraph also requires that the 
vehicles and equipment used by the recipient 
be capable of accommodating all users for 
which the service is deSigned. For example. a 
recipient which chose to comply with the rule 
by making its bus fleet accessible would have 
to ensure that the lifts. securement devices. -
etc. on its buses could accommodate all types 
of wheelchairs in common use. A lift which 
accommodates manual wheelchClirs. but fails 
to accommodate common models of electric 
wheelchairs (including. for example. the 
increasingly popular three-wheel designs) 
does not make the buses accessible. 
Providing only such limited-use lifts is 
inconsistent with this section. (Of course. if a 
special services component of a mixed 
system transported persons whose 
wheelchairs could not use the lifts to all 
destina tions in the service area. and 
otherwise met the service criteria. the 
limitation on the use of the lifts would be 
permissible., 

UMT A will not mandate a particular spare 
ratio: the recipient's obligation. however. is to 
ensure Ihat it has sufficient numbers of 
vehicles in operating condition in reserve. so 
that if "front line" vehicles must be taken off 
the road for maintenance or repair. there will 
be no interruption or decrease in service to 
h.mdicapped individuals. 

The atlltudes and skills of providers' 
personnel are one of the most significant 
factors in determining whether service for 
handicapped persons will be good or 

. inadequate. The recipient must ensure that all 

. personnel who may deal with handicapped 
individuals lwhether as drivers or as 
administrallve personnel) know. as 
necessary. how to operate lifts and other 
equipment properly. know how to recognize 
and deal with the different kinds of disabling 
conditions that the users may have. and deal 
With handicapped individuals respectfully 
and courteously. It is the responsibility of the 
reci plent to make sure that this training does 
tal..e place. and that handicapped users of thp 
se!'1o'1ce are not treated poorly as the result of 
inadequate training. 

In order to use a transportation system. any 
indi\idual needs adequate information 
concernmg that service. This is particularly 
true of handicapped individuals. This 
prOVision requires recipients operating 
scheduled accessible bus systems to provide 
information on schedules and in other 
sources of information concerning which bus 
runs are accessible. It is clear that. unless a 
potential user knows which bus on which 
roule will be accessible. the user will be 
unabie to take advantage of the service. A 

recipient need do nothing elaborate to 
comply with this requirement. For example. 
an asterisk or other s\'mbol next to accessible 
bus runs on printed s~hedulcs would be 
adequate in most cases. If the recipient has a 
telephone information service for the public 
concerning routes and schedules. that service 
should provide the same information. and do 
so in a way useful to hearing-impaired 
persons [e.g .. via a telecommunications 
device for deaf persons). 

In addition to making sure that information 
and communications links are established. 
the recipient must also make sure that the 
communications links have sufficient 
capacity to accommodate the demand for 
their use. A paratransitsystem requiring 
phone-in reservations that has only one 
telephone. which is chronically busy. 
probably cannot provide the kind of service 
that the recipient's program calls for. 

Paragraph (c) of this section is intended to 
make explicit that the regulation does not 
permit recipients to engage in disparate 
treatment. to the disadvantage of 
handicapped persons. with respect to 
transportation on the recipient's regular mass 
transit system. Even though the recipient may 
also provide special services for handicapped 
individuals. if a handicapped person is 
capable of using the recipient's regular 
service for the general public. then the transit 
operator cannot deny the service to the 
handicapped person on the ground of 
handicap. This means. for example. that a 
recipient must permit a person using means 
of assistance such as dog guides or crutches 
to use its vehicles and services for the 
general public. if the person can do so. This 
requirement and the nondiscrimination 
requirement of Subpart A would also bar 
actions by recipients that impose 
unreasonably different or separate treatment 
for handicapped persons (e.g .. an unjustified 
requirement that a handicapped person. who 
is able to travel independently. travel with an 
attendant). 

Because this regulation permits a phase-in 
period between the approval by UMTA of the 
recipient's program and the achievement by 
the recipient of the full performance level. 
paragraph (d) is intended to ensure that there 
will not be a gap in the provision of any 
service to handicapped persons by the 
recipient. In reviewing and approving 
programs. u:-.rr A will. of course. seek to 
ensure that the recipient's service to meet the 
requirements of this Subpart is phased in at a 
reasonable pace so as to provide for a steady 
increase in the amount and quality of service 
provided up to the full performance level. If 
the recipient is phasing out its former type of 
service. and phasing In a new type of service. 
the exact point at which the new service has 
been phased in. such that the old service can 
be phased out. will be left to the recipient's 
judgment. subject to UMT A oversight. 

Section 27.89 Monitoring. 
Under section 9 of the UMT Act (49 U.S.C. 

1607a (g)(2)). UMTA is required. e\'ery three 
years. to re\'iew and evaluate the entire 
spectrum of each recipient's federally­
assisted mass transit activities. These 
triennial reviews will be held on a schedule 
to be determined by the LJMT A 

Administrator: in all likelihood. they will be 
held in a staggered basis. so that 
approxlmatel\' a third of all recipients ure 
reviewed each year. 

Paragraph (a 1 of this section declares that 
the re\'iew and evaluation of recipients' 
activities under this regulation will be 
conducted at the same time as the section 9 
review and e\·aluation. The review and 
evaluation of transportation services for 
handicapped persons will be performed by. 
or at the direction of. UMTA personnel. 
UMT A may issue further guidance to 
recipients concerning the recipient's 
responsibilities in this process. This guidance 
may include. either on a general or 8 

recipient-specific basis. requests for 
information necessary to assist the Ur..-rrA 
personnel in the review. 

Some recipients will receive their first 
review and ~valuation of performance under 
this regulation in the second year that their 
program has been in effect. Others will not 
receive their review and evaluation until 
sometime during the third or fourth year after 
their program has been reviewed and 
approved. Each recipient will. however. 
receive subsequent reviews and evaluations 
every three years after their first review 
occurs. 

Paragraph (b) of this section concerns what 
is likely to be a very small group of 
recipients: recipients who are required to 
submit a program under § 27.01 of this 
regulation but who. for some f(·ason. do not 
receive section 9 funds or otherwise are not 
required to go through a section 9 review and 
evaluation every three years. Some small 
recipients. for example. could fall into this 
category. For recipients in thiS category. 
UMTA will conduct a triennial review and 
evaluation of performance under this 
regulation just as if such a review were in 
conjunction with the section 9 review 
process. 

Paragraph (c) of this section concerns what 
might be called a "slippage report. .. In its 
program. each recipient is required to 
establish a schedule for phasing in its service 
for handicapped persons until it reaches the 
full performance level. If recipients fall 
behind this schedule. paragraph (c) requires 
them to submit a report to UMTA no later 
than the program approval anniversary date 
of any year in which such slippage occurs. 
The report must detail the kind and degree of 
slippage that occurred. explain the reason for 
the problem. and set forth the corrective 
action that the recipient has taken or is 
taking to correct the problem and bring its 
entire program back on schedule. This same 
reporting requirement applies in any year. 
after achievement of the full performance 
Ipvel. in which the recipipnfs service. for any 
reason. falls below the full performance level. 

This reporting requirement is a condition of 
compliance with the regulation. Failure to 
mal..e the required report to LJMTA is. in 
itself. a ~round for a recipient being found in 
noncompliance with its obligations under the 
rule and being subject to sanctions under 
Subpart F, 
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St·t:tian 27 . .91 Requirements for small 
r"cJpu'ofs. 

This seC'lOn sels iorth a separate set of 
n'qlllremenls Ihal apply to section III 
ro'ul'!I!nts and oliwr recipients (re~ardi"ss of 
\\ 1 ... t I ;~I rA funds tiwy receIve) which 
pru';lde servlr;e to the general public only in 
non·':rilanizcd arpas (i.e .• ureas of 50.000 
p/Juuiillion or le:,~l. As with the requirements 
for ff'cipients in urbanized areas. these 
rt!quirements apply only to recipients that 
p:,wide service to the general pubHc. This 
Sf!ction does not npply to section 16(b)(2) 
fPr;ipients or other recipients providing 
service only to elderly andior handicapped 
persons. Recipients covered by this section 
arc not required to follow the requirements of 
the r~st of this Subpart. except for § 27.87. 
"Provision of Sprvice." 

For purposes of this section. the term 
"recipient" should be understood to refer to 
the ioca! government agencIes and other 
organizations actually providing 
transportation service in nonurbanized areas. 
We are aware that. in the section 18 program. 
a state agfoncy is the initial recipient of 
UMTA hnds. which the state then passes 
Ihrough to subrecipient service providers. 
Howpver. the requirements of this section are 
not intended to apply to the state agencies 
Involved. 

Paragraph (bJ requires all recipients 
r.overed by this section to certify. within a 
\'ear of the effective date of this Subpart. that 
Ihev are in comoliance with this rule. If a 
(.crilfication of the kind required by this ' 
suhsection has aiready been provided by the 
recipient under the July 1981 interim final 
rule. and is still in effect. a new certiftcation 
need not be provided. This should be the case 
for present section 18 recipients. Otherwise. 
the certification must be provided WIthin 12 
months of the eftective date of the Subpart. 

The effect of this requirement is that 
recilJlents have service in olac.e within the 12-
1110nth period follOWing the effective date of 
this Subpart. GIven the reiativeiv small scale 
of operatIOns by reCIpients in this category. 
Ihe 12-month penod should be suifil;i~nt. This 
constitutes the' reasonable time" mentioned 
'OJ :he regulation. A similar amount of time 
\\'ou!d be pcrmlt!t'd future new recipients. 

The substance of the transportation service 
thiJ t recipients are required to provide in 
ordl:f to be able to make this certification IS 
sllntidr to that required for section III 
fPC;pIPnts undpr the luiv 1981 interim final 
r:.lie. Special efforts must be made to provide 
transportatIOn that those handicapped 
persons unabie to use the reclpienrs servke 
fDr thp g'~nerai public can use. It should be 
notf!d that thpse pfrorts do not have to be 
'lldtie bv the recipient itsrif: Ihe certification 
goes to th~ presence uf the "special eHorts" 
sGnlce In the service area. not to \\, hom is 
\Jr'J\'iding it. 

The Ser\'lce prov:ded by rer.ipients mllst be 
"l't'ilsonable in compiln~on to the service 
1Jf<J\'lded to the general public." This 
o'tdtcment embodies a minimum service 
cntenon for the reciplt'nt's sel'\'Ice to 
h,mdlr.:lpped pt'rsons. It requires that the 
~;harartl'ristics of service made available to 
handicapped persons be reasonably 
r;wnparable to t~e char<Jcteristics ,if service 
fD, tne ,gf'nerai public. C:-'fTA's monitonng of 

recipients' service will focus. on a cdse-by­
('ase basis. on recipients' compliance with 
this criterion. 

The second minimum s.'rvice crih'rion 
requires that the service must meet a 
"signtficant fraction of th,~ actual 
transportation needs" oi handicdpped 
persons. Vlihile the criterion stops shart of 
requirinj! that all transpor:ation needs of 
handicapped persons or tlil demand for 
service must be met. it does require that 
substantiaily more than R token effort be 
made to meet that demand. Rural and small 
urban systems are seldom designed to meet 
all transportation needs of the people of the 
service area. In monitoring reCipients' 
service. however. UMTA will review whether 
the service proportionately meets the needs 
of handicapped as well as non-handicolpped 
members of the community. 

Paragraph (c) follows the statutory 
language of section 317[cJ by directing 
reCipients to ensure that handicapped 
persons and groups representing them have 
adequate nohce of and the opportunity to 
comment on the present and proposed 
activities of recipients for achieving 
compliance with the requirements of this 
regulation. This notice and comment process 
may take place at any time within the first 
nine months after the effective date of this 
Subpart. but must precede the submission of 
any of the required certifications or reports. 

This requirement applies to all recipients 
covered by this section. including present 
section 18 reCipients who already have made 
the appropriate certificate of compliance. In 
the case of a present section 18 recipient or 
other provider of eXisting service. the purpose 
of the notice and comment period wouid be 
to identify problems in and suggest 
improvements to the existing service. 

The same public participation requirement 
also applies whenever the recipient proposes 
significant changes in its service. The 
parlicipa lion must occur before the change is 
finally decided upon and implemented. 

Paragraph (d) requires each section 18 
reCipient to provide a one-time status report 
on its service. This requirement applies to all 
recipients covered by this section. including 
present section 19 recipients who have 
alrpady made the cerhfication of compliance. 
The report is intended to be a short summary 
of information concernmg the iour listed 
items. 

In order to permit U~1TA to continue 
monitoring the recipient's activities. each 
reCipient is required. under paragraph (e). to 
provide a similar update report at three-year 
Intervals. UMTA will estabhsh a schedule for 
the transmIssion of these reports: some 
rp.ciplents will prOVide their first such report 
after the second year this Subpart hns been 
in effect; others will nnt have to do so until 
ilfter the third or fourth year. Reports under 
Ihis ser::tion normaliy go to the designated 
state transportation agency (paragriJph InJ. 
UMT A wili revIew their reports in 
conJunclion with its normal oversight of the 
section 18 program. 

St'r.!ion 27.93 Multi-reCipient areas. 

Pafilgraph (aJ provides that this section 
applies to recipients in any muiti-recipient 
arpa. A multi-recipient area IS an urb.mized 

area that includes two or more recipient~ 
requireJ to prepare a program under § :::-.31. 
The purpose of the section IS to provldl! 
recipients in slIch an area the ollportlln!lv til 
c,m~bine t!ieir resources to provide ~.cr\ ICC ;,'r 
h,mdicapped persons on a regional baSIS. 

This section is not mar.datorv. ReCIpients 
are nDt required to join a comp~ct and 
provide service in conjullction with 01 her 
recipients in their area, and recipIents ,He 
free to comply with regulatory requIrements 
on an individual basis. 

In most cases. all recipients in tne 
urbanized area required to prepare a program 
would have to be members of the compact in 
order for the compact to be workable. There 
couid be cases in which a compact with less­
than-unanimou3 membership could be VIable. 
however: recipients should work with their 
U~nA regional office to ensure that any 
compact which is formed would be cnpable 
d providing service meeting the requirement!! 
uf this rule. Recipients outside the urbanized 
area. or recipients who do not have tn 
prepare a program. may also be members of a 
compact. 

The compact must establish a conperativr 
mechanism among all its signatories to 
ensure the provision of combined and/ur 
coordinated service meeting all re!!uliJtory 
reqUirements. Such a mechanism could take 
many forms. and this section does not 
attempt to prescribe the institutional form the 
arrangement would take. 

In any multi-recipient or multi­
jurisdictional agreement. a key question 
concerns where the monev is com In!! from. 
The compact must answe~ this questiun. It 
mllst provide for how the costs of servll;e for 
handicapped persons in the area would be 
apportioned among the meml)ers of the 
compact. pnsure the provision of adequate 
funding, and include reasonable deciSIOn and 
dispute-resolution mechanisms concerning 
funding and service matters. The compact 
must be a formal. binding. written document. 
signed by each partiCipating recipwnt. An 
iniormal understanding among reCIpients in 
an area is not sufficient for purposes of this 
section. 

The recipients in an urbanized arca have 
SIX months f:.>llowing the effective datI' of this 
Subpart to form a compact and submit their 
agreement to U\fTA. If the recipients r .. il to 
reach agreement and do not submit i.I 

compact within the six-month period. then 
each recipient must comply with reguli.ltory 
requIrements (including the I2-month 
deadline for program submiltal) on lIs own. 
This means that recipients shoulJ not. while 
negotiating about forming a compJ~t. nt'glect 
the early stages of planmng service of their 
o\\-n. 

If 3 compact meeting the standards of this 
section is submitted to UMTA in a ttmely 
fashIon. tr.en the members of the compact are 
trealPel by UMTA as if they were a sin~le 
recipient for all purposes under thiS Subpart. 
inciudin!, plannin!!. public particip<ltion. 
service proviSIOn. calculation of the lImit un 
required expenditures. momtorin\!. and 
compliance and enforcement. It IS Imporlant 
for reCipients to understand that one of the 
consequences of joining a compact IS that the 
m~m()ers of the compact may be tre<lted by. 
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UMTA as collectively responsibie for the 
failure of the compact to provide the service 
required by the relJulation and called for by 
the compact's approved pro!lram. 

After UMT r\ acknowledges the compact 
within JO days of its receipt. the members of 
the compact would submit to UMTA a single 
combined prolJram for approval under 
§ 27.85. The prolJfam submitted on behalf of 
the compact's members would have to reach 
UMTA 12 months after the date the siRned 
compact was acknowledged by UMT A. 
rather than 12 months after the effective date 
of this regulation. This provision is intended 
to permit adequate time for planning on an 
areawide basis. 

If. subsequent to the silt-month period. 
reCipients that did not originally form a 
compact decided to do so. UMT A has the 
discretion to acknowledge it. However. in 
such a case. the compact members would 
have to submit. for UMTA's review and 
approval. a new. joint program for pro\'iding 
service to handicapped persons. This 
program would need to provide adequate 
information on how the transition from 
individual compliance to joint compliance 
with the rule would work. The individual 
programs that had been previously approved. 
and the service prOvided according to them. 
would remain in effect until the new 
combined program was approved. 

By the same token. if an existing compact 
dissolves. the members would then have to 
submit indi\'idual programs to UMTA for 
approval. The same would hold true for a 
member that pulled out of a compact. If a 
recipjent were to drop out of a compact. it 
would be required to continue to provide its 
services per the compact agreement until its 
own. new. independent program were 
approved and in operation. 

Section 2:'.95 Full performance le~·el. 

(aJ Timing. Cnder section 27.SS. recipients 
have a year from the effective date of the 
new Subpart E to submit their program to 
UMTA. UMTA has 120 days to review it. 
Assuming UMT A acts on the program within 
that time (approval. disapproval. or remand 
to the recIpient to filt defiCiencies). the phase­
in period would begin to run no later than 16 
months from the effective date of the rule. 

During this period. recipients are obligated 
to phase in their senllce. This is not intended 
to be a period of delay and inaction: the 
recipient is obligated to implement service 
according to the milestones set forth in its 
program on time (see discussion of § 27.81). 

The phase-m period may run for a 
maximum of SIlt years. Many recipients (e.g .. 
those who are starting a new system or 
switchmg to a different mode of providing 
service) mIght need all or nearly all of the 
six-year penod. On the other hand. some 
recipients have systems that may come close 
to meeting the full performance level at the 
present time. It would be cOntrary to the 
intent of the rule. for example. to permit a 
recipient that had 90 percent of the buses it 
needed to meet the service criteria for an 
accessible bus system to take six years to 
acquire the other ten percent. 

The rule provides that the recipient's plan 
and milestones must provide for attaining the 
full performance level as soon as reasonably 

Ceasible. UMTA. in reviewing plans. will 
approve phase-in periods for each transit 
authOrity on a case-by-case basis. renecting 
this policy as well as the realistic needs of 
each recipient for time to phase-in its sl'rvice. 
up to the six-year maximum. 

This paragraph notes that a recipient can 
comply by meeting the reqUIrements of either 
paragrapn (bl. or (c). or [d). This language is 
intended to emphasize that the recipient may 
decide to operate either a special service 
system. an accessible bus system (of either 
type). or a milted system. A recipient. for 
example. is not required to have both an 
acce9&lble bus system and a special service 
system. The decision on which service r:>ption 
to implement is intended to be made by :he 
local recipient. 

The remainder of this section lists the 
service cflleria applicable to special service. 
accessible bus. and mixed systems. The 
Department has established six service 
criteria that apply to all the modes of service 
to handicapped persons. These concern 
eligibility. hours <lnd days of sen·ice. sr.rvice 
area. fares. restrictions and priorities based 
on trip purpose. and response time. 
Paragraphs (b). (e). and (dl explain how these 
six basic criteria apply. speCifically. to each 
mode of service. Though the criteria are 
essentially the same. the detail of their 
application to the various modes of service 
vary somewhat in order to make sense in 
view of the differing characteristics of the 
different types of transportation. 

{bJ Ser\'ice criteria lor special ser\'ice 
systems. The following criteria apply no 
matter what type of special service the 
recipient provides (e.g .. transit authority­
operated para transit. user-side subsidy). 

f1J Eligibility. The eligibility criterion 
provides that the recipient must treat as 
eliglible any individual who. at the time he or 
she would receive service is. by reason of a 
disability. 'physically unable to use the 
recipient's bus service for the general public. 
A recipient·may. of course. voluntarily 
provide service to other persons as well. such 
as non-disabled elderly persons or mentally 
handicapped individuals. However. the cost 
of proViding this service to additional users is 
not an eJigible expense under § 27.99. 

This provision is not intended to permit 
recipients to turn away from their special 
service systems users who would be unable 
to use an accessible bus system for reasons 
unrelated to the system's accessibility. For 
example. physical or terrain barriers. bad 
weather. or distance may prevent some 
handicapped persons from getting to a bus 
stop. These persons are still required to be 
treated as eligible for special service. 
because they could board and use fully 
accessible buses if they were able to get to a 
bus stop. 

The Department recognizes that persons 
with cognitive disabilities also have a need 
for transportation_ Many such persons. would 
be able to use the regular system with 
appropriate training. and the Department 
encourages the development and 
implementation of such training programs to 
increase the transportation opportunities for 
mentally handicapped persons. It is also 
necessary that training be provided for the 
drivers so that they will better understand. be 

patient with. and appropriately resflond til 
questions from mentally retarded persons. 

The rule does not specify the means a 
recipient m<lY use to determine phYSIcal 
inability to lise the re~ular bus system. 
althou~n reasonable "funcltonal cnteria" may 
be used. The means the recipient wOllld use 
to determine physical inability to use the 
regular bus s}'stem would be incorporated in 
the program submitted for UMTA approval. 

The Department does not intend to refjuire 
recipients to use <!Sle. by itself. as a basiS For 
determining that an individual is physically 
un<lb!e to use the regular bus system. No one 
need be prf'sumed :0 be physically unable to 
use the rr.gular blls system just because he or 
she has reached a certain birthday. ~any 
eierly persons may suffer mobility 
impairments or other handicaps that 
physically prevent them from using the 
regular bus system. but it is these diS<lbilitie!l. 
not age itself. that cetemlines eli~ibility. 

The key is whether or not a particular 
elderly person can physically use the service 
for the general public. Some 80 year ,,!d 
individuals may be able to physic"lly use the 
service for the general public. and Slln:e 65 
year old individuals may be unable to do so. 
If. because of age. an individual is physicaily 
unable to use the regular service--even if 
that individual does not have a specific 
medical condition-that individuai is eli!lible 
for the special service. 

A similar analysis applies to young 
children. If. because the recipient has a 
reasonable. nondiscriminatory policy against 
permitting very young children to ride buses 
unaccompanied. or because such children 
cannot read destination signs. such 
individuals cannot use the bus system. these 
facts do not make them eligible to use the 
special service. This is because their youth. 
rather than a handicap. caused their inability 
to use the regular bus system (which is not. in 
any event. a physical inability). 

It would not be consistent with this rule. 
however. for a recipient to deny a non­
disabled child' the opportunity to accompany 
a disabled parent or other adult on the 
special service system. This could be very 
important. for example. in allowing the 
parent to take the child to a medical 
appointment. The converse is also true. A 
non-disabled parent or either adult would 
have to be given the opportunity to travel 
with a disabled child. 

The rule does not prescribe any particular 
procedures that recipients must use to 
determine eligibility. Existing systems use 
such means as letters from a doctor. 
certifications by social service organizations. 
and eligibility determinations (e.g,. 
concerning meeting functional criteria) by the 
transit provider itself_ Whatever procedure is 
used. the recipient needs to ensure that the 
procedure is prompt. avoids unnecessary 
procedural obstacles. does not impose more 
than nominal costs on potential users. <lnd is 
consistent with the dignity of handicapped 
persons applying for eligibility. The eligibility 
procedure should be spelled out in the 
recipient's program. 

Section Z7.91 provides that recipients must 
meet this eligibility criterion in all cases. 
regardless of whether the recipient can meet 
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all service criteria without exceedmg the limit 
on required expenditures. In other words. the 
eli:liblilty requirement oi this rule is not 
subiect to "tradpoff' in order to reduce 
recipient expemhtures below the cost limit. 

Th£' Department intends that all users 
eli~ible under the Department's standard be 
permitted to use a recipient's special service. 
re!!ardless of the user's place ofresldence. A 
visiting wheelchair user from City A is just as 
eligible. under the terms of this section and 
§ 27.87. as a wheelchair user from Citv B to 
use the latter city's special service system. 
Recipients may need to waive or abbreviate 
the certification procedures they use for their 
regular local riders. The same point applies to 
persons with temporary. as opposed to 
permanent. disabilities. 

(2/ Response time. By response time, we 
mean the total period from the time the 
disabled person calls the special service 
provider to request service to the time the 
service is actually provided to the 
handicapped person (i.e" pickup). Recipients 
are obligated to provide. as well as schedule, 
service'-within the reqUired period. (see also 
§ 27.8i(bJl5). concerning timely provision of 
s{'rvice). 

We do not intend. however, to view 
recipients as being in noncompliance solely 
because of an cccasionallate pickup. 
Repeated. chromc failure to provide service 
within U hours oj a request, however, is 
inconsistent with this criterion and with the' 
reCipient's oblillations under this criterion, 

The Department intends that this criterion 
be admmlstered with reasonable 
admInistrative flexibility, for the benefit of 
both users and provider·s. For example. it may 
not be reasonable for a recipient to insist that 
a user call the recipient at 7:30 a.m. on 
Monday in order to get service at 7:30 a.m. 
Tuesdav. even though this insistence would 
be literally conSistent with the 24-hour 
response time criterion. A call at any point on 
Monday morning should usually be sufficient 
to permit the reCipient to do the advance 
planning necessary for its morning trips on 
Tuesdav. 

Like~ise. a recipient with no weekend bus 
service might not provide special service on 
weekends. Literally interpreted. the 24-hour 
criterion would force the recipient to open its 
cali·in reservatIOn office on Sundav to take 
reservations for Monday tnps. The" 
Department intends. in such a situation, that 
the recipient be able to keep its ofijce closed 
on the weekend, takin~ reservations for 
!-.londav on the orevlOus Fridav. 

The Department, then. interprets the 24-
hour criterion to mean "a reas·onable time on 
the prevIOus OU5IneSS dav" in manv cases. In 
dddltlOn. this criterion is not intended to 
prohibit advance sign-up reqUirements for 
special-purpose tnps (e.g .. for a grouo held 
trip). Nor is It intended to prohibit a ~eclpient 
frum aliowlflg a user to make d reservation 
for more than a day in aovance (e.g .. from 
caillng on Monoay to reserve a trip for 
Thursday). 

I'l) Restrictions or priorities based on trip 
purpose. [his cnterion is mtended to prohibit 
reCipients from determllling that they will not 
provide serVice tor certaIn sorts of trips. 
which thp-v hdve determined to be of 
relativeiy 'Iow importance. or from providing 

_. 
trips for such purposes only aftp-r requests for 
the trips they deem to be of higher 
importance have been fulfilled. This criterion. 
however. is not intended to pwdude 
recipients from establishing subscription 
services. Trips on the subscription service 
may be limited to certain purposes (e.g .. 
recurring work or medical trips). However. a 
recipient which operates a subscription 
service may not deny or delay transportation 
to other individuals. for other purposes, on 
the ground that all capacity is exhausted by 
subscription service and still meet this 
criterion. 

If a recipient cannot provide service that 
fully meets the criteria without exceeding its 
limit on required expenditures, it may make 
tradenffs concerning trip purpose restrictions 
or priorities. for example. if after serving 
subscription work trips and medical trips, the 
recIpient does not have enough other 
capacity to serve persons wishing trips for 
other purposes during peak hours. the 
reCipient could "time-shift" the trips for other 
purposes to non-peak hours. The "time­
shifted" trips would still be served during the 
requested day. at a non-peak time convenient 
for the user. 

(4) Fares. The fare charged for a trip to a 
user of the special service is required to be 
comparable to a trip of similar length. at a 
similar time of day. on the recipient's bus 
system. We recognize that. in most cases. a 
trip taken on special service will not be 
identical. in route or in length. to similar trip 
taken on the regular bus system. We 
recognize also that the cost and convenie,nce 
characteristics of special service systems 
differ from those of bus svstems. 

The key to determining an appropriate fare 
ior the special service trip would be to 
calculate the cost of a similar trio on the 
regular bus system that the individual would 
take to get from his origin to his destination. 
if he or she were not handicapped, including 
the cost of transfers, if any (or zone change 
charges. express bus fares. etc.). Should there 
not be any reasonably equivalent trip that a 
user of the bus svstem could take, then the 
bus fare used for purposes of comparison 
would be derived by comparing the special 
service trip taken by the handicapped person 
to a bus trip of similar length elsewhere in the 
recipient's bus system. 

Determining "comparability" between the 
bus fare for a similar trip and the special 
service fare is not an exact sCience. Decisions 
must be made on a case-by-case basis. taking 
into account such factors as the relative costs 
of providing the service. the time and 
convenience factors affecting users. and the 
Department's policy against pricing service 
out of the reach of users. It is likelv. for 
example. that a 51.50 fare for special service 
would not be out of line. compared to a basic 
80 cent fare for a similar bus trip, m most 
cases. At the other end of the seide, charlling 
a speCial services user :520 for the same triP 
would be far removed irom "comparability." 
because It would be grossly disproportionate 
to the bus fare and would neter disabled 
persons from using the service. 

In doubtful cases falling in the middle of 
the sr,ale. recipIents shoui"d consult with 
1:\1TA. Fare levels for special service are. of 
course. one oi the items that recipients should 

-
cover in their program submissions. While 
detl'rminations are case-bv-case. it is lij"elv 
that UMTA would qucstio'n fare ICVf'I~ thai 
roBI! ahove two or thr!'e times the bu~ farl' for 
a similur trip at n similar timc of da~·. 

This criterion deals with the fare charged 
the individual disabled user of the speCial 
service. If the bus fare between Point A and 
Point B is 60 cents. then the recipient can 
charge a special service user no more than a 
comparable fare for a similar bus trip. 
However. this requirement is not intended to 
preclude the common arrangements bf'lween 
recipients and social service agencies in 
which the social service agency suusidizes a 
considerable portion of the cost oj a trip. The 
amount of such a subsidy is a matter between 
the recipient and the agency. 

(S) Hours and days of service. If II reCipient 
operates its bus service from 6:00 a.m. to 
midnight. seven days a week. then special 
service (e.g., paratransit or user-side subsidy) 
must be available throughout at least the 
hours 6:00 a.m. to midnight, seven days a 
week. By saying "throughout" this penod. the 
Department intends that service be available 
at any time durmg these hours. Providing 
service only during peak hours. or or.ly from 
&-7 a.m. and 10--11 p.m. would not be 
consistent with this requirement. 

This criterion is subject to "tradeoff' in a 
situation in which a recipient cannot meet all 
applicable service criteria without exceeding 
its limit on required expenditures. For 
example, a tradeoff (affecting the service 
area as well as the hours of service standard) 
might involve providing service to an area 
smaller than the urbanized area late at night 
and on Sundays, even though the regular bus 
system .... ·as operating at those times. 

(6) Ser"ice area. A recipient must provide 
special service "throughout" the 
"circumferential" service area in which it 
provides regular bus service. This means that 
the recipient must provide this service not 
just along transportation corridors served by 
buses. but to all points of origin and 
destination within this area. (This is not 
intended to literally require door-to·door 
service. however. As long as the service is 
from the building or other location of on gIn to 
:he building or other destination location. the 
criterion would be satisfied. Actually 
asststln~ a handicapped person from the door 
to the curb. for example .. is not reqlllred.) A 
"manV-lo-few" svstem. with limited on~InS or 
desti~ations within the urbanized area. 
would not be consistent with the requirement 
tJ provide sen'lce "throughout" the area. 

The recioient could determine the extent of 
the "cricu~fprential" service area in 1\ 

number of wnvs. As the term imolies. the 
recipient coule! simply draw on a map a circle 
encompassing the area in which all its regular 
hus routes operate. Alternatively. n recIpient 
,:ould take the outer termination points o( ils 
roules and "connect the dots." resuitinl! 10 

boundaries for the service area that more 
preciselv follow the contours of the octual 
DUS service area. \Vhf)re the normal servIce is 
Within tite urhanized area. the Department 
would also have no objectIOn. in many casp.s. 
to a recipient using the urbanized area as a 
service area for this purpose. Parllcular,\' for 
a recipient that already provided bus service 
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to most paris of the urbanized area. this 
:Ipproach could be administratively simpler. 

In determintn~ the extent of its service 
area. the recipient need not encompass 
extended commuter or express bus routes. 
I'm eXdmple. many recipients may have a 
city/suburban service area that is served 
rf'gularly during peak and non-peak hours. In 
addition. the recipient may have peak-hour 
exprf'SS commuter service to mfJre distant 
exurban POints. These commuter bus 
"spokes" do not extend the circumferential 
"hub" area that the recipient must serve with 
urigin·to-destlnation special service. 

For servtce (e.g., commuter bus) extending 
uutside the basic service area. the recipient is 
rf'qUlred to provide service to handicapped 
persons only to and from the same points 
(e.g .. bus stops) served by its buses for the 
general public. This service could be by 
special service following the bus route or 
accessible commuter bus. and would have to 
run only at the times when the commuter 
buses operated. Service to other origins and 
d(:stinations outside the basic service area is 
not reqUIred. 

The circumferential service area need not 
necessarilv be the same at all times of the 
day or we~k. For example. some recipients 
might not offer any late-night or weekend bus 
service on manv routes outside the central 
city. The service area for special service 
could shrmk proportionately at these times. 

The servIce area criterion is subject to 
"tradf'off' in the event that the recipient 
could not meet all applicable service criteria 
without exceeding its limit on required 
expendItures. As part of a tradeoff. a many­
to-few svstem. a fIxed route-deviation 
system. or another variation on special. 
service that dId not serve all origins or 
destinations could be employed. 

(c) Serl'lce cntena for accessible bus 
systems. The final rule does not contain any 
specific reqUIrement for the number of 
acceSSIble buses a recipient must own and 
operate. Rather. subparagraph (1) of this 
parag:dph savs that the recloient must 
uperate. on the street. enou£'h buses to ensure 
that It meets the service criteria of 
subparaQraphs (2] and/or (3). 

Tu uperate thIS number of buses on the 
street. recIpIents will need to consider the 
numbpr of accessible buses they need in their 
reserve fleets. It is clear that in -order to 
mamtain the appropriate number of 
"ccPsslille buses on the street. a recipient will 
n('eJ to have some accessible buses in 
r.~serve in oreier to cover mamtenance down 
time i!mi Olr-,cr contingencies. A recipient 
wouiJ not cumply wIth this subparagraph (or 
"lih § :7.87) if It owned sufficient accessible 
busf's to meet the service criteria when all 
wer operating. but. for lack of reserve 
dCCCsslllie buses. was unable to keep enough 
huses actualiy on the street to meet the 
Lfltcna dt ail times. 

Sl!tJp.ua~raph !2) sets forth the other 
,.'nlce cr:'ena for scheduled accessible bus 
systems. :\ scheduled acceSSIble bus system 
IS sunpiy one In which acceSSIble buse"s are 
scheJuled to be used for (and are used for] 
u,rtalll runs on certain routes. This use must 
he rel;ular and consistent. 

Subparagraph (::](1) requires the scheduled 
ilLcesslble bus sprnce to be avadable 

throughout the same days and hours as the 
recipient's bus service for the general public. 
For example. if a recipient's regular bus 
service runs from 6 a.m. to 12 midnight. then 
the scheduled accessible bus service must be 
available throughout this 18-hour period. 
Running accessible buses only during peak 
hours. or having only the first and last bus 
runs on a route accessible. would not be 
consistent with this criterion. 

The scheduler! accessible bus service 
running throughout this 18-hour period would 
have to be provided at reasonable intervals 
that make readily practicable the use of the 
service by handicapped persons. The 
regulation does not establish a specific 
requirement for what these intervals must be. 
The recipient's judgment about appropriate 
intervals, which should be informed by the 
rule's public participation and planning 
process and which is subject to UMTA 
review as part of the recipient's program 
submission. may vary according to such 
factors as demand for accessible service on a 
particular route and the time of day. 

Every interval on evey route in the system 
need not be the same. But intervals so wide 
or irregular as to provide merely token or 
perfunctory service. or which are 
significantly inconsistent with demand for 
accessible service. would not comply with 
this criterion. 

Subparagraph [2](ii) requires accessible 
bus service to be provided on all routes 
throughout the recipient's service area on 
which a need for service has been 
established through the rule's planning and 
public participation process. By saying 
"throughout the service area," this provision 
is not limited to service within the basic 
circumferential service area. Anv route on 
which the recipient provides regular bus 
service [including extended commuter routes 
and express bus service) is potentially 
required to have accessible service. 

Whether the potential requirement for 
accessible service on a given route becomes 
actual depends on whether the planning and 
public participation process shows that a 
need exists for accessible service on that 
route. The Department intends that a need for 
accessible service on a route be regarded as 
having been established wr.en it is shown 
that one or more handicapped persons are 
likely to make reasonably regular use of bus 
service along some part of the route. 

For examole. bus rou tes ser.·ing centers for 
independeni living. important tr'lnsportation 
terminals. major medIcal facilities. 
universities. major employment centers. and 
other origins and deshnations that are likely 
to generate trips by handicapped person.) 
would probably need to have accessible 
service. However, a need for accessible 
service could also arise on a suburban route 
because one or more handicapped persons 
wished to use that route for trips to work. 
shopping. or other purposes on a reasonably 
regular basis. 

The Department believes that it would be 
desirable for recipients choosing a scheduled 
accessible bus system to make some 
pruvision for providing services to disabled 
persons whose origin or destination is not on 
an accessible route. The form of such service 
is up to the recipient. however. 

As with service intervals. the routes served 
by accessible bus service may change over 
time. as new servIce needs arise and former 
service needs disappear. Changes in the route 
structure of acceSSIble service are also 
appropriate subjects for consultation throu~h 
the contmuinS! public participation process. 

Subparagraph (2)[iii) provides that the fare 
for a handicapped person using the 
accessible bus system cannot be higher than 
the bus fare paid by other passengers. 
EveT)'Qne who gets on the bus to go from 
Point A to Point B pays the same fare. except 
that the elderly and handicapped half-fare 
program of 49 CFR § 609.23 continues to 
apply in the accessible bus context. 

Subparagraph (3) contains service criteria 
for on-call bus service. An on-call accessible 
bus system is one in which accessible buses 
are n~t regularly scheduled on any particular 
routes or runs. Instead. handicapped persons 
wanting to use accessible buses call the 
transit provider and arrange for an accessible 
bus to come by a particular bus stop on a 
given route at a certain time. 

Some of the criteria for on-call accessible 
bus service are virtually identical to the 
special service criteria. The eligibility 
(subparagraph (3)(ilJ. response time 
[subparagraph (3)(iilJ. and the restrictions 
and priorities based on trip purpose criterion 
(subparagraph (3)(iii) are in this category. The 
fares criterion (subparagraph (3)(ivlJ is 
identical to the fares criterion for scheduled 
accessible bus service. 

Subparagraph (3)(v) concerns days and 
hours of service. Like its counterpart in the 
scheduled accessible bus servtce context. it 
requires ser.·lce to be prOVIded throughout 
the same davs and hours as the recipient's 
bus servIce for the general public. This means 
that a handicapped person can request that 
any bus run the recipient makes. during any 
time the run is made for the general public. be 
made with an accessible bus. The recipient is 
obligated to fulfill the request. There is no 
provision concerning the intervals at which 
service is to be provided. Service is provided 
in response to a11 requests made for it. 

The service area cri terion (subparagraph 
(3)(viill reqUIres accessible service to be 
provided on a11 the recipient's routes. on 
request. This means that when the recipient 
receives a request from a handIcapped 
person for accessible service. the recipient 
must fulfil! this request regardless of the 
route on which the service is requested 
(including extended commuter routes and 
express bus runs). 

There is. however. no reference to 
establishing the need for bus service on 
particular routes through the planning 
process. This is because. in an on-call 
accessible bus system. need for service is 
established by each individual request for it. 
ra ther than on a generiC basis for scheduled 
servIce on a route. 

This subparagraph also specifies that "all 
buses needed to complete the handicapped 
person's trip" have to be provided. For 
example. suppose a handicapped person has 
to take a bus on route A to a given stop. and 
then transfer to a route B bus. in order to 
reach his or her destmation. The recipient 
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must ensure that the B bus. as well as the A 
bus. IS provided at the appropriate time. 

A recipient may comply with the rule by 
setllng up an accessible bus system 
inccrpo,ating eil'ments of both scheduied and 
on-cail accessible service. For example. the 
recipient could operate scheduled accessible 
bus service dunng peak hours while using on­
call sen'lce during off-peak hours. A recipient 
could operate scheduled service on certain 
hea\'llv-used corridors while using on-call 
service elsehwhere. The scheduled and on­
call components of the service would each 
have to meet the service criteria for the 
respective types of service. and there could 
not be "gaps" in the overall service that left 
some routes. times. etc. unserved for 
handicapped persons. 

For purposes of this rule. an accessible bus 
is one of that a handicapped person. 
including a wheelchair user. can enter and 
use. Currently. an accessible bus usually 
means a bus equipped with a lift. The 
Department does not intend to mandate the 
use of a particular piece of technology. 
however. If a device or bus design other than 
a lift-equipped standard transit bus can 
produce the same or better results for 
handicapped persons than present 
technology. then the Department will be 
willing to consider regarding it as meeting the 
accessible bus requirement. 

rd} Service cnteria for mixed systems. A 
mixed system is simply one in which some 
parts of the service area. or some days or 
times of day. are served by an accessible bus 
system. and others are served by a special 
service system. The key thing to remember 
about a mixed system is that each component 
must meet all criteria pertaining to that 
component. The overall system cannot have 
"gaps" that leave some areas. times. etc .. 
unserved by service for handicapped persons. 

In a mixed system. the special service and 
accessible bus components are not required 
tu duplicate each other's efforts. 
Consequently, the speCial service system 
would not have to provide parallel service 
alon~ accessible bus corridors. For example. 
the speCial service system would not have to 
honor a request from a handicapped person 
to be picked up at his home, situated 
reasonably close to a bus stop on an 
accessible corridor. and be transported to a 
destinat;on served by a bus route using that 
stop. 

The recipient might also reduce the scope 
of the special service it had to provide by 
Iinkin~ the ends of or other strategic points 
on accessible routes with an accessible 
~huttle service. so that someone wanting to 
travel from a point along Route A to a 
destination at the end of Route B could 
complete his trip using only accessible buses 
and the shuttle. Except where it would 
duplicate accessible bus service. however. 
the recipient's special serVice would have to 
meet all service criteria applicable to any 
special service system (e.g .. the special 
service system would have to pick up the 
same handicapped person from his or her 
home Ii he or she were going to a location not 
on the nearbv accessible route or one 
accessibly c~nnected with it]. 

The recipient is responsible for 
coordinating the components of its mixed 

system so as to minimize inconvenience to 
handicapped users. This coordination should 
include consideration of transfers between 
components. The coordination of mixed 
system components IS one of the fpi'tures 
UMTA will evaluate as It reviews the 
program submissions of recipients planning 
mixed systems. 

re) Services of other providers and through 
other modes. Paragraph (e) states the 
principle, for all service 1I)0des. that a 
recipient may count the services of other 
providers toward meeting the full 
performance level. This is true even though 
the expenditures of these other providers are 
not eligible expenses under § 27.99. 

For example. suppose that a social service 
agency operates a subscription service that 
transports wheelchair users who need kidney 
dialysis to medical facilities where the 
treatment takes place. As part of a 
coordinated transportation system for 
handicapped persons in the urbanized area. 
the recipient is able to reier persons in this 
category to the social service agency. which 
provides the dialysis trips instead of t!1e 
recipient itself. The recipient can count this 
service 85 part of the service meeting its full 
performance level. 

This paragraph also pro.rides that service 
provided through other modes of 
transportation may be counted toward 
meeting the service criteria. For instance. 
suppose a transit authOrity operates an 
accessible rail system. The recipient chooses 
to meet the full performance level through 
making its bus system accessible. Like many 
bus/rail operators. however. the recipient 
uses its buses to feed passengers into and out 
of the rail system. The recipient could feed 
disabled passengers into the accessible rail 
system in the same manner as it did other 
passengers. and would not have to run bus 
service that duplicated the rail lines. The 
recipient could treat both its bus service from 
Point A to a rail station and the accessib:e 
rail service from the station to Point B as 
contributing to meeting the service criteria. 

The key is coordination by the recipient of 
these services into a coherent whole. The 
mere facts that a social service organization 
may be providing some transportation 
somewhere in the urbanized area. or that 
there may be an accessible rail system in the 
same area. unless these services are in a 
system coordinated by the recipient. are 
irrelevant to the recipient's ability to meet the 
full performance level. 

Section 27.97 Limit on required expenditures. 
Paragraph (a] sets forth the method 

recipients will use to calculate the limit on 
their required expenditures. First. the 
recipient calculates its average oper<lIing 
expenditures. It adds the operating costs 
reported to UMTA for the previous two fiscal 
years under section 15 to its projected 
operating costs for the current fiscal year and 
divides by three. 

The estimate of operating costs for the 
current fiscal vear must be a reasonable one, 
consistent with the budget estimates the 
transit authority makes for other purposes. 
(Obviously. the projection must concern the 
costs that will be reported under section 15.) 
An unrealistically low esllmate. one at odds 

with the transit authority's recent oper .I~I:~J.: 
cost experience. or one that differs 
significantly from estimates prepared :"r 
other local budgetary purposes. is nDt 
.Jcceptable for thiS purpose. 

Paragraph (b) concerns th.e effect of I~.~ 
(.Ost limit. If a recipient can meet all tht' 
service criteria. for an amount less th,!~ tlJe 
cost iimit. then the cost limit is ignored dJnng 
the fiscal year in question. Howe\'er. tllt' 
recipient is not required to spend more th.m 
the cost limit amount. even if. as a result. it 
cannot meet all the service cri teria for t~e 
mode of service it has chosen. 

For example. suppose a transit authonty 
determined that meeting all the serVIce 
!:riteria for its paratransit system would cost 
Sf.OO.OOO. If its cost limit is $650.000. it can 
voluntarily spend the entire $800.000 to meet 
all service criteria. However. this reguidtlOn 
does not require it to do so. 

After consulting through the public 
participation mechanism established under 
§ 27.83 of the final rule. the recipient cO>Jiu 
make decisions about the respects in which it 
para transit service would fall short of one or 
more of the service criteria. For example. the 
recipient in the above example might 
determine that it could save $150.000 by not 
running the para transit service on Sunday. 
raising fares above the level charged for 
similar bus trips. and not providing service to 
one segment of the service area which has 
relatively low demand for trips by 
handicapped persons. (In making tradeofis. 
the recipient would have to act reasonably. 
For example. a recipient would not act 
reasonably in a tradeoff situation by raising 
fares to 530.00 a trip or restricting sen'ir:e to a 
2 square block area.) These changes. thollgh 
they result in service that does not fully meet 
the criteria. are allowed under the rule since 
the recipient need not spend more than 
$650.000 to comply with the rule. 

Section 27.99 Eligible expenses_ 

To be eligible to count in determining 
whether the recipient has exceeded the 
§ 27.97 limitation on required expenditures. 
an expenditure must meet two basis cnteria. 
First. it must be an expenditure by the 
recipient of its own iunds (including the 
U~1TA assistance it receives]. The total 
expenditures the recipient makes. not jlls! the 
net expenditures after fare box revenues 'Ire 
considered. are counted. Second. it must be 
an expenditure specificallv to comply w:!h 
the requirements of 49 CFR Part 27. Subp.lrt 
E. 

This means that expenditures by other 
agencies (e.g .. state and local government 
agencies. priva te social service 
organizations) on transportation sen'ices for 
handicapped persons cannot be countl'd for 
this purpose. As described in the diSCUSSion 
of § 27.95(1'1. the transportation servlc~s [.:r 
disabled indi\'iduals that these other al/'!nc:es 
pro\'ide can be "counted" by the reclplt'Pt us 
part of the transportation services meptinl/ 
the service criteria. howe\'er. 

The same principle applies to the C()~IS uf 
operating an accessible rail system. ~.) 
recipient need operate an accessible rail 
system to comply with this rule. Howe\er. a 
rail recipient may use an accessible rad 
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s~'stem to help meet its service requirements. 
But the expenses of building and operating 
the accessibll'! rail system are not attributable 
to meetinll these regulatory requirements. and 
they are not. therefore. elillible expenses. 

Subparallraph (bIlS) provides. huwever. 
that the incremental cost of construction of 
modHication uf facilities to enable 
handicapped persons to transfer between 
accessible modes of transportation is an 
eligible expense. if the improvement is 
approved as part of the recipient's pro~ram. 
For example. suppose that a recipient is 
voluntarily makinSJ a rail line or station 
accessible. The cost of making the rail line or 
station accessible is not an eli~ible expense. 
since this cost is not incurred to meet the 
requirements of this rule. Howe\·er. the 
incremental cost of a new or reloc<lted bus 
stop to serve the station or line. tOllether with 
curb cuts. sl~ns for the use of handicapped 
persons. ur other acceSSibility-related 
improvements that help disabled persons 
transfer between the accessible rail and 
accessible bus systems would be eligible. It is 
important to emphasize that only the 
incremental costs of such improvements. 
attributable to features specificaily related to 
service for disabled persons. are eligible. In 
reviewing recipients' programs. UMTA will 
scrutinize closely plans for "interface" 
improvements of this sort to ensure that only 
eligible costs are claimed for purposes of the 
limit on required expenditures. 

Only expenditures specifically to comply 
with the requirements of this regulation are 
eligible. If a recipient chooses to provide 
service above and beyond what this 
regulation requires. only the expendiiures 
actually needed to meet the Federal 
regulatory requirements are eligible. 

For example. the rule does not require non­
handicapped elderly persons to receive 
service from a special service system. If a 
recipient provides service to non­
handicapped elderly persons. in addition to 
eligible handicapped persons. only the costs 
of the special service system attributable to 
carrying the latter may be counted. 

Only those items necessary to meet the full 
performance level for the mode of service 
selected by the reCipient will be eligible 
expenses. "Gold-plating" (the practice of 
attributing to service for handicapped 
persons the cost of items that generally 
improve the recipient's entire service to the 
public or loading down the service to 
handicapped persons With featU!'es or 
facilities not essential to meeting the service 
criteria) will not be permitted to drive up the 
reported eli\!lble expenses service for 
handicapped persons to the detriment of 
proViding service meeting the cr.teria. 

This provision applies even if the things the 
recipient does above and beyond the 
regulation's requirements are required by 
another legal authority. such as the 
Architectural Barriers Act of 1968 or state or 
loeallaw. For example. a recipient might. as 
the result of the Architectural Barriers Act. 
install an elevator in an existing subway 
station where it has otherwise modified the 
means of vertical access. Such an 
expenditure would not be the result of the 
requirements of this rule: the cost of installing' 
the elevator would not be a financial burden 

imposed by the Department of Transportation 
in order to comply with section 504 and 
section 317(c). Consequently. the cost of the 
elevator could not be counted in determininll 
whether the recipient had exceeded the 
§ 27.97 limitation on required expenditures by 
recipients. 

Section 27.99(b) mentions that the capital 
and operating costs for special service 
systems. and the incremental capital and 
operating costs of acceSSible bus systems. are 
eligible expenditures. The language of the 
section does not explicitly mention mixed 
systems. A mixed system is. by definition. a 
system made up of accessible bus and special 
service components. In determining whether 
the costs of a mixed system exceed the 
limitation on required recipient expenditures. 
the recipient would add the capital and 
operating costs for the special service 
component of its system and the incremental 
capital and operaung costs of the accesSible 
bus component of its system. 

By "incremental" capital and operating 
costs of an accessible bus svstem. we mean 
those costs of meeting the s~rvice criteria for 
accessible bus systems that are in addition to 
the costs of operating an inaccessible bus 
system. For example. suppose a lift-equipped 
bus costs 5120.000. Without a lift. and other 
equipment necessary to make the vehicle safe 
and accessible for handicapped persons (e.g .. 
wheelchair tiedowns). the bus costs $108.000. 
The incremental cost of buying the accessible 
bus is $12.000. Only that amount. not the 
entire cost of the bus. is an eligible expense. 
The same principle applies to operating costs. 
If maintaining the lift on an accessible bus 
can be demonstrated to take 20 work hours in 
a certain period of time. the wages of the 
mechanics for those 20 hours can be counted. 
but not the wages of the mechanics for the. 
total number of work hours required on the 
entire bus during that period. 

Section 21.99(bj(3) specifies that 
administrative costs of coordinating services 
are eligible. In addition. reasonable 
administrative costs of a special service 
system or an accessible bus system may be 
considered as a part of the eligible operating 
costs of such systems. UMTA will consider. 
on a case-by-case basis. whether specific 
administrative costs are eligible. following 
the general rule that if a cost is generally an 
allowable cost for reimbursement with 
UMTA funds. that part of it directly 
attributable to prOViding service for 
handicapped persons can be counted for 
purposes of this section. 

Section 27.99(bj(4) specifies that the 
incremental cost of training persoMelto 
provide servtce to handicapped persons is an 
eligible item. Again. by "incremental cost" 
we mean the portion of the COlt of training 
directly attributable to service for 
handicapped persons. For example. if four 
hours of a bus driver training course are 
devoted to operating the lift and otherwise 
accommodating handicapped persons on an 
accessible bus system. the cost of those four 
hours of training. but not the cost of the entire 
course. is eligible. 

Section 21.99(d) requires recipients to 
aMualize the cost of capital expenditures. 
such.8s the purchase of vehicles. over the 
expected useful life of the item. This 

provision would also apply to other major 
capital items (e.g .. a new fixed facility 
specifically devoted to the garaging and 
maintenance of special service vehiclesl. but 
not to minor or routine purchases of supplies. 
parts. and other equipment. In doubtful cases. 
recipients should contact their UMT A 
regional office for guidance. 

The Department is aware that there may be 
a number of methods. of varying degrees of 
accounting sophistication. for annualizing a 
capital expenditure. In the interest of 
simplicity. however. the Department intends 
that recipients simply divide the number of 
years in the expected useful life of the item 
into its cost. and then count the result toward 
the cost limit in each of the years involved. 

For example. suppose that the incremental 
cost of a lift-equipped bus is 512.000. and that 
the expected useful life of a bus is 12 years. 
The annualized cost of the bus would be 
$1.000. Therefore. the recipient would count 
51.000 in its calculation of eligible expenses 
for year 1. year 2. and so forth. through year 
12. 

Where there is not a generally accepted 
industry standard (e.g .• 12 years for buses) for 
a given capital item. recipients should consult 
with their UMT A regional office for guidance 
on how many years should be regarded as 
the item's expected useful life. 

Section 27.101 Technical exemptions. 
This provision permits any recipient to 

request a technical exemption from any 
provision of this Subpart. Such a request can 
be made at any time. as an independent 
request. It is also possible for a recipient to 
submit a technical exemption request as part 
of. or in cOMection with, the recipient's 
program submission. Section 21.101(b) clearly 
sets forth the standards for granting 
exemptions under this rule. These standards 
are consistent with the standards DOT has 
applied to requests for exemptions in the 
past. First. there must be special local 
circumstances. That is. the reasons speCified 
for the requested exemption must be. if not 
literally unique. quite speCific to the local 
area requesting the exemption. The 
Department will not grant an exemption 
based on circumstances common to a broad 
class of recipients. An exemption from a 
regulatory requirement based on 
circumstances common to many recipients 
would constitute. in effect. a rulemaking of 
general applicability. which may be made 
only through nonnal rulemaking procedures. 

Second. the circumstances used to support 
the exemption request must involve matters 
not contemplated. or taken into account. as 
part of the rulemaking process for this rule. 
The Department is aware that it probably has 
not thought of all possible issues or situations 
that can arise. This exemption procedure is 
intended to apply to matters not <Iealt with in 
this ruiemaking. If. on the other hand. the 
Department has received and considered 
comments on how a certain issue or situation 
has been handled. and then made a decision. 
the exemption proceu is not a mechenism for 
reconsidering a regulatory decision the 
Department has made. . 

Third. the applicant for an exemption must 
demonstrate that the circumstances cited 
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make compliance with the rule unduly 
burdensome or unreasonable. The undue 
burdens or unreasonableness. consistent Yo. ith 
the two standards discussed above. must be 
specific to the particular grantee. and not 
something affecting grantees. or a broad class 
of them. in common. 

Fourth. the recipient must show that. if it is 
granted the exemption. it will take some 
alternate action that will substantially 
comply with the regulation. The grant of an 
exemption is not a license for noncompliance;. 
it is a)!reement by the De'partment and the 
recipient that the recipient will take action 
adequate to provide transportation services 
to handicapped persons. even though it is. in 
some respects. excused from following the 
leiter of the regulation. It should be 
emphasized. however. that the exemption 
provision is not intended to permit recipients 
to fashion "do-it-yourselr' modifications of 
the requirements of the regulation. 

The Department may grant a request for a 
technical exemption. in whole or in part. or 
deny it. The Department may also place any 
reasonable conditions on the grant of the 
exemption. The UMTA Administrator will 
sign grants or denials of exemption requests. 
and such requests should be addressed to the 
Administrator. In keeping with existing DOT 
practice. the Assistant Secretary for Policy 
and International Affairs must concur in 
grants or denials of exemption requests under 
this rule. 

Section 27.103 Alternate procedures for 
recIpients in States admInIstering the section 
5. 9. and 9.1 programs 

Section 27.103 provides a slightly different 
procedure for submitting documents under 
this Subpart if a state has elected to 
administer UMTA's sections 5. 9. and 9A 
programs for UMT A. This procedure applies 
to urbanized areas of under 200.000 
population. If a state has made this election. 
the designated state agency is the actual 
recipient of the VMTA funds and the state 
agency. in turn. passes them through to the 
urbanized area. This is similar to the section 
18 program. 

If the election is made. the local recipient 
must send the program required under 
§ 27.85. the slippage report under § 27.89(c). 
the certification and report under § 27.91(f). 
and any compact under § 27.93(c) to the 
deSignated state agency and not to U~1TA. 
(The state would :lave to inform U~ITA when 

a slippage report was received). The 
desi!!nated state agency acts for UMTA to 
review and. as neG~sary. approve these 
documents. In domg so. any deadlines which 
the regulation imposes on UMTA apply to the 
deSIgnated state agency. For example. the 
desi~nated state agency would. under 
§ 27.85(b). h~ve to complete its review of the 
local recipient's program within 120 days of 
its submission. Similarly. the time extensions 
under § 27.85(c) would also apply to. the 
deSignated state agency. 

Section 27.103(b) requires the designated 
state agency to certify to UMTA that the 
recipients in its state are in compliance with 
this Subpart. This certification can cover 
more than o.ne recipient. but it is due to 
UMTA no later than 30 days after the 
designated state agency approves the 
recipient's program. 

It is important to note that the state's 
election to administer these programs is 
voluntary. Any recipient located in a state 
not so electing must send its material to 
UMTA. Also. the provisions in this section do 
not apply to small recipients covered by 
§ 27.91. 

Enforcement Procedures 
Subpart F (§§ 27.121-27.129) of 49 CFR Part 

27 concerns enforcement of the obligations of 
recipients under Subpart E. the mass transit 
program requirements. as well as all the other 
Subparts of this regulation. Briefly. Subpart F 
provides that when. as a result o.f a complaint 
investigation or compliance review. the 
Department learns that a recipient appears to 
be in noncompliance. the Department first 
attempts to resolve the problem informally. 

This informal resolution step is the most 
important part of the enforcement process, 
from the Department's view. At this stage. the 
Department works with the recipient to so.lve 
the planning. management. or operational 
problems that led to the enforcement actio.n. 
The aim o.f the process is not to impose 
sanctions on the recipient. but to correct the 
situation so that the recipient provides 
service to handicapped persons as the 
regulation requires. Only if informal 
resolution fails does the Department reso.rt to 
formal enforcement proceedings. 

If there is reasonable cause for the 
Department to believe that the recipient is in 
noncompliance. and that the noncompliance 
cannot be resolved informally. the 
Department notifies the recipient that it 

proposes to. slIspend. terminate. or refu~e tn 
provide Federill financial assistance to tIl!' 
recipient. The recipient has the npportunltv In 
present its case at a heanng bcfore an 
administrative law judge. The Judge makes a 
recommended decision to the Secretary. who 
may accept. reject. or modify the 
recommended decision. The Secrelilry's 
decision is administratively final (it may be 
reviewed by a Federal court under the 
Administrative Procedure Act) and the 
sanctions the Secretary orders remam in 
effect until the recipient comes into 
compliance with the regulation. 

Any person who wishes to submit a 
complaint aITeging that a recipient is in 
noncompliance with this regulation should 
send the complaint to the followin~ addrc5s: 
Director. Departmental Office o.f Civil Rights. 
U.S. Department of Transportation. 400 7th 
Street. SW .. Washington. DC 20590. 

Noncompliance should be understood 
simply as the failure by a recipient to. do 
what the regulations require of it. or action by 
a recipient contrary to regulatory 
prohibitions. The following are examples (not 
intended to be an exhaustive or exclusive 
list) of conduct under Subpart E that could be 
regarded as noncompliance. for recipients to 
which the various requirements apply: 

• Failure to have a pro.gram consistent 
with the requirements of § 27.81; 

• Failure to follow any of the public 
participation requirements of ~ 27.83; 

• Failure to submit the program documents 
to UMTA within the time framf:s of § 27.85: 

• Failure to make timely changes in a 
program UMTA did not approve as" submitted 
under § 27.85. such that U~A can approve 
the program as consistent with this 
regula tion; 

• Failure to provide service. as required 
under § 27.87; 

• Failure to submit a "slippage report" in 
the circumstances in which § 27.89(c) requires 
one; 

• Failure by a small recipient to certify. 
provide fo.r public participation. or provide 
reports as required under § 27.91. 

The OMB Paperwork Reduction Act 
number for the information collection 
requirements in Subpart E is 2132~530. 
[FR Doc. 86-11571 Filed 5-Z()....86; 8:45 amI 
BILLING CODE 49t1Hl2-M 
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DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

Office of the Secretary 

49 CFR Parts 27 and 609 

I Docket No. 56<1; Notice 86-5] 

Nondiscrimination on the.Basis of 
Handicap in Department of 
Transportation Financial Assistance 
Programs 

AGENCY: Office of the Secretary. DOT. 
ACTION: Notice of proposed rulemaking. . 
SUMMARY: This notice of proposed 
rulemaking (NPRM) requests comment 
on proposed requirements for service to 
handicapped persons on commuter rail 
systems. The proposed rule would 
implement section 504 of the 
RehaiJilitation Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. 
794J and section 317(c) of the Surface 
Transportation Assistance Act of 1982 
(49 U.S.C. 1612(d)) in commuter rail 
programs receiving financial assistance 
from the Department: The notice also 
proposes to remove 49 CFR Part 609 and 
incorporate certain of its pro\'isions into 
49 CFR PCH't 27. 
DATE: Comments should be received by 
August 21. 1986. 
ADDRESS: Comments should De 
addressed to Docket Clerk. Docket 56d. 
Department of Transportation. Room 
4107.400 7th Street. SW .. Washington. 
DC. 20590. Comments will be available 
for review by the public at this address 
from 9:00 a.m. through 5:30 p.m .. Monday 
through Friday. Commenters wishing 
acknowledgement oLtheir comments 
should include a stamped. self­
addressed postcard with their comment. 
The Dockei Clerk will time and date 
stamp the card and return it to the 
COITilllenter. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Rubert C. Ashby. Deputy Assistant 
G?i1cral Counsel for Regulation and 
Edorcement. U.S. Department of 
Transportation. Room 10424.400 7th 
Street. SW .. Washington. DC 20590: 
(202) 42U-4723 (voice) or (202) 755-7687 
(TOO]. The Department of 
Transportation is currently installing a 
new telephone system. As a result. the 
\'oice number is expected to change. 
dlJrin~ July 19&6. to (202) 366-9305. The 
TOO number is not expected to change. 
This :\PR!l.1 has been taped for use by 
v:suLllly·impaired persons. Requests for 
taped copies of the rule should be made 
tu Mr. Ashby. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: The 
purpose of thIS r--;PRM is to request 
(,~lrnments on several actions the 
Department is considering taking that 
are related to the final rule published 

today on mass transit services for 
handicapped persons. The September 3. 
1983. NPRM that led to the final rule did 
not request comments on these specific 
proposals. and we received few 
comments relating to them. In addition. 
with respect to requirements fpr 
commuter rail systems. the Department 
does not have. at the present time, the 
information and analysis we need to 
decide whether to promulgate a final 
rule. 

Commuter Rail 

The preamble to the NPRM asked 
what. if any. provisions the regulation 
should include concerning commuter rail 
operations. The preamble also asked 
what form such a provision should take 
(e.g .. a requirement for key station 
accessibility. special service. or a choice 
between the two). 

Virtually all the handicapped 
commenters on this issue objected to the 
absence of specific commuter rail 
provisions from the NPRM. saying that 
commuter rail systems should be 
required to be fully accessible or that 
some alternative service be mandated. 
Some of these comments suggested that 
commuter rail services be required to 
meet the same criteria as other urban 
mass transit services. Others said that 
the interface between commuter rail and 
urban mass transit systems should also 
be required to be accessible. lest 
transfers from one to the other be 
precluded. A few social service 
organizations and other commenters 
took similar positions. 

The relatively few transit industry 
comments suggested either that there be 
no commuter rail provisions in the final 
rule or that. if there were such 
requirements. the type of service be 
determined locally. Some transit 
industry comments also favored being 
able to count commuter rail accessibility 
costs toward the cost cap. 

A few comments. from commenters in 
various categories. favored the "key 
stations/ accessible rail \'ehicles" 
approach to commuter rail service. 
Others favored alternative service as a 
substitute for, or addition to. accessible 
mainline service. 

In the final rule published today. the 
Department decided against requiring 
recipients to make urban mass transit 
rail systems. such as subways. other 
rapid rail svstems. and light rail 
systems. a~cessible. Urban subway. 
rapid rail. and light rail systems provide 
service within an urbanized area which, 
in most cases, is also served bv a 
reCipient's bus system. An accessible 
bus s~·stem. or a special service system 
meeting service criteria keyed to the bus 
system. can provide service to 

handicapped persons throughout the 
area in which rail service is available to 
the general public. 

Commuter rail may be a different 
case. While portions of commuter rail 
lines obviouslv lie within urbanized 
areas served bV urban mass 
transportation "systems. the major 
function of commuter rail lines is to 
bring commuters to an urban center 
from exurban areas often far outside the 
area served by urban mass transit bus 
or rail svstems. A handicapped 
commuter living outside the urban mass 
transit service area would have no 
UMT A-assisted commuter rail service 
available to him or her at all. unless the 
commuter rail service itself were 
accessible or some substitute were 
provided for it. Consequently. the 
Department has decided to consider 
adding commuter rail requirements. 

It should be emphasized that the 
Department has not made a decision 
concerning what. if any. commuter rail 
requirements we should promulgate. 
Therefore, we are proposing for 
comment various alternative provisions 
on important commuter rail issues. 
These options include mainline 
accessibility with a'l! stations or with 
key stations made acce&sible. substitute 
service. and a provision that would 
allow recipients to choos£' between 
mainline accessibility and substitute 
service. The Department also seeks 
comment on other alternatives. If it 
appears that there is not sufficient 
justification for imposing commuter rail 
requirements, the Department could also 
decide not to promulgate a final rule on 
this subject. 

The commuter rail provisions 
proposed in this r--;PRM include the 
fullowing: 

Section 27.5 Definitions. The 
definition of commuter rail. originally 
published as part of the Department's 
1979 section 504 rule. and deleted by the 
July 19S1 interim final rule (since it did 
not refer to commuter rail 3vstems). 
would be restored. Because" the vehicle 
standards proposed for incorporation 
from 49 CFR Part 609 (see discussion 
below) refer to "rapid rail" and "light 
rail." those definitions would likewise 
be restored. 

Seetio:: 27.81 Program Requirement. 
A n£'w paragraph (b) added to the end of 
this section would make the requirement 
to Mve a program under Subpart E of 49 
CFR Part 27 applicable to recipients of 
financial assistance from the 
Department for commuter rail systems. 

Section 27.85 Submission and 
Renew of Program. A sentence added 
to paragraph (a) of this section would 
provide that commuter rail operators 



A-40 

Federal Register I Vol. 51. No. 100 I Friday. May 23. 1986 I Proposed Rules 19{)33 

would make their program submissions 
by 12 months from the effective date of 
this admenument to Subpart E. 

Sec/ion 2795 Full Performance 
Leve/. The NPR~1 proposes 3 new 
paragraph (e) to this section, setting 
forth requirements for commut~r rail 
service. The NPRM proposes five 
alternatives for comment. 

The first aiternative is to make kev 
sliltions, and at least one car per train. 
accessible to handicapped persons. The 
"key st~tion" idea was developed as 
part of the Department's 1979 section 
504 rule. and its purpose is to result in 
the most important stations being made 
accessible without causing the recipient 
to incur the expense of making all 
stations accessible. The key station 
criteria are also drawn from the 1979 
rule. The Department estimated. for 
purposes of the 1979 rule, that these 
criteria would result in about 40 percent 
of stations b'3coming accessible. The 
Department seeks comment on whether. 
if this alternative is adopted. these 
criteria shouid be modified. 

Because making a commuter rail line 
ac:essible is likely to be a relatively 
capital-intensive effort, this option 
wouid give recipients 30 years. rather 
than six, to meet the scn'ice criteria. 
This lengthened compliance period, 
..... hich also ..... as drawn f!'om the 1979 
rule, is intended to make compliance 
through this approach financially less 
burdensome. However. the recipient 
would. as some comments suggested, 
have to provide interim service (e.g .. by 
demand-responsive motor H'hide) 
during the 30-year phase-in perio.d. The 
Department seeks comment on whether 
this phase-in period is appropriate for 
commuter rail. 

The second alternative is similar to 
the first. except that all stations. rather 
than only key stations. would have to be 
accessible. This would result in greater 
cum'enience for disabled users. possibly 
increasing ridership. However, costs for 
recipients would also be higher than 
under the first option. 

The third proposed approach to 
meeting commuter raIl requirements IS 
substitute service. Substitute servke 
would involve providing service by 
accessible motor vehicle from the 
commuter rail station nearest or most 
convenient to the person's point of 
origin to the station nearest or most 
convenient to his or her destination. 
There ..... ould be the same maxImum six­
year phase-in period as for other modes 
of mass transit. As some commenters to 
the September 1983 NPR~1 suggested. 
this station-to-station service would 
have to meet the same six service 
cirteria that apply to other modes of 
s!;'rvice under Subpart E of the 

regulation. The language of the criteria 
would be modified slightly to fit the 
commuter rail context (e.g .• to refer to 
commuter railline:l and stations). 

The fourth option would allow 
recipients to choose between substitute 
service and accessible mainline serVice. 
This approach would let each recipient 
choose. for each of its commuter rail 
lines. to comply either by meeting the 
requirements for accessible mainline 
service (as in option 1 or 2) or the 
requirements for substitute service (as in 
option 3). The only constraint on the 
recipient's discretion would be that all 
of any given commuter rail line would 
have to comply in the same way. Under 
all of the options, a commuter rail line 
that already met the requirements of 
§ 27.73 (requirements for intercity rail 
systems) would be deemed to comply 
with the commuter rail requirements. 

The Department also seeks comment 
on other options or variations of the 
options described above. For example. 
should the Department require feeder 
service to transport handicapped . 
persons to accessible commuter rail 
stations? To improve cost-effectiveness 
of service. should recipients be able to 
terminate their accessible rail or 
substitute service at the first connecting 
point with other urban mass transit 
services that handicapped persons can 
use? On the other hand. would requiring 
handicapped persons to transfer in this 
situation be too inconvenient? Other 
suggestions are welcome. 

The fifth option under consideration is 
a no-action alternative. under which no 
commuter rail provision would be added 
to the rule. 

It is the Department's understanding 
that. like other mass transit programs. 
Federally-assisted commuter rail 
systems use their UMTA assistance to 
support overall operations. The 
Federally-assisted program or activity. 
therefore. is the entire commuter rail 
system. Section 504 of the Rehabilitation 
Act of 1973 is a basis for imposing 
requirements only on the specific 
program or activity for which Federal 
assistance is provided. If a particular 
commuter rail line, for example. does 
not receive Federal financIal assistance. 
it is not covered under section 504. This 
is true even if the operator rl:ceives 
Federal assistance for other activities. 

Sectioll 27.97 Limit on Required 
Expenditures. A number of commenters 
on the September 1983 NPRM suggested 
that the limit on required expenditures 
apply to commuter rail systems, or that 
costs of commuter rail services for 
handicapped persons count toward 
recipients' overall cost limit. For the 
same reasons that we applied a cost 
limit to other modes of service for 

disabled persons. we are proposinlol that 
a cost limit should apply to commuter 
rail. For purposes of this NPRM. we are 
proposing two options for how the cost 
limit would apply to commuter rail. 

We are concerned that counting costs 
of both commuter rail accessibilitv or 
substitute service and urban acce~sible 
bus or special service toward the same 
limit on required expenditures could 
create problems. such as a lack of 
balance between commuter rail and 
urban transit expenditures. that could 
impede progress toward the full 
performance level in one of the systems. 
Consequently. the Department's first 
option IS that recipients which have 
both commuter rail and other urban 
mass transit systems would calculate 
the limit on required expenditures 
separately for each. 

The Department's second option 
would modify this approach somewhat. 
It is possible that. for some recipients 
who operate both commuter rail and 
other urban mass transit systems. it 
would be more cost-effective to divert 
resources from commuter rail 
accessibility to other transit services for 
handicapped persons. A provision 
permitting recipients to lower their 
commuter rail cost limit by an amount 
equivalent to expenditures above their 
urban mass transit cost limit could gIve 
recipients greater flexibility in such 
situations. The Department also seeks 
comment on whether, if such a system 
were put into place. there should be a 
limit to "transfers" of this kind. 

Sec/ion 27.99 Eligible Expenses. This 
section would be amended to provide 
that the capital and operating expenses 
of substitute service systems for 
commuter rail, and the incremental 
capital and operating expenses of 
accessible commuter rail systems. are 
eligible expenses. They would be 
eligible with respect to the separatc 
commuter rail cost limit. This section 
would also regard costs of compliance 
with the facility and vehicle standards 
of § § 27.105 and 27.107 as eligible. 

Questions for Regulatory Analysis. In 
preparing a regulatory impact analysis 
or evaluation concerning commuter rail 
service for di~bled persons, the 
Department will seek information to 
answer the following questions. among 
others: 

1. How many handicapped persons 
live in corridors now served by 
commuter rail systems? 

2. How many of these persons are 
unable, by reason of handicap, to use 
the existing commuter rail service? 

3. How many of these persons now 
use other meims of transportation for 
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destmations sp.rved by commuter rail 
service (e.~ .. private cars. van pools)? 

4. How many of these persons would 
be likely to use an accessible commuter 
rail sp.rvice in which (a) key stations. or 
(b) all stations. were accessible? 

5. How many of these persons would 
be likelv to use a motor vehicle-based 
substitute sen'ice system? 

6. r,:"en the likely user population. 
how lIldny annual trips by handicapped 
persons who cannot now use the 
commuter rail system would be 
generated by (a) an accessible 
commuter rail system with key stations 
accessible. (b) an accessible commuter 
rail system with all stations accessible. 
or (c) a motor vehicle-based substiiute 
service system? 

7. What are likely to be the 
incremental capital and operating costs 
(per year and over 30 years) of the three 
alternatives described in question 6? 

8. What is the likelihood that the 
bendits (Le .. usage) of the various 
alternatives under discussion will justify 
the costs? 
The Department requests assistance 
from commenters in providing 
information to help answer these and 
other rele\ ant questions. The 
Departmpnt is aware of two significant 
studies on Cf)mmuter rail accest;ibility 
that are now underwav. The De'Jartment 
hopes to make use of these stud'ies and. 
to the extent still relevant. data from 
studies the Department has conducted in 
the past [e.g .. the so-called "321 Studies" 
conducted some years ago). If the 
information from these studies is not 
sufficient to enable the Department to 
make a final decision on this subject. we 
anllcipate performing a study 
(analo~ous to those used in the 
Regu\ator~' Impar:t Analysis for the final 
rule pl.biished today) that would 
provide the information needed as a 
basis for a final decision. 

Withdrawal of 49 CFR Part 609 

~9 CFR Part 609 contains a varietv of 
standards for vehicles and fixed " 
facilities. as well as procedural sections 
COnCefntnll special efforts to be made in 
prOntlJnll transportation services to 
bndicapped persons. There has been 
some clHHusion about the legal status of 
thIS Part. The preamble to the 
Department's 1979 section 504 rule 
n:en.ior.ed that Part 609 had been 
"suol~rseded." but Part 609 was never 
withdrawn from the Code of Federal 
Regula lions. The Department's July 1981 
intprim final rule withdrew the mass 
transit portion of the 1979 rule. noting 
~hat Pdrt 509 had ne,'er been withdrawn 
Lut nGt orherwise clarifying its status. 

The Department believes that manv of 
the pro\':siolls of Part 609 are obsoiet"e 

and/ or cover rna tters now covered by 
the new Subpart E. For these reasons. 
these provisions should be withdrawn. 
On the other hand. 3S discussed below. 
the provisions of Part 609 concerning 
vehicle and facility standards and the 
reduced fare program are still import'ant. 
They should be retained and any 
uncertainty about their legal status 
ended (it is the Department's position 
that they remain in effect). For these 
rf:asons. the Department is proposing to 
withdraw Part 609 and to add to the new 
49 CFR Part 27. Subpart E. revised and 
updated versions of Part 609's vehicle 
and facility standards and reduced fare 
program provision. 

Facility and Vehicle Standards; Reduced 
Fare Program 

The Department proposes to add a 
new § 27.105 to the regulation. which 
would incorporate fixed facility 
standards now found in § 609.13. This 
inclusion responds to requests by 
commenters on the September 1983 
NPRM for fixed facilitv standards in the 
rule. These standards have been in 
place for some time, are familiar to 
recipients. and are not onerous or costly 
to ccmply with. This section would 
contain a provision concerning the 
station-rail car interface. which a 
ccommenter cited as a continuing 
problem in some new rail systems. 

The proposed § 27.107 would contain 
standards related to accessibility 
features for bus. rapid rail. light rail. and 
other vehicles. The four paragraphs of 
this section would incorporate the 
substCince of § § 609.15-609.21. 

There would be onlv one substantive 
change in these provi~ions. The NPRM 
would delete § 609.15(a) through (cl. 
which deals with the so-called 
"Transbus" specifications. which the 
Department determined. in 1979. could 
not practically be implemented. and a 
requirement for an accessibility option 
on all transit buses. which is obsolete in 
light of the publication of the new 
Subpart E. it should be pointed out that 
the standards of § 27.107 would apply to 
all new vehicles in the categories 
covered by the section. not just those 
that are purchased specifically to meet 
the full performance level of § 27.95. 

The Department seeks comment on 
an~ additional accessibility features 
v\,'hich should be included in these 
provisions. or any modifications or 
deletions which the Department should 
make to these provisions. 

The current 49 CFR 609.23 rf'quires 
recipients to provide half fares for 
elderly and handicapped persons during 
off-peak travel times. This proYision 
would be incorporated in the new 49 
CFR 27.109. The only change between 

the present and proposed version of the 
pro"ision involved the substitution of a 
reference to the current section 9 
program for a reference to the section 5 
program. which it replaced. 

Definition of "Accessible" 

The DepHrtment is proposing to 
celete, from § 27.5. the definition of 
"accessible." The rationale for this 
proposal is that the specific 
requirements for various modes of 
transportation and facilities. together 
with the references to the Uniform 
Federal Accessibility Standards (UFAS) 
now incorporated in Part 27. make this 
definition unnecessary. The Department 
seeks comment on whether there is any 
remaining need for this definition. 

Regulatory Process Matters 

This NPRM is a significant regulation 
under the Department's Regulatory 
Policies and Procedures. since its 
commuter rail provisions may be costly 
and controversial. The rule may be a 
major rule under Executive Order 12291: 
because the Department does not have 
sufficient data concerning the costs of 
compliance with its proposed commuter 
rail requirements. we are unsure of 
whether it would result in costs of O\'er 
S100 million per year. The Department 
does not have sufficient information on 
which to base a regulatory evaluation or 
impact analysis. and we have not 
prepared such a document at this time. 
If we decide to promulgate a final rule 
on commuter rail systems. we intend to 
prepare a regulatory evaluation or· 
impact analysis. as appropriate. 

The other proposals in this NPRM­
concerning the withdrawal of Part 609 
and incorporation of some of its 
provisions in Part 27-are not expected 
to have any significant economic 
impacts. They basically involve moving 
existing provisions to a different part of 
the Code of Federal Regulations. We do 
not anticipate preparing a regulatory 
impact analysis or evaluation on these 
subjects. 

The Department certifies under the 
criteria of the Regulatory Flexibility Act 
that this proposal. if promulgated as a 
final rule. would not have a Significant 
effect on a substantial number of sma)) 
entities. Only the commuter rail portion 
of this NPRM would have a Significant 
economic effect. There are no commuter 
rail operators. to our knowledge. that 
could be considered small entities. 

This NPRM has been reviewed and 
approved by the Department of Justice 
under Executive Order 12250 and by the 
Office of r.,·lanagement and Budget under 
Executive Order 12291. 
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List of Subjects in 49 CFR Part 27 

Handicapped. Mass transportation. 
Issued this 19th day of May. 1986. at 

WasninRton. DC. 
Elizabeth Hanford Dole. 
Secretary of Transportation. 

For the reasons described in the 
preamble. the Department proposes the 
following: 

PART 609-rREMOVED] 

1. To amend Title 49. Code of Federal 
Regulations. by removing Part 609 
thereof. 

PART 27-{AMENDED] 

la. The authority citation for Part 27 
continues to read: 

Authoritv: Sec. 504 of the Rehabilitation 
Act of 1973. as amended [29 U.S.C. 794); sec. 
16(a) of the Urban Mass Transportation Act 
of 1964. as amended (49 U.S.C. 1612(a)); sec. 
165(b) of the Federal-Aid Highway Act of 
1973. as amended. 23 U.S.C. 142nl. Subpart E 
is also issued under sec. 317(c) of the Surface 
Transportation Assistance Act of 1982 (49 
U.S.C.1612(dJ). 

§ 27.5 [Amended] 

2. To amend § 27.5 ("Definitions"). in 
Title 49. Code of Federal Regulations. by 
adding the following paragraphs. to be 
inserted among the existing paragraphs 
in alohabetical order: 

"Commuter rail" means that portion of 
mainline railroad transportation 
operations which encompasses urban 
passenger train services for local short­
distance travel between a central city 
and adjacent suburbs and which is 
characterized by multi-trip tickets. 
specific station-to-station fares. railroad 
employment practices. and usually only 
one or two stations in the central 
busmess district. 

"Light rail" means a streetcar type 
transit vehicle railway operated on city 
streets. semi-private rights-of-way. or 
exclusive private rights-of-way. 

"Rapid rail" means a subway-type 
transit vehicle railway operaied on 
exclusive rights-oi-way with high-level 
platform stations. 

3. To amend § 27.5 ("Definitions") in 
Title 49. Code of Federal Regulations. by 
deleting the definition of "accessible." 

4. To amend § 27.81 ("Program 
Requirement"). in Title 49. Code of 
Federal RegulatIOns. by designating the 
existing paragraph of this section as 
paragraph (a) thereof. and by adding the 
following paragraph (b): 

§ 27.81 [Amended] 

(b) Recipients of financial assistance 
from the Department of Transportation 

for commuter rail s\'stems shall 
establish a program meeting the 
requirements of paragraph (a) of this 
section. However. a recipient is not 
required to establish such a program 
concerning any commuter rail line 
which. on the date the program would 
otherwise be due. is in full complianc& 
with the requirements of 49 CFR 27.73. 

5. To amend § 27.85 ("Submission and 
Review of Program"). in Title 49. Code 
of Federal Regulations. by adding the 
following paragraph (d); 

§ 27.85 [Amended] 
• 

(d) (1) With respect to commuter rail 
systems. commuter rail operators shall 
submit their programs and supporting 
materials within 12 months of the 
effective date of this paragraph. 

(2) A commuter rail operator which. 
because a commuter rail line is in full 
compliance with 49 CFR 27.73 within 12 
months of the effective date of this 
paragraph. is not required to establish a 
program with respect to that line shall 
submit. in lieu of a program. a 
certification of its compliance with 
§ 27.73. 

(3) If a commuter rail operator 
receives its federal financial assistance 
from the Federal Railroad 
Administration (FRA) rather than from 
UMTA, the recipient shall submit all 
required materials to FRA. 

6. To amend § 27.95 ("Full 
Performance Level"). in Title 49. Code of 
Federal Regulations. by adding a new 
paragraph (f). to read as follows: 

§ 27.95 [Amended] 
• 

Option 1 

(f) Criteria for Commuter Rail 
Systems. The criteria applicable to each 
commuter rail line on a commuter rail 
system receiving financial assistance 
from the Department of Transportation 
are the following: 

(1) All stations shall be accessible to 
handicapped persons who can use steps. 
and key stations shall be accessible to 
wheelchair users. For purposes of 
commuter rail service. key stations are 
those that are: 

(i) Transfer points on a rail line or 
between rail lines: 

(ii) Major interchange points with 
other transportation modes; 

(iii) End stations. unless an end 
station is close to another accessible' 
station; 

(iv) Stations serving major activity 
centers. including government and 
employment centers. institutions of 
higher education. and hospitals or other 
major health care facilities; 

(v) Stations that are special trip 
generators for large numbers of 
handicapped persons; and 

(vi) Stations that are distant from 
other accessible stations. 

(2) Existing key stations shall be 
deemed to be accessible for purposes of 
this paragraph if they-

(i) Include. or are altered to include. 
the features listed in sections 4.1.6(3) 
(a)-(d) and section 4.1.6(4) of the 
standards referenced in § 27.67(d) of this 
Part: and 

(ii) Include the features described in 
§ 27.73(a)(1)(ii) of this Part. 

(3) Existing non-key stations shall be 
deemed to be accessible if they meet the 
requirements applicable to key stations •. 
except that otherwise accessible routes . 
that do not comply with section 4.3.8 of 
the standards referenced in § 27.67(d) of 
this Part shall comply with sections 
4.9.2-4.9.6 of those standards. 

(4) All vehicles shall be accessible to 
handicapped persons who can use steps. 
and at least one vehicle per train must 
be accessible to wheelchair users. All 
vehicles on commuter rail trains shall 
have clearly marked priority seating for 
handicapped persons. and vehicles 
accessible to wheelchair users shall 
display the international accessibility 
symbol. 

(5) The fares charged handicapped 
persons using the accessible commuter 
rail service shall be no higher than those 
charged other users for a trip between 
the same stations at the same time. 
Reduced. off-peak fares for elderly and 
handicapped persons shall be in effect 
on the accessible commuter rail service. 

(6) The recipient shall ensure that 
each accessible commuter rail line 
meets the requirements of this section 
by a date 30 years from the date UMTA 
approves its program. In the meantime. 
the recipient shall provide interim 
service by accessible motor vehicle 
which meets a significant fraction of the 
actual transportation needs of 
handicapped persons who cannot use 
the commuter rail line until it is made 
accessible. 

Option 2 

(f) Criteria for Commuter Rail 
Systems. The criteria applicable to each 
commuter rail line on a commuter rail 
system receiving financial assIstance 
from the Department of Transportatioa 
are the following; 

(1) All stations shall be accessible to 
handicapped persons who can use steps 
and to wheelchair users. 

(2) Stations shall be deemed to be 
accessible for purposes of this 
paragraph if they 
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Ii llnciude. or are altered to include. 
the features iisted in sections 
4·I.IWI)[d)-ld) and section 4.1.6(4) of the 
standards referenced in § 27.67(d) of this 
Pdrt: and 

[iiI Include the features described in 
§ 27.7:1[a](1 )(ii) of this Part. 

(3) All vehicles shall be accessible to 
handicapped persons who can use steps. 
and at lcast one vehicle per train must 
be accessible to wheelchair users. All 
vehicles on commuter rail trains shall 
have clearly marked priority seating for 
handicapped persons. and vehicles 
Hccesslble to wheelchair users shall 
displilY the international accessibility 
symbol. 

(4) The filres charged handicapped 
persons using the accessible commuter 
rilil service shall be no higher than those 
r.hilrged other users for a trip between 
'the same stations at the same time. 
Reduced. off-peak fares for elderlv and 
handicapped persons shall be in ~ffect 
on the accessible commuter rail service. 

(5) The recipient shall ensure that 
each accessible commuter rail line 
meets the requirements of this section 
by a date 30 years from the date UMTA 
approves its program. In the meantime. 
the reCipient shall provide interim 
service by accessible motor vehicle 
which meets a significant fraction of the 
actual transportation needs of 
hHndicapped persons who cannot use 
the commuter rail line until it is made 
ilccessible. 

Option 3 

(f) Cntpria for Commuter Rail 
S.I'stPnls. Each commuter rail line on a 
commuter rail system receiving financial 
assistance from the Department of 
TransportatIOn shall provide. on the 
r('qu'.~SI of an eligible handicapped 
persun. substitute service bv accessible 
mutor "dllcle from the cominuter rail 
stcltlon nearest or most convenient to 
the hillldicapped person's point of origin 
tu th!' r:ommuter rail station nearest or 
most convenient to the person's 
d('stinatJOn. The substitute service shall 
meet the following service criteria: 

(1) l:.'ji,~;biii/y. All persons who. by 
reaSlln of handicap. are physically 
ullable to use the recipient's commuter 
rail s~'stem shall be eligible to use the 
reclfllt'!lt's substitute service. 

(2J liesponse Time. The recipient shall 
I'IlStire !hilt service is provided to a 
h;lndlC~apped person who requests it 
\\I!hin 24 hours of the request. 

10lJ lI<'slnc/ions or Priorities Based on 
Trip Purpose, The recipient shall not 
Im~use priorities or restrictions.based 
(In !flp purpose on users of the substitute 
~,lr'·lce. 

(41 S"rl'ice Area. Substitute service' 
,hall be prOVided. upon request. among 

all stations served by the recipient's 
commuter rail service. 

(5) Fares. The fare for a trip charged a 
handicapped person using the substitute 
service shall be comparable to that 
charged other users of the recipient's 
commuter rail service for a trip between 
the same stations at the sametime. 

(6) Hours and Days of Service. 
Substitute servIce shall be available 
throughout the same days and hours ~s 
the recipient's commuter rail service for 
the general public. 

Option 4 

(f) Criteria for Commuter Rail 
Systems. Each commuter rail line on a 
commuter rail system receiving financial 
assistance from the Department of 
Transportation shall consist of meeting 
the criteria of either subparagraph (1) 
[Le .• requirements for mainline 
accessibility] or subparagraph (2) [i.e .• 
requirements for substitute service] of 
this paragraph. Each line shall meet the 
requirements of the applicable 
subparagraph for its entire length. A 
commuter rail line which is in full 
compliance with the requirements of 
§ 27.73 shall be deemed to comply with 
this paragraph. 

Option 5 

No further regulatory action. 
7. To amend § 27.97 ("'Limit on 

Required Expenditures") in Title 49. 
Code of Federal Regulations. by adding 
a new paragraph (d). to read as follows: 

§ 27.97 [Amended) 

Option 1 

(d) Commuter Rail. The limit on 
required expenditures for commuter rail 
service shall be computed separately by 
any reCipient that pro\'ides both 
commuter rail service and urban mass 
transportation service by bus or other 
means. 

Option 2 

(d) Commuter Rai/' The limit on 
required expenditures for commuter rail 
service shall be computed separately by 
any recipient that provides both 
commuter rail service and urban mass 
transportation service by bus or other 
means. Prol·ided. that such a recipient 
rna" reduce the amount of its commuter 
raii limit on required expenditures for a 
given fiscal year by the amount in 
excess of its limit on required • 
expenditures for other mass .transit 
services for handicapped persons it 
expended for such services in the 
previous fiscal year. 

§ 27.99 [Amended) 
S. To amend § 27.99 ("EligiLle 

Expenses") in Title 49. Code of Federal 
Regulations. by removing. in paragraph 
(b)(5) thereof. the words "49 CFR 
609.23."' and substituting the words "49 
CFR 27.109."' 

9. To amend § 27.99 ("Eligible 
Expenses"). in Title 49. Code of Federal 
Regulations. by adding new 
subparagraphs (bJ(7) and (b)(S) thereof. 
to read as follows: 

(b)· •• 
(7) Capital and operating costs of 

substitute service systems for commuter 
rail: incremental capital and operating 
costs of accessible commuter rail 
systems. 

(8) Incremental costs of compliance 
with § § 27.105 and 27.107 of this 
Subpart. 

10. To amend Subpart E. in Title 49. 
Code of Federal Regulations. Part 27. bf 
adding new §§ 27.105. :17.107. and 27.109. 
to read as follows: 

§ 27.105 Standards for fixed facilities. 
(a) Except as otherwise provided in 

paragraph (c) of this section. every fixed 
facility-including every station. 
terminal. building or .other facility­
designed. constructed. or altered after 
the effective date of this section with 
UMTA assistance. the intended use for 
which either will require that such fixed 
facility be accessible to the public or 
may result in the employment therein of 
physically handicapped persons. shall 
be designed. constructed. or altered in 
accordance with the accessibility 
standards referenced in § 27.67(d) of this 
Part. 

(b) In addition to the standards of 
paragraph (a) of this section. the 
following standards apply to rail 
facilities covered by that paragraph: 

(1) Travel distance for wheelchair 
users. In designing new underground or 
elevated transit stations. careful 
attention should be given to the location 
and number of elevators or other 
vertical circu'lation devices in order to 
minimize the extra distance which 
wheelchair users and other persons who 
cannot negotiate steps may have to 
travel compared to nonnandicapped 
persons. 

(2) International accessibility symbol. 
The international accessibility symbol 
shall be displayed at wheelchair 
accessible entrance(s) to buildings that 
meet the standards. 

(3) Fare vending and collection 
systems. Transit fare vending and 
collection systems shall be designed so 
as not to prevent effective utilization of 
the transportation system by elderly and 
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handicapped persons. Each station shall 
include a fare control area with at least 
one entrance with a clear opening at 
least 3: inches wide when open. 

(4) Boarding plotforms. All boarding 
platform edges bordering a drop-off or 
other dangerous condition shall be 
marked with a warning device 
consisting of a strip of floor material 
differing in color and textnre from the 
remaining floor surface. The design of 
boarding platforms for level-entry 
vehicles shall be coordinated with the 
vehicle design in order to minimize the 
gap between platform and vehicle 
doorway and to permit safe passage by 
wheelchair users and other elderly and 
handicapped persons. 

(c) The standards established in 
paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section do 
not apply to: 

(1) The design. construction. or 
alteration of any portion of a fixed 
facility which need not. because of its 
intended use. be made accessible to. or 
usable by. the public or by physically 
handicapped persons; 

(2) The alteration of an existing fixed 
facility to the extent that the alteration 
does not involve the installation of. or 
work on. existing stairs. doors. 
eleva1ors. toilets. entrances. drinking 
fountains. floors. telephone locations. 
curbs. parking areas. or any other 
facilities susceptible of installation or 
improvements to accommodate the 
physically handicapped (the standards 
do not apply to unaltered elements or 
spaces of an existing fixed.facility 
except as called for by section 4.1.6(3). 
of the standards referenced in 
§ 27.67(d)(2); 

(3) The alteration of an existing fixed 
facility, or of such portions thereof. to 
which application of the standards is 
not structurally possible; and 

(4) The construction or alteration of a 
fixed facility for which a recipient has, 
prior to the effective date of this section. 
issued a formal invitation for bids to 
perform such construction or alteration. 

(d) The final project application for 
any project that includes the design, 
construction, or alteration of a fixed 
facility subject to paragraph (a) of this 
section shall contain one of the 
folluwing: (1) An assurance that the 
standards of paragraph (a) of this 
section will be adhered to in the design. 
construction. or alteration of such 
facility: (2) a request for a finding that 
the project is within one of the 
exceptions set out in paragraph [c) of 
this section (the specific exception being 
identified). with appropriate supporting 
material: or (3) a request pursuant to 
§ 27.101 for the technical exemption 
from the standards of paragraphs (a) 
and (b) of this section, with appropriate 

supporting material (including, where 
applicable, a request for a waiver of the 
requirements of the Architectural 
Barriers Act of 1968, as amended). 

§ 27.107 Standards for vehicles. 
(a) Buses. The following standards 

apply to all new transit buses exceeding 
22 feet in length for which procurement 
solicitations are issued after the date 
this section becomes effective: 

(1) Priority seating signs. In order to 
maximize the safety of elderly and 
handicapped persons, each vehicle shall 
contain clearly legible signs which 
indicate that seats in the front of the 
vehicle are priority seats for elderly and 
handicapped persons, and which 
encourage other passengers to make 
such seats available to elderly and 
handicapped persons who wish to use 
them. 

(2) Interior handrails and stanchions. 
(i) Handrails and stanchions shall be 
provided in the entranceway to the 
vehicle in a configuration which allows 
elderly and handicapped persons to 
grasp such assists from outside the 
vehicle while starting to board. and to 
continue using such assists throughout 
the boarding and fare collection 
processes. The configuration of the 
passenger assist system shall include a 
rail across the front of the interior of the 
vehicle which shall serve both as an 
assist and as a barrier to reduce the 
possibility of passengers sustaining 
injuries on the fare collection device or 
windshield in the event of sudden 
deceleration. The rail shall be located to 
allow passengers to lean against it for 
security while paying fares. 

(ii) Overhead handrails shall be 
provided which shall be continuous 
except for a gap at the rear doorway. 

(iii) Handrails and stanchions shall be 
provided which shall be sufficient to 
permit safe onboard circulation. seating 
and standing assistance, and 
upboarding by elderly and handicapped 
persons. 

(3) Floor and step surfaces. (i) All 
floors and steps shall have slip-resistant 
surfaces. 

(ii) All step edges shall have a band of 
bright contrasting color(s) running the 
full width of the step. 

(4) Lighting. (i) Any stepwell 
immediately adjacent to the driver shall 
have, when the door is open, at least 2 
foot-candles of illumination measured 
on the step tread. 

(ii) Other stepwells shall have. at all 
times, at least 2 foot-candles of 
illumination measured on the step tread. 

(iii) The vehicle doorways shall have 
outside Jight(s) which provide at least 1 
foot-candle of illumination on the street 
surface for a distance of 3 feet from all 

points on the bottom step tread edge. 
Such light(s) shall be located brlow 
window level and shielded to protect 
the eyes of entering and exiting 
passengers. 

(5) Fare collection. The farebox shall 
be located as far forward as practicable 
and shall not obstruct traffic in the 
vestibule. 

(6) Destination and route signs. Each 
vehicle shall have illuminated signs on 
the front and boarding side of the 
vehicle. 

(b) Rapid Rail Vehicles. The following 
standards apply to all rapid rail vehicles 
.for which procurement solicitations are 
issued after the effective date of this 
section: 

(1) Doorways. (i) Passenger doorways: 
on vehicle sides shall have clear 
openings at least 32 inches wide when 
open. 

(ii) The international accessibility 
symbol shall be displayed on the 
exterior of each vehicle operating on a 
wheelchair accessible rapid rail system. 

(iii) Audible warning signals shall be 
provided to alert elderly and 
handicapped persons of closing doors. 

(iv) Where the vehicle will operate in 
a wheelchair accessible station, t.he 
design of vehicles shall be coordinated 
with the boarding platform design in 
order to minimize the gap between 
vehicle doorway and the platform .and to 
permit safe passage by wheelchair users 
and other elderly and handicapped 
persons. 

(2) Priority seating signs. In order to 
maximize the safety of elderly and 
handicapped persons, each vehicle shall 
contain clearly legible signs which 
indicate that certain seats are priority 
seats for elderly and handicapped 
persons and which encourage other 
passengers to make such seats available 
to elderly and handicapped persons who 
wish to use them. 

(3) Interior handrails and stanchions. 
(i) Handrails and stanchions shall be 
sufficient to permit safe boarding, 
onboard circulation. seating and 
standing assistance, and unboarding by 
elderly and handicapped persons. 

(ii) Handrails, stanchions, and seats 
shall be located so as to allow a 
wheelchair user to enter the vehicle and 
position the wheelchair in a locatIOn 
which does not obstruct the movement 
of other passengers. 

(iii) Floor surfaces. All floors shall 
have slip-resistant surfaces. 

(e) Light Rail Vehicles. The following 
standards apply to all light rail vehicles 
for which procurement solicitations are 
issued after the effective date of this 
section: 
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(1) Doorways. (i) Pa!lsenger doorways 
on vehicle sides shall have clear 
openings at least 32 inches wide when 
open. 

(ii) The international accessibility 
symbol shall be displayed on the 
cxterior of each vehicle operating on a 
wheelchair accessible light rail system. 

(iii) Audible warning signals shall be 
provided to alert elderly and 
handicapped persons of closing doors. 

(iv) The design of level-entry vehicles 
shall be coordinated with the boarding 
platform design in order to minimize the 
gap between the vehicle doorway and 
the platform and to permit safe passage 
by wheelchair users and other elderly 
and handicapped persons. 

(2) Priority seating signs. In oruer to 
maximize the safety of elderly and 
handicapped persons. each vehicle shall 
contain cleaTly legible signs which 
indicate that certain seats are priority 
spats for elderly and handicapped 
persons and which encourage other 
passengers to make such seats available 
to elderly and handicapped persons who 
wish to use them. 

(3) Interior handrails and stanchions. 
Ii) On vehicles which require use of 
steps in the boarding process. handrails 
lind stanchions shall be provided in the 
entrancewav to the vehicle in a 
confi~uratioj, which allows elderly and 
handicapped persons to grasp such 

assists from outside the vehicle while 
starting to board. and to continue using 
such assists throughout the boarding 
process. 

(ii) On level-entry vehicles. handrails. 
stanchions. and seats shall be located so 
as to allow a wheelchair user to enter 
the vehicle and position the wheelchair 
in a location which does not obstruct the 
movement of other passengers. 

(iii) On all vehicles. handrails and 
stanchions shall be sufficient to permit 
safe boarding. onhoard circulation. 
seating and standing assistance. and 
unbO!lrding by elderly and handicapped 
pcrsons. 

(4) Floor and step surfaces. (i) All 
floors and steps shall have slip-resistant 
surfaces. 

(ii) Any step edges shall have a band 
of bright contrasting color(s) running the 
full width of the step. 

(5) Lighting in step-entry. (i) Any 
stepwell immediately adjacent to the 
driver shall have. when the door is open. 
at least 2 foot-candles of illumination 
measured on the step tread. 

(ii) Other stepwells shall have. at all 
times. at least 2 foot-candles of 
illumination measured on the step tread. 

(iii) The vehicle doorways shall have 
outside lights which provide at least 1 
foot-candle of illumination on the street 
surface for a distance of 3 feet from all 
points on the bottom step tread edge. 

Such lights shall be located below 
window level and shielded to protect 
the eyes of entering and exiting 
passengers. 

(d) Other Vehicles. Requirements for 
vehicles not covered by this section will 
be determined by UMT A on a case-by­
case basis as part of the project 
approval process. 

§ 27.109 Reduced fares. 

Applicants for or recipients of 
financial assistance under section 9 of 
the Urban Mass Transportation Act of 
1964. as amended. shall. as a condition 
of receiving such assistance. give 
satisfactory assurances. in such manner 
and form as may be required by the 
Urban Mass Transportation 
Administrator. that the rates charged 
elderly and handicapped persons during 
nonpeak hours for transportation 
utilizing or involving the facilities and 
equipment of the project financed with 
assistance under section 9 will not 
exceed one-half of the rates generally 
applicable to other persons at peak 
hours. whether the operation of such 
facilities and equipment is hy the 
applicant or is by another entity under 
lease or otherwise. 

[FR Doc 86-11572 Filed 5-20-86; 8:45 am) 
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Exhibit 1 (continued) 

MR. GLASHEEN: Good afternoon, Ladies and Gentlemen . . 
My name is Michael Glasheen. I am the transit planner for 

the City of Racine and will be the moderator for today's 

public hearing. 

The format of this public hearing is very simple. I will 

offer a few prepared remarks and then ask for your comments, 

suggestions, and questions. Comments and suggestions will be 

accepted as presented. Questions we'll do our best to answer. 

All remarks are being transcribed by a court stenographer 

and will be included in the final report. 

On May 23, 1986, the U.S. Department of Transportation, 

Urban Mass Transportation Administration issued amended 

regulations governing nondiscrimination on the basis of handi-

cap in federally assisted public transportation programs 

relative to Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973. 

One of the requirements of this new regulation is the 

establishment of a program for providing public transportation 

service to transportation handicapped individuals. The 

development process must allow for a 60-day comment period 

during which time at least one public hearing must be held. 

We are 30 days into the comment period, and this is the 

required public hearing. I do have four extra copies of a 

draft report of our proposed program, prepared at our request 

by the Southeastern Wisconsin Regional Planning Commission. 

I will take some time today to discuss and explain the draft 

report and then open the hearing for comments or statements 
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Exhibit 1 (continued) 

by interested individuals or agencies. If you have a prepared 

statement, you may read it into the record: though you may 

simply give it to the transcriptionist and it will be included 

in the official record of these proceedings. As I said 

before, everything said today is being transcrihed and will be 

included in the official record and will be sent to the U.S. 

Department of Transportation along with the final report. 

The report is broken down into six categories. Section 

One reviews past actions taken by the city to comply with 

federal laws and regulations in this matter. Section Two 

describes the existing specialized transportation service 

provided by the city. The third section summarizes the 

requirements. Section Four discusses a series of options 

which the city could choose from. Sp.ction Five describes a 

recommended program, and Section Six provides a summary of the 

previous five chapters. 

The city has taken the position in the past that it is 

opposed to providing wheelchair lifts on main line city transit 

coaches. We feel that. this option does not provide the 

needed mobility to the disabled community in a climate such as 

Racine's. It is with this position in mind that the city has 

continued to fund door-to-door transportation throughout the 

years. As its current special efforts strategy, the City of 

Racine annually contributes funds to the transportation program 

administered by Racine County to support the operation of service 
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Exhibit 1 (continued) 

designed to provide mobility to all transportation handicapped 

persons within Racine County living east of US 45. All buses 

used for this service are lift equipped, and there are six 

buses available for the service. The service is available on 

a 24-hour advanced reservation basis, with piCkup required 

within 20 minutes of requested pick-up time. The service is 

available to users between 7 a.m. and 6:30 p.m. on weekdays 

and 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. on ~aturdays. No service is available 

on Sundays or holidays. Priority is given to medical, nutri­

tional, and work-related trips. Fares vary based on a zone 

system with the average fare in 1987 being about $1.25 per trip. 

This compares with a per-trip cost of $7.20. 

The new regulations included specific provisions directed 

at ensuring adequate transportation for the transportation 

handicapped. The information on these requirements can be 

found in the May 23, 1986, Register, which is part and parcel 

of the program which was handed out. The Federal Register can 

be difficult to read, so I will very briefly summarize what is 

required. The intent of the regulation is to ensure adequate 

public transportation service for handicapped persons without 

placing undue cost burdens on grant recipients. A grant 

recipient has three options available for the provision of 

service: Demand responsive accessible service, fixed routes 

accessible service, or a combination of the two above. 

There are minimum service criteria that must be met, subject 
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Exhibit 1 (continued) 

to the funding restrictions. They are available to persons 

physically unable to use regular bus service, serving the 

same geographic area with comparable fares and comparable time 

of service. There should be no restrictions or priorities 

based on trip purposes, and the response time must be reasonable. 

The federal funding referred to earlier is a level of 

three percent of your federal operating assistance over the past 

three years. If all criteria cannot be met under the funding 

limit, the city can reduce expenditures down to that limit by 

modifying one or more of the six service criteria, with the 

exception of service eligibility. How we modify that program 

is why we are here today, and why we have a 60-day public 

participation process. Your input will be included in the final 

report, and the final report must include responses to any 

significant comments made today. 

As stated earlier, there are three options we can look 

at. The report investigates current program (specialized door­

to-door service) and the options of accessible bus service and 

a combination of fixed route accessible service. 

After this review, we have determined that the existing 

program of coordinated specialized transportation within Racine 

County, providing wheelchair accessible service, meets the 

criteria set forth in the federal regulation; and it is this 

service that we propose to continue to provide. The city of Racine 

currently provides approximately 61 percent ~ore funding than the 
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Exhibit 1 (continued) 

regulation requires. The fund is approximately $144,000 

a year to this program. Now, obviously have to provide much 

less. The numbers that come out are in the report. For this 

reason, the current program, even though it does not offer a 

comparable fare or comparable service hours, will comply with 

federal regulations. It should be noted that the city of 

Racine proposes to modify the minimum service criteria, not 

to reduce our financial aommitment, but rather to allow for the 

operation of specialized transportation with its service 

characteristics. 

At this time I would like to offer anyone in the audience 

the opportunity to speak on the proposed program. Please 

state your name and address and the organization you speak 

for, if any, bafore making your comments. There are two 

representatives of the Southeastern Wisconsin Regional Planning 

Commission in the audience; and, between the three of us, we wi.ll 

try to answer any questions you may have. Open up to the floor. 

MS. LAPLANTE: My name is Donna LaPlante, 220 Illinois 

Street, and I represent the Racine Unified School District's 

Special Education Department. Racine Unified School District's 

Program is implementing a community~based cirriculum that is 

school~board approved. This type of program is being used in 

the district throughout Wisconsin and the United States. 

The students involved in the program do not generalize skills 

and need training in real~life situations. Instruction takes 

place in grocery stores, shopping malls, libraries, YWCA, 
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Exhibit 1 (continued) 

YMCA, and etc. Since the students do not learn well in 

simulated settings, it is appropriate to train directly in 

the communitf sites that they will be using throughout their 

lives. The same applies to teaching them work skills. In order 

for students to be gainfully employed, they need earlier 

experience and training in using the city bus. This training 

will lead to independent public transportation use by getting 

them to future jobs and accessing them to their community .• 

It has been our experience that the regular bus service 

is not wheelchair accessible. The green bus which is accessible 

does not have a schedule, does not consider students as a 

priority, and' is costly to the rider. We are using city bus 

transportation now for students who do not use wheelchairs, and 

the school district does reimburse their fares. 

We would appreciate your considering our public transporta­

tion needs so that our community may be open to all people, 

including persons who are physically disabled.. And I might 

add to that with an example: In the fall of this year 

we have 23 students who will be relocated to Washington Park 

High School for their school program. We will be implementing 

a full-fledged community-based instruction program. Five of 

those 23 students use wheelchairs. Accessibility to the 

community will be severely limited for these five students and 

future students who would be coming thfough the program from 

Wadewitz School and any other schools where they may come. 

Thank you. 
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Exhibit 1 (continued) 

MR. GLASHEEN: Well, if there are no other speakers, 

I would like to thanJ~ you all for coming today. Your comments 

will be included in the final report. Our comment period 

will remain open until June 26, 1987 for further submission 

of written comments. Again, I thank you for coming, and declare 

this hearing closed. 

(Meeting adjourned at 4:20) 
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Exhibit 1 (continued) 

I, Jackie Dunai, certify that the foregoing transcript, 

consisting of seven pages, of the public transportation hearing 

of the City of Racine, Wisconsin, was taken by me in stenographic 

shorthand and reduced to typewriting upon its conclusion. 

That it is a true and correct transcript of said proceedings 

as contained in my stenographic notes taken at said hearing, on 

the 26th day of May, 1987. 

Dated at Racine, Wisconsl.n this 27th day of May, 1987. 

Jickie Dunai 
Room 205, City Hall 
Racine, Wisconsin 



Exhibit lA 

STATEMENT OF RACINE UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT 

RACINE UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT 
Division of Exceptional Education 

Comments: City of Racine Public Transit Program for 
Transportation of I~ndicapped Persons 

Public Hearing: Tuesday, May 26, 1987, 4:00 p.m., Room 205, City 
Hall 

~he Racine Unified School District's Trainable Mentally 
Handicapped Program is implementing a Community Based Curriculum 
that is School Board approved. This type of programming is being 
used in districts throughout Wisconsin and the United States. 
The students involved in this program do not generalize skills 
and need training in real life situations. In~truction takes· 
place in grocery stores, shopping malls, libraries, YWCA/YMCA's, 
individual homes, etc. Since the students do not learn well in 
simulated settings, it is appropriate to train directly in 
community sites that will be used through the stu4ents' lives. 
The same applies to teaching work skills. In order for students 
to be gainfully employed they need early experience and training 
in using the city bus. This training will lead to independent 
public transportation use by getting them to future jobs and 
accessing them to their community. 

It has been our experience that the regular bus service is not 
wheelchair accessible. The green bus, which is accessible, does 
not have a schedule, does not consider students as a priority, 
an~ is costly to the rider. The school district does pay the 
fare for each student riding the city bus. 

We would appreciate your considering our public transportation 
needs so that our community may be open to all people, including 
persons who are phrsically handicapped. 

Donna B-LaPlante 
Co-Director, Exceptional Education 
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NOTICE ANNOUNCING PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOn/PUBLIC HEARING 

the Journal Times, Sunday, April 26, 1987 Racine, Wis. 5A 

t·· .. · 

'T _' "," :-_·:·J.·~>':-;·C~~;::~'·:···"_'_--;:>-:·!'<E~:' .:_ >- ":'N'~ 0 ~ . ,\- . 
, ·:."NotJce Is hereby given that the CIty of Racine;' 8elle U~n System, 

'scheduled III Public Hearing on Tuesday;-May 26,1987, at 4:00 -
In Room 205, City Hall, 730 Washington Avenue, for the purpose 

reviewing and accepting comments on the following program: 
~ , • • :/"...~ \. ':; t-- ~:. ' • 

, , f, t _ CITY OF RACINE PUBLIC TRANSIT PROGRAM FOR. 
. TRANSPORTATION HANDIC~P,P,~~ .~~R.~ONS " 

~ 'The City of Racine will accept written comments on this program 
until June 26, 1987 In accordance with Federal requirements I", 49 CFR 
Plrt 27, published In the Federal Register on M~y 23,1986. 

. ." 

Copies of the report Ire available at the Department of Trenspor­
.... tI" .. 730 Washington Avenue, Room 103, during normal working 

hours. - "",' - . 
-, 

Interested parties, such as vision and hearlrig Impaired Individuals, 
who require special assistance, should contact the Belle Urban Sys­
tem at 414-636-9166, to request that apec;lal provisions be made for 
their participation In the hearing. '~.' , .... : ___ \':~". ~'-., S;"" '." . ·t~', 

,;. \ . .. ::o: .. ~ April 21, 1 
i - . . .. ~ 

-... -..... :,~; . 

. ~ .' 

.~. --------------, J,. ""1 .• 

:~ . · .• i 

. - .... -- .. , -"' ...... ," .-:.' 
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